

Ecoles européennes

Bureau du Secrétaire général Unité de développement pédagogique

Réf. : 2015-09-D-25-fr-3 Orig. : FR

# Rapport final de l'Institute of Education - Evaluation externe de la proposition de réorganisation des études au cycle secondaire (S4 – S7)

**CONSEIL SUPERIEUR** Réunion des 1, 2 et 3 décembre 2015 – Bruxelles

### I. <u>Contexte</u>

Le Conseil supérieur des 3, 4 et 5 décembre 2013 a analysé la proposition du GT 'Organisation des études' et a décidé d'adopter, pour une entrée en vigueur au 1<sup>er</sup> septembre 2014, les propositions relatives aux années secondaires 1 à 3.

En ce qui concerne les propositions relatives aux années secondaires 4 à 7, une demande d'évaluation externe conduite par un Centre Universitaire ou un réseau de Centres Universitaires, a été formulée au sein du Groupe de Travail et soutenue par le Conseil d'Inspection Secondaire et par le Comité pédagogique mixte. Cette demande a été approuvée par le Conseil supérieur de décembre 2013.

A cette fin, un appel d'offres a été lancé, dont le travail préparatoire a été supervisé par un groupe de travail, comme indiqué par le Conseil supérieur.

En date du 18 juillet 2014, à l'issue de la procédure d'appel d'offres, le contrat a été attribué à l'Institute of Education (University of London).

Suivant la planification approuvée par le Conseil supérieur, le Comité d'Inspection mixte et le Comité pédagogique mixte doivent être tenus informés de l'état d'avancement des travaux. De même, le Comité budgétaire et le Conseil supérieur seront informés pendant leur réunion de novembre et décembre 2015.

### II. <u>Rapport final</u>

Tel que prévu dans le cahier des charges, le rapport final de l'Institute of Education a été reçu le 30 juin 2015 et figure à l'Annexe II au présent document. Seuls les résumés analytiques ont fait l'objet d'une traduction dans les autres langues de travail.

Le Groupe de travail chargé du suivi des rapports s'est réuni le 2 juillet 2015 pour se pencher sur le respect par le rapport final du cahier des charges. Il a recommandé au SG d'accepter le rapport, moyennant certaines réserves, en date du 17 juillet 2015.

Sur base des remarques du Groupe de travail 'Suivi des rapports', l'équipe de l'Institute of Education a accepté par la suite la correction de quelques erreurs mineures et purement factuelles idéalement avant que le rapport ne soit présenté au Conseil supérieur de décembre 2015 et définitivement publié.

### III. Avis du Conseil d'Inspection mixte

Le Comité d'Inspection mixte a pris connaissance du rapport final de l'Institute of Education repris à l'Annexe II et a émis un avis favorable sur le rapport final.

### IV. Avis du Comité pédagogique mixte

Le Comité pédagogique mixte émet un avis favorable sur le Rapport final de l'Institute of Education. Un mandat sera demandé au Conseil supérieur pour créer un Groupe de Travail, intégré par un groupe d'experts externes, afin d'analyser les recommandations de l'IOE et faire des propositions pour la réforme de l'organisation des études.

### V. <u>Avis du Comité budgétaire</u>

Le Comité budgétaire prend note du rapport et est d'avis qu'il est conforme aux demandes qui ont été formulées et recommande au Conseil supérieur de l'approuver.

### VI. Proposition au Conseil supérieur

Le Conseil supérieur est invité à approuver le rapport final (Annexe II). Il trouvera, par ailleurs, à l'Annexe I, un résumé concernant les aspects administratifs et financiers relatifs à la passation du marché et l'exécution du contrat conclu avec l'attributaire du marché concernant l'évaluation externe de la proposition de réorganisation des études au cycle secondaire (S4-S7).

### Résumé concernant les aspects administratifs et financiers

### I. Appel d'offre

En avril 2012, le Conseil supérieur a donné mandat à un groupe de travail (GT) afin d'aboutir à la mise en place d'une organisation des études au cycle secondaire qui soit rationalisée en particulier en ce qui concerne les options. A cette fin, le GT devait produire une proposition de nouvelle structure des études qui améliore la flexibilité et l'efficience.

A la suite des travaux du GT 'Organisation des études', une proposition de réorganisation des études au cycle secondaire (document 2013-09-D-17 et ses annexes I et II) a été présentée au Conseil d'Inspection mixte et au Comité pédagogique mixte d'octobre 2013, puis, au Comité budgétaire de novembre 2013 et, enfin, au Conseil supérieur de décembre 2013.

Le Conseil supérieur de décembre 2013 a approuvé la proposition 1.1 figurant à l'annexe I du document 2013-09-D-17 concernant l'organisation des études en S1-S3 pour une entrée en vigueur à partir de la rentrée scolaire 2014-2015. En outre, le Conseil supérieur a donné mandat pour la réalisation d'une évaluation externe de la proposition de réorganisation des études en S4-S7. A cette fin, il a également mandater un GT qui s'est chargé de la supervision du travail préparatoire à l'évaluation externe et qui a défini le cahier des charges qui a servi à l'appel d'offres.

L'appel d'offres, suivant la procédure restreinte sans publication de l'avis de marché au Journal officiel, a été lancé le 24 avril 2014 par la publication de l'avis de marché sur le site web des Écoles européennes. Les candidats intéressés étaient invités à faire parvenir leur demande de participation au plus tard le 21 mai 2014 à 12h00. Le publication de l'avis de marché sur ce site web a également été portée à l'attention des chefs de délégations, des inspecteurs, des écoles européennes – à qui il a été demandé d'en assurer le relais – mais aussi à l'attention d'associations représentatives d'universités et centres d'études européens.

Un seul candidat a fait parvenir sa demande de participation. Il s'agit de l'Institute of Education (IoE), University of London. Les documents d'appel à la concurrence ont été envoyé au candidat en date du 18 juin 2014 avec délai pour le dépôt de l'offre fixé au 10 juillet 2014. L'offre envoyée par l'IoE a été ouverte par la commission d'ouverture des offres et par le comité d'évaluation le 10 juillet 2014. Le comité d'évaluation a examiné cette offre à la lumière des critères établis dans le cahier des charge et est arrivé à la conclusion que le marché pouvait être attribué à l'unique candidat. L'ordonnateur a décidé de suivre la décision du comité d'évaluation et a attribué le marché à l'IoE en date du 18 juillet 2014. Une lettre de notification a été envoyé à l'IoE le 18 juillet 2014.

Le contrat avec l'IoE a été signé en date du 31 juillet 2014.

### II. Exécution du contrat

Le Conseil supérieur d'avril 2014 a donné mandat à un GT chargé de donner suite aux rapports initial et intermédiaires reçus des évaluateurs externes et, notamment, de confirmer que les rapports émis par ces évaluateurs répondent aux conditions indiquées dans le cahier des charges.

En effet, le cahier des charges et, partant, le contrat prévoyaient que l'IoE devait remettre :

- un rapport préliminaire pour le 30 septembre 2014 ;
- un rapport intermédiaire pour le 15 janvier 2015 ;
- un **rapport final** pour le 30 juin 2015 accompagné de deux résumés analytiques, l'un de deux pages et l'autre de 10 pages.

L'IoE a effectivement fait parvenir ces différents rapports en respectant les échéances prévues.

Le GT mandaté pour donner suite aux rapports a entretenu avec l'équipe d'évaluation tous les échanges et rencontres nécessaires. Lors de sa dernière réunion en date du 2 juillet 2015, le GT a émis un avis positif quant au respect du cahier des charges dans le chef de l'IoE. Le Secrétaire général n'a donc pas eu recours à la possibilité de rejeter l'étude au motif qu'elle ne rencontrait pas les standards et critères énoncés dans le cahier des charges.

### 2015-09-D-25-fr-3 ANNEXE I

De son côté, le Bureau du Secrétaire général des Ecoles européennes (BSGEE) a procédé au paiement des différentes tranches du prix total tel que prévu dans le contrat soit :

- 20% du prix à la suite de la réception du rapport préliminaire ;
- 30% du prix à la suite de la réception du rapport intermédiaire ;
- 50% du prix à la suite de la réception du rapport final.

### Le prix total s'élève à 116 600,00€

Toutes les obligations découlant de ce marché et du contrat liant le BSGEE et l'IoE ont donc été remplies par chacune des parties.

# 2015-09-D-25-fr-3 Annexe II



Évaluation externe d'une proposition de réorganisation des études secondaires dans le système des Écoles européennes

Rapport final Résumé analytique de deux pages

Sandra Leaton Gray, David Scott, Didac Gutiérrez-Peris, Peeter Mehisto, Norbert Pachler et Michael Reiss Le présent résumé analytique a été rédigé en réponse à l'Appel d'offres « Évaluation externe d'une proposition de réorganisation des études secondaires dans le système des Écoles européennes pour les années 4, 5, 6 et 7 », réf. BSGEE/201401.

- 1. Cette évaluation visait essentiellement à déterminer et à démontrer les effets qu'aurait la nouvelle structure proposée pour les études secondaires (soit de la 4<sup>e</sup> à la 7<sup>e</sup> année du cycle secondaire) par rapport au *statu quo*. Pour ce faire, nous nous sommes inspirés de toutes les études réalisées et de tous les documents rédigés par le Groupe de travail au cours de ses travaux, ainsi que par divers acteurs du système tels qu'Interparents, la Commission, des Directeurs et Directeurs adjoints, des conseillers d'orientation professionnelle, des enseignants, des inspecteurs et des élèves. Nous avons également discuté avec ces acteurs, et accepté leurs observations et témoignages écrits.
- 2. Lors de notre analyse, nous avons déterminé si et dans quelle mesure les propositions :
  - respectaient les principes énoncés dans la Convention ;
  - assuraient l'accès aux systèmes d'enseignement secondaire et supérieur ;
  - remplissaient le mandat donné par le Conseil supérieur ;
  - tenaient compte des besoins d'élèves confrontés aux exigences du monde moderne ;
  - garantissaient au cours des deux dernières années, qui conduisent au Baccalauréat européen, un enseignement général reposant sur les huit compétences clés pour l'éducation et la formation tout au long de la vie.
- 3. Afin de faire preuve d'exhaustivité, nous avons en outre évalué les propositions sur le plan didactique en vue de déterminer dans quelle mesure elles :
  - étaient pertinentes, cohérentes, complètes, et elles offraient des possibilités d'études à tous les élèves du système ;
  - respectaient les principes logiques et reconnus de la conception des programmes scolaires.
- 4. Au cours de notre évaluation, nous avons aussi fait référence aux trois premières années du cycle secondaire, estimant que la progression entre les années d'études d'un programme et la cohérence curriculaire nécessitaient la prise en compte des études secondaires inférieures aussi bien que supérieures.
- 5. Nous sommes arrivés à la conclusion que la structure proposée offrait quelques avantages par rapport à la structure actuelle ; néanmoins, ni l'une ni l'autre ne nous a paru pleinement satisfaisante, c'est pourquoi nous avons proposé un troisième modèle dont nous considérons qu'il répond mieux aux exigences.
- 6. Les modalités actuelles et proposées connaissent les mêmes problèmes (quoique pas dans la même mesure) :
  - Les deux modèles ont recours à un certain nombre de pratiques pédagogiques que n'appuient pas les résultats de recherches, voire de pratiques contre-indiquées par ceux-ci, telles que : le redoublement, l'emploi des heures d'enseignement comme indicateur de la difficulté, un nombre excessif d'examens oraux qui ne tiennent pas suffisamment compte de la langue dominante de l'élève, et des systèmes de regroupement en fonction des capacités qui manquent de transparence.
  - Le fait de proposer plusieurs niveaux pour une même matière peut avoir une incidence sur la progression, l'exhaustivité et la richesse de la matière, et les fausser. Il peut en résulter un effet négatif sur la mobilité des élèves qui rejoignent les Écoles européennes ou les quittent, et l'accès des élèves aux systèmes nationaux d'enseignement secondaire et supérieur des États membres peut en être restreint, ce caractère n'étant pas universel en Europe. Le modèle proposé remédie partiellement à cet inconvénient, mais pas suffisamment.
  - Dans le cadre des deux modèles analysés, les matières proposées aux élèves et leur

contenu sont trop éloignés des matières proposées de nos jours dans le cadre de l'enseignement supérieur en Europe, surtout en ce qui concerne des matières telles que les sciences, les mathématiques et l'ingénierie.

- Dans le cadre de ces deux modèles, l'ampleur des choix actuellement imposés aux élèves entraîne un certain degré de spécialisation précoce, que les élèves risquent de regretter plus tard. En outre, la progression des matières de la 1<sup>re</sup> à la 7<sup>e</sup> secondaire peut poser problème.
- Dans le cadre de ces deux modèles, certains élèves peuvent être indirectement désavantagés ; par exemple, dans les petites écoles, ce sera le cas des élèves qui ne disposent pas d'une section linguistique propre, des élèves qui ont des besoins éducatifs spécifiques, des élèves issus de pays qui comptent plusieurs langues officielles, et des élèves inscrits dans une petite section linguistique. En effet, ces élèves risquent de ne pas avoir autant de choix que les autres, et leur langue dominante n'est pas suffisamment prise en compte au cours du processus d'évaluation.
- Dans le cadre de ces deux modèles, les huit compétences clés pour l'apprentissage et la formation tout au long de la vie sont marginalisées. Le modèle proposé est plus en phase avec ces huit compétences clés que le modèle actuel, mais ce n'est pas encore assez explicite.
- 7. Il ressort clairement de notre analyse qu'une réforme du programme d'études secondaires supérieures des Écoles européennes plus approfondie que la réforme que représente le modèle proposé est nécessaire, mais nous sommes conscients du fait qu'elle ne sera certes pas facile à mettre en place. C'est pourquoi nous recommandons l'adoption d'une proposition grâce à laquelle :
  - les problèmes liés aux conflits entre des options et au choix d'options entre des matières incompatibles seront réduits ou éliminés ;
  - la progression des matières de la 1<sup>re</sup> à la 7<sup>e</sup> secondaire sera facilitée ;
  - la taille des classes pourra respecter une logique éducative (une taille optimale pour l'apprentissage) plutôt qu'une logique bureaucratique (faire entrer un grand nombre de choix d'options dans un planning réaliste) ;
  - le programme d'études de chaque élève sera plus susceptible de correspondre au programme offert par les universités européennes ou les établissements européens d'enseignement supérieur ;
  - les besoins linguistiques (relatifs aux langues de l'enseignement) pourront être plus facilement satisfaits, et les pratiques discriminatoires réduites ou éliminées.
- 8. Pour que les changements apportés soient couronnés de succès, ils devront relever d'une vision globale plutôt que fragmentaire, et reposer sur un renforcement des capacités des enseignants et sur la formation continuée.
- 9. Les problèmes de longue date en rapport avec le taux d'échecs, l'égalité, l'inclusion, la mobilité des élèves, l'accès aux systèmes nationaux, les choix proposés aux élèves, l'élargissement de l'UE et la pertinence des études pour l'enseignement supérieur peuvent tous être surmontés si les solutions actuelle et proposée sont rejetées et les recommandations formulées au terme de la présente étude prises en compte et suivies.



Évaluation externe d'une proposition de réorganisation des études secondaires dans le système des Écoles européenne<u>s</u>

**Rapport final** Résumé non technique de dix pages

Sandra Leaton Gray, David Scott, Didac Gutiérrez-Peris, Peeter Mehisto, Norbert Pachler et Michael Reiss

### Contenu

1. LES BUTS ET OBJECTIFS DE CETTE ÉTUDE ET LA MÉTHODOLOGIE UTILISÉE	3
2. LES QUATRE MODÈLES DE PROGRAMMES	5
3. LE NOUVEAU PROGRAMME SCOLAIRE	6
4. LA COMMUNICATION EN LANGUES ÉTRANGÈRES	7
5. LES PROGRAMMES DE MATHÉMATIQUES, DE SCIENCES ET D'ÉTUDES RELIGIEUSES	8
6. LES PRINCIPES GÉNÉRAUX DE L'ENSEIGNEMENT ET DE L'APPRENTISSAGE	8
7. LA CONCEPTION DU PROGRAMME DANS LES ÉCOLES	8
8. RECOMMANDATIONS	10
9. CONCLUSIONS ET RÉSUMÉ DES PRINCIPALES RECOMMANDATIONS	10

### 1. Les buts et objectifs de cette étude et la méthodologie utilisée

Le présent document est un résumé non technique des Documents A, B et C. Ce résumé a été rédigé en réponse à l'Appel d'offres « Évaluation externe d'une proposition de réorganisation des études secondaires dans le système des Écoles européennes pour les années 4, 5, 6 et 7 », réf. BSGEE/201401.

Les objectifs de cette étude étaient les suivants :

- Déterminer et démontrer les effets de la nouvelle structure proposée pour les études secondaires (soit de la 4<sup>e</sup> à la 7<sup>e</sup> année secondaire, bien que nous ayons aussi fait référence aux trois premières années du cycle secondaire, estimant que la progression entre les années d'études d'un programme et la cohérence du programme nécessitaient la prise en compte des études secondaires inférieures aussi bien que supérieures) par rapport à la situation actuelle.
- Déterminer si et dans quelle mesure les propositions :
  - o respectaient les principes énoncés dans la Convention ;
  - assuraient l'accès aux systèmes européens d'enseignement secondaire et supérieur ;
  - o remplissaient le mandat donné par le Conseil supérieur ;
  - tenaient compte des besoins d'élèves confrontés aux exigences du monde moderne ;
  - étaient pertinentes, cohérentes, complètes, et elles offraient des possibilités d'études à tous les élèves du système ;
  - respectaient les principes logiques et reconnus de la conception des programmes scolaires ;
  - garantissaient au cours des deux dernières années, qui conduisent au Baccalauréat européen, un enseignement général reposant sur les huit compétences clés pour l'éducation et la formation tout au long de la vie.

Nous accordons également de l'attention aux risques potentiels associés à nos propositions et recommandations, par rapport à la situation actuelle et aux propositions de réforme, dans la mesure où elles pourraient introduire des éléments discriminatoires à l'égard de groupes minoritaires, qu'il s'agisse d'une section linguistique, d'un sexe, d'un groupe souffrant de difficultés d'apprentissage ou de toute autre catégorie.

Les recommandations, propositions de nouveaux modèles et suggestions de réforme du système que nous formulons ici respectent les principes de l'évaluation mentionnés plus haut, dans la mesure où elles :

- permettent d'accéder aux systèmes nationaux d'enseignement secondaire et supérieur des États membres ;
- permettent la mobilité des élèves entre les Écoles européennes et les systèmes éducatifs nationaux ;
- sont réalisables, cohérentes, de portée générale, éducatives sur le plan du programme, et respectent les huit compétences ;

- ont un impact positif sur des groupes spécifiques tels que les élèves qui ne disposent pas d'une section linguistique propre, les élèves qui ont des besoins éducatifs spécifiques, les élèves issus de pays qui comptent plusieurs langues officielles, et les petites sections linguistiques ;
- permettent de définir et de prévenir les risques.

Nous avons mené notre analyse en combinant la lecture de documents et la consultation de parties prenantes, d'experts et d'universitaires.

Il nous a été demandé de comparer quatre possibilités différentes pour le programme scolaire : la structure actuelle, la nouvelle structure proposée, une variante avancée par Interparents et nos propres suggestions de réforme du programme. [Il était initialement prévu de comparer la structure actuelle avec la nouvelle structure proposée. Les propositions d'Interparents se sont ajoutées à l'étude à une date ultérieure.] Afin d'effectuer ces comparaisons, nous avons évalué chacune des propositions en fonction des critères définis plus haut.

Critère	Structure actuelle	Structure proposée	INTERPARENTS	Nouvelle proposition
Principes	Partiellement	Partiellement	Partiellement	Respectés
de la Convention	respectés	respectés	respectés	
Accès à	Partiellement	Partiellement	Partiellement	Respecté
l'université	respecté	respecté	respecté	
Mandat du	Partiellement	Partiellement	Partiellement	Respecté
Conseil	respecté	respecté	respecté	
supérieur				
Exigences du	Partiellement	Partiellement	Partiellement	Respecté
monde moderne	respecté	respecté	respecté	
Conception	Non respecté	Non respecté	Non respecté	Respecté
efficace des				
programme				
Pertinente,	Non respecté	Non respecté	Non respecté	Respecté
complète,				
cohérente et de				
portée générale				
Huit compétences	Non respecté	Non respecté	Non respecté	Respecté
clés				
Non	Partiellement	Partiellement	Partiellement	Respecté
discriminatoire	respecté	respecté	respecté	

Il y a donc quatre ensembles de propositions (la structure actuelle, la structure proposée, la proposition d'Interparents et la nôtre), et nous commentons chacun d'entre eux dans la partie principale du rapport (cf. Documents A, B et C). La critique des trois premiers ensembles de propositions est faite selon différents points de vue. Tout d'abord, ils comprennent quelques incohérences. Ensuite, ils ne respectent pas pleinement les principes mentionnés ci-dessus, à savoir ceux de la Convention européenne, de l'accès à l'université en Europe, du mandat du Conseil supérieur, de l'adaptation aux exigences du monde moderne, du respect d'un modèle acceptable et rationnel de conception des programmes scolaires, de leur caractère complet et cohérent, du respect fondamental des huit compétences clés, et de la non-discrimination. Troisièmement, ces propositions ne tiennent pas compte de nombreux problèmes actuels du système des Écoles

européennes ; c'est-à-dire qu'elles se concentrent sur un petit nombre de problèmes sans s'intéresser aux liens et aux relations entre ces problèmes. Par exemple, aucun des trois ensembles de propositions ne résout de manière satisfaisante la question du regroupement discriminatoire, entre autres de la répartition en classes homogènes et du groupement selon les aptitudes, et aucun ne montre les liens entre ces questions et toutes les autres abordées dans ce rapport. Les trois ensembles de propositions ou de modalités (structure actuelle, structure proposée et proposition d'Interparents) comportent de nombreux autres exemples que nous critiquons dans ce rapport (cf. Documents B et C). Nos propositions présentent un ensemble de dispositions plus justes, complètes, éducatives et pertinentes pour le système des Écoles européennes. L'unique message, de la plus haute importance, que nous souhaitons transmettre, est qu'une réforme éducative quelle qu'elle soit n'est fructueuse que dans la mesure où elle contribue à améliorer le cadre d'enseignement et d'apprentissage.

Et enfin, il importe de comprendre que nos propositions reposent sur les principes qui devraient sous-tendre tout système éducatif et tout ensemble de modalités curriculaires adoptées. En divers endroits dans ce rapport, nous formulons des propositions concrètes visant à faire fonctionner ces modalités dans la pratique. Par exemple, dans le Document C, nous donnons un exemple d'ensemble de normes relatives au programme (à trois niveaux : en S1-S3, S4-S5, et S6-S7) directement lié à la première compétence clé : la communication dans la langue maternelle. Néanmoins, il s'agit en fait de suggestions et non d'impératifs contraignants. De plus, nous défendons vivement dans ce rapport l'idée que le fondement d'un programme destiné aux Écoles européennes est l'ensemble de normes relatives au programme dont le système éducatif européen a décidé qu'elles constituaient les formes les plus appropriées de connaissances, de compétences et de dispositions pour l'apprentissage à l'école.

Une fois encore, à de nombreuses reprises dans ce rapport nous constatons un problème et nous avançons ensuite que sa résolution dépend non de nos points de vue et perspectives, mais des décisions se rapportant au programme prises par les principales parties prenantes du système.

### 2. Les quatre modèles de programmes

Ces trois propositions (la structure actuelle, celle qui est proposée et la proposition d'Interparents) posent problème, mais pas de la même façon :

- · Les huit compétences obligatoires sont marginalisées ;
- En permettant d'effectuer des choix jusqu'en début de 6<sup>e</sup> secondaire, même si le programme général est vaste et complet, au niveau individuel il est trop restreint et manque de richesse, et il respectera certainement moins bien la logique curriculaire qu'offrent les huit compétences.

• Les choix actuellement imposés aux élèves entraînent un certain degré de spécialisation précoce, que les élèves risquent de regretter plus tard (dans de nombreux systèmes nationaux, la spécialisation se fait à l'âge de 16 ans comme en Angleterre ou de 14 ans comme en Allemagne) ;

 Le fait de permettre d'effectuer davantage de choix en S6-S7 qu'en S1-S3 et en S4-S5 pose un grave problème pour la progression de la matière entre la S1 et la S7 ; • Le fait de proposer plusieurs niveaux pour une même matière peut avoir une incidence sur la progression, l'exhaustivité et la richesse de la matière, et les fausser.

Par contre, l'adoption d'un programme sans possibilités de choix ou d'une variante comprenant moins de possibilités de choix d'options présenterait des avantages :

- Les problèmes liés aux conflits entre des options et au choix d'options entre des matières incompatibles seraient réduits ou éliminés ;
- La progression des matières serait facilitée ;
- La réduction du nombre d'options entraînerait des économies considérables ;
- La taille des classes pourrait alors respecter une logique éducative (une taille optimale pour l'apprentissage) plutôt qu'une logique bureaucratique (faire entrer un grand nombre de choix d'options dans un planning réaliste) ;
- Le programme d'études de chaque élève serait plus susceptible de correspondre au programme offert par les universités européennes ou les établissements européens d'enseignement supérieur ;
- Le programme offert par les Écoles européennes correspondrait mieux aux programmes des systèmes scolaires nationaux en Europe ;
- Les besoins linguistiques (relatifs aux langues de l'enseignement) pourraient être plus facilement satisfaits.

La réduction ou l'élimination des choix d'options constitue une proposition radicale qui engendrera des coûts et des risques.

### 3. Le nouveau programme scolaire

Trois principes sous-tendent les suggestions que nous faisons pour le nouveau programme (cf. Documents B et C) :

- Contrairement à l'esquisse de programme proposée par le Conseil supérieur, chaque compétence doit être subdivisée en composantes de la connaissance, compétences et dispositions. Nous les avons imaginées, en S1-S3, S4-5 et S6-S7, pour l'une de ces compétences : langue et communication dans la langue maternelle (cf. Document C).
- Ces normes relatives aux programmes d'études (découlant des huit compétences) sont distinctes des approches pédagogiques (les dispositions que nous prenons dans les écoles pour permettre à l'apprentissage d'avoir lieu, et qui comprennent les processus formatifs d'évaluation) et des protocoles en matière d'évaluation (comment nous déterminons si les normes des programmes sont respectées à des moments prédéfinis). Ce que signifie ceci, c'est que le fondement de tout programme est l'ensemble de normes qui s'y rapportent dont le système éducatif européen a décidé qu'elles constituaient les formes les plus appropriées de connaissances, de compétences et de dispositions pour l'apprentissage à l'école, et non les normes en matière d'enseignement ou d'évaluation. Les méthodes d'enseignement, d'apprentissage et d'évaluation découlent de ces normes relatives au programme. C'est pourquoi il est important qu'une telle norme ne soit en aucune manière compromise par le fait qu'elle puisse ou non servir de construction mentale vérifiable ou de méthode pédagogique.

- Ces normes relatives au programme doivent être suffisamment compréhensibles pour que les enseignants, les parents et les élèves puissent les utiliser.
- Le point important est qu'au niveau des matières, les programmes doivent être fondamentalement révisés afin d'appuyer l'acquisition des huit compétences.

En ce qui concerne les huit compétences clés, nous suggérons au Groupe de travail des Écoles européennes pour la réorganisation des études secondaires de :

- 1. Clarifier et étendre l'esquisse de programme actuelle, surtout par rapport aux huit compétences clés. Ainsi, celles-ci deviennent huit ensembles de normes relatives au programme, et des normes spécifiques peuvent en être dérivées pour les différents programmes de matière aux différents niveaux du système.
- 2. Tirer des approches pédagogiques et d'apprentissage de ces normes relatives au programme, plutôt que de les fusionner.
- 3. Tirer les protocoles d'évaluation, et en particulier le Baccalauréat européen, des normes relatives au programme, et éviter les problèmes que posent les programmes qui reposent sur l'évaluation.

En outre :

- 1. Tout ce qui précède doit être clair et compréhensible, de sorte que les élèves, les parents et les enseignants puissent aisément le comprendre.
- 2. La formation des enseignants avant leur entrée en fonction et leur formation continuée constituent un aspect capital de toute réforme réussie, afin de mettre en place ce nouveau programme et ses composantes.
- Le Baccalauréat européen doit être adapté à la nouvelle conception du programme, ainsi qu'aux exigences de l'entrée à l'université ou dans un établissement d'enseignement supérieur, et de l'étude à ce niveau.

### 4. La communication en langues étrangères

Nous formulons ici diverses recommandations concernant la langue et le développement linguistique, qui sont développées et dont le bien-fondé est largement démontré dans le corps du rapport (cf. Documents B et C).

**Recommandation linguistique n° 1 :** Rédiger un document stratégique linguistique, au moyen d'un processus inclusif à l'égard des parties prenantes, en vue de donner des orientations quant à la manière dont les Écoles européennes comptent remplir leur mission qui concerne à fournir « un enseignement multilingue et pluriculturel aux élèves des cycles maternel, primaire et secondaire ».

**Recommandation linguistique n° 2 :** Intégrer des objectifs linguistiques aux programmes de toutes les matières, que celles-ci soient enseignées dans la LI, la LII ou la LIII des élèves.

**Recommandation linguistique n° 3 :** Réviser les programmes de LII du cycle secondaire afin qu'ils intègrent un contenu plus substantiel et chargé de sens, y compris un contenu culturel.

**Recommandation linguistique n° 4 :** Revoir les politiques d'évaluation afin de s'assurer qu'elles facilitent l'accomplissement de la mission d'apprentissage des Écoles européennes, et en particulier l'utilisation de l'évaluation comme outil d'apprentissage des langues.

**Recommandation linguistique n° 5 :** Faire passer la qualité de l'enseignement et surtout de l'apprentissage des élèves au premier rang des priorités politiques et en tête de l'ordre du jour des réunions, de sorte que l'apprentissage soit le véritable moteur des Écoles européennes, multilingues et multiculturelles.

**Recommandation linguistique n° 6 :** Maintenir en grande partie le *statu quo* concernant le choix des langues d'enseignement, mais en même temps analyser les conséquences des exigences actuelles et prévues en rapport avec les langues de l'enseignement pour des groupes d'élèves qui partagent la même LI, pour ceux qui étudient dans des groupes linguistiques mixtes et pour les élèves SWALS, afin de veiller à la mise en place de systèmes qui aident les élèves selon leurs besoins.

# 5. Les programmes de mathématiques, de sciences et d'études religieuses

Nous formulons diverses recommandations concernant les programmes d'enseignement des mathématiques, des sciences et des études religieuses, qui sont développées et dont le bien-fondé est largement démontré dans le corps du rapport (cf. Documents B et C).

### 6. Les principes généraux de l'enseignement et de l'apprentissage

Nous définissons ici cinq principes généraux de l'enseignement et de l'apprentissage : la rédaction d'un document présentant ces normes aux parents, la planification d'une suite de leçons, l'apprentissage par objectifs, l'échafaudage (« scaffolding ») lors de l'enseignement, et la progression individuelle des élèves. Nous les exposons plus en détail dans les Documents A, B et C.

### 7. La conception du programme dans les écoles

Dans les Documents A, B et C, nous discutons des diverses options pour l'organisation du programme scolaire dans les Écoles européennes, sur les plans suivants :

- Les matières du programme des Écoles européennes.
- Les types de frontières entre ces matières au sein du programme des Écoles européennes.

- Les matières obligatoires du programme, que tous les élèves du système des Écoles européennes devraient étudier.
- Les matières facultatives du programme, entre lesquelles tous les élèves du système des Écoles européennes devraient effectuer un choix.
- La répartition en classes homogènes et le groupement selon les aptitudes, qui se rapportent aux matières obligatoires et facultatives du programme d'études des Écoles européennes.
- La taille des classes et les modalités pédagogiques relatives aux politiques pour la répartition en classes homogènes et le groupement selon les aptitudes, aux matières obligatoires et facultatives, *et* aux types d'intégration curriculaire.
- Les ressources allouées, dont les ressources en personnel enseignant, compte tenu des enjeux du programme énumérés plus haut.
- Les langues utilisées comme vecteur d'enseignement.
- Les modalités de la centralisation et de la décentralisation au sein du système des Écoles européennes.
- Les conséquences de ce genre de décisions pour les Écoles ; par exemple, certaines de ces décisions ont des implications pour le Baccalauréat. Elles ont aussi des implications pour l'accès à l'enseignement supérieur.

Il nous semble que plusieurs hypothèses et espoirs ancrés dans la proposition de réorganisation des études secondaires ne sont étayés par aucune donnée disponible. Dans les Documents B et C, nous examinons un certain nombre de questions qui y ont trait. Parmi celles-ci :

1. La possibilité de rationaliser les cours au cycle secondaire ;

2. La possibilité de faire correspondre les matières disponibles aux préférences des élèves ;

- 3. L'harmonisation de l'offre au sein des Écoles européennes ;
- 4. La conformité de l'offre avec les huit compétences clés ;
- 5. La réduction du taux d'échecs.

La philosophie des propositions actuelles veut que toute réorganisation du programme scolaire soit pertinente, cohérente, complète, et offre des possibilités d'études à tous les élèves du système. C'est pourquoi il nous faut réfléchir à une série de parcours qui offriraient une cohérence, une pertinence et une richesse suffisantes tout en restant gérables d'un point de vue administratif et en permettant une transition sans heurt vers l'enseignement supérieur ou la poursuite des études. Ceux-ci seront axés sur la matière et la langue. La pratique linguistique exploite les différentes possibilités d'apprentissage en LI, LII, LIII et LIV et par le biais de ces langues à partir de la 4<sup>e</sup> année, de sorte qu'il existe une logique pédagogique à la façon dont les enfants abordent les langues au sein des Écoles européennes.

Si l'on va de l'avant, il est possible de concevoir une série de parcours éducatifs pour les élèves des Écoles européennes qui permettent une spécialisation limitée au cycle secondaire supérieur tout en favorisant la cohérence des études et l'enseignement des matières dans l'ensemble des écoles, sans pour autant sacrifier la richesse des études. Une telle approche réduirait vraisemblablement les problèmes de cohérence existants associés au choix des matières dans les différentes écoles, tels qu'ils se manifestent chaque année dans les « tableaux de conflits », et contribuerait à la prévisibilité et à la parité dans toutes les Écoles européennes, minimisant ainsi les variations locales. Bien qu'elles permettent une certaine spécialisation en S6 et S7, l'approche et les modalités définies dans les Documents B et C conservent la qualité essentielle de la fidélité aux huit compétences et, plus important encore, permettent une véritable cohérence au niveau des matières (bien que l'introduction d'une quelconque forme de choix dans le système nuise inévitablement à la cohérence du programme scolaire).

### 8. Recommandations

Les activités suivantes doivent être entreprises (cf. Documents B et C) :

- Élaborer le nouveau programme scolaire et les unités d'examen ;
- Rédiger les nouveaux programmes ;
- Consulter les parties prenantes concernées au sujet du nouveau programme scolaire ;
- Réviser le nouveau programme scolaire ;
- Mettre en place dans les écoles de nouvelles dispositions pour l'enseignement du nouveau programme scolaire, c.-à-d. de nouvelles dispositions relatives aux ressources, et notamment aux enseignants ;
- Instituer et institutionnaliser de nouvelles formations continuées pour les enseignants au sein des écoles afin de leur permettre d'élaborer des approches pédagogiques et de l'apprentissage pour ces nouveaux programmes, ainsi que pour leur perfectionnement professionnel à long terme ;
- Rédiger les nouvelles règles pour le Baccalauréat ;
- Au fil du temps, introduire les nouveaux programmes et les nouvelles dispositions relatives au Baccalauréat dans le système ;
- Nouer des liens avec le monde universitaire européen afin de garantir la crédibilité du nouveau Baccalauréat européen ;
- Surveiller au fil du temps l'introduction et l'institutionnalisation de ces nouvelles dispositions.

### 9. Conclusions et résumé des principales recommandations

La réforme du programme d'études secondaires supérieures des Écoles européennes ne sera certes pas facile à mettre en place. Elle impliquera la remise en question à la source de diverses pratiques relatives au programme scolaire, à la pédagogie et à l'évaluation, afin de s'assurer que tous les changements apportés pourront être réalisés par le personnel des écoles et pourront être maintenus à moyen et long termes. Toutefois, les avantages des changements apportés à cet égard seront multiples. Les problèmes de longue date en rapport avec le taux d'échecs, l'égalité, l'inclusion, l'élargissement de l'UE et la pertinence des études pour l'enseignement supérieur peuvent tous être surmontés si les présentes recommandations sont prises en compte et suivies.



External Evaluation of a Proposal for the Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European School System

# **Final Report Document A: Summary**

Sandra Leaton Gray, David Scott, Didac Gutiérrez-Peris, Peeter Mehisto, Norbert Pachler and Michael Reiss





# Contents

1. THE AIMS, PURPOSES AND METHODOLOGY OF THE STUDY	4
2. CURRENT, PROPOSED AND INTERPARENTS' VARIANTS	7
2.1 CURRENT ARRANGEMENTS	7
2.2 PROPOSED CURRICULUM	9
2.3 INTERPARENTS' VARIANT	10
2.4 CRITICISMS OF THE CURRENT, PROPOSED AND INTERPARENTS' VARIATIONS	11
3. THE NEW CURRICULUM	12
4. COMMUNICATION IN FOREIGN LANGUAGES	13
5. MATHEMATICS, SCIENCE AND RELIGIOUS STUDIES PROGRAMMES	14
5.1 MATHEMATICS	14
5.2 SCIENCE	14
5.3 RELIGIOUS EDUCATION	14
6. GENERAL PEDAGOGIC PRINCIPLES	15
6.1 PARENTAL ENGAGEMENT	15
6.2 PLANNING	15
6.3 GOAL DIRECTION	15
6.4 SCAFFOLDING	15
6.5 STUDENT PROGRESSION	16
7. CURRICULUM ARRANGEMENTS IN THE SCHOOLS	16
7.1 PATHWAYS	17
7.2 LANGUAGE OF INSTRUCTION	18
7.3 TIMETABLING	19
8. THE BACCALAUREATE	19
8.1 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE	19
8.2 NEW ARRANGEMENTS	20
8.3 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE UNIT	21
8.4 CURRICULUM AND PEDAGOGIC UNIT	21
9. RECOMMENDED ACTIONS	21
10. CONCLUSION AND SUMMARY OF MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS	22

# 1. The Aims, Purposes and Methodology of the Study

Document A is a summary of Documents B and C. This report has been written in response to the *Invitation to Tender: External Evaluation of a Proposal for Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European Schools for Secondary Years 4, 5, 6 and 7, ref: BSGEE/201401.* We have been asked in addition, to provide an extended summary, and this document is designed to accommodate this requirement.

The objectives of the study were:

- To establish and demonstrate the impact of the proposed new structure for secondary studies (i.e. Levels S4-S7, though reference is also made to S1-S3 on the grounds that forms of progression and curriculum coherence require consideration of lower secondary as well as upper secondary studies), compared to the current situation.
- To determine whether and to what extent the proposals:
  - o Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
  - Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
  - o Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;
  - Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
  - Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;
  - Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
  - Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.

We also pay attention here to the possible risks of our proposals and recommendations, as compared to the current situation and the reform proposals, insofar as they might introduce elements of discrimination against minority groups either by language section, gender, learning disability or any other category to the 'status-quo'.

In this report we have provided a brief account of the proposed reorganisation as well as the current arrangements. The recommendations, proposed new models and suggestions for reforming the system that we make here conform to the evaluative principles referred to above, insofar as they:

- Allow access to national secondary and higher education systems in member states;
- Allow student mobility to and from the European schools and the national education systems;
- With regards to the curriculum are feasible, coherent, broad, educative and conform to the eight competences;
- Impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections;
- Are such that risks can be identified and circumvented.

At this early stage of the report we suggest three sets of risks for our proposals and possible ways of avoiding them:

- Our proposals are radical and fundamental, because they are designed to conform to the criteria set out above. This means that they require administrators, teachers, parents and students to change their longstanding thinking and practices. Any change process within a system needs to be supported and introduced incrementally so as to allow ownership of those changes by all the stakeholders. An example of incremental change is that, instead of implementing in full the aspiration to teach pathway core subjects (e.g. Humanities or Social Studies) by one teacher, in the early stages of the reform they can be taught by more than one teacher (whose background and training are perhaps subject-based). The new curriculum is still integrated and related to those key knowledge, skill and dispositional elements that the European school system has deemed are the most appropriate for teaching that area of the curriculum.
- Reform proposals and their implementation are sometimes treated as piecemeal and compartmental, and this should be avoided. For example, a curriculum reform has a summative assessment/evaluation element, in this case, the European Baccalaureate. If the former is reformed then this has implications for the latter. We are suggesting here that our proposals for the new curriculum apply to all aspects of school life: subjects to be taught, relations between subjects, core and optional curriculum elements, different types of teaching groups, summative forms of assessment, etc., and they cannot be treated as separate items.
- The most important element of a curriculum reform is improving teacher capacity. This can be achieved in two ways: recruiting teachers who already have the requisite knowledge base, skills and dispositions (i.e. they fit the requirements for the new curriculum) or developing pre- and in-service training programmes to compensate for the lack of knowledge, skills and dispositions required to teach the new programmes.

The analysis we have undertaken was carried out through a combination of reading documents and consultations with stakeholders, experts and academics.

We have been asked to compare four different arrangements for the curriculum: the current structure, the proposed new structure, an Interparents' variant, and our own suggestions for reforming the curriculum. [The original plan was to compare the current structure with the proposed new structure. The Interparents' proposals were added to the study at a later date.] In order to make these comparisons, we have judged each of the proposals against the criteria set out above. These criteria are that the curriculum arrangements should:

- 1. Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
- 2. Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
- 3. Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;
- 4. Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
- 5. Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
- 6. Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;

- 7. Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.
- 8. Can impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections.

Criterion	Current	Proposed	INTER- PARENTS	New Curriculum
Convention Principles		Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
University Access	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Board of Governors' Mandate	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Demands of the Modern World	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Effective Curriculum Design	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Relevant, Comprehensive, Coherent and Broad	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Eight Key Competences	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Non- discriminatory	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled

The scope of the analysis is determined by the subject matter of the evaluation. Our contention therefore, is that one element of the curriculum cannot be treated in isolation from all the other elements. Thus, curriculum arrangements in a narrow sense, i.e. the designation of subjects, cannot be adequately examined without also looking at effective curriculum design, curricular aims and objectives, groupings of children by language/capability/age/year, learning environments, teacher capacity and the European Baccalaureate. Our remarks about all these matters are not optional extras but a necessary part of a full and comprehensive analysis of the curriculum arrangements in the system.

There are four sets of proposals (current, proposed, Interparents' and our own) then, and we comment on each in the main part of the report (see also Documents B and C). Criticisms of the first three sets of proposals are made from a number of perspectives. The first of these is that they exhibit some inconsistencies and incoherencies. The second is that they do not conform in full to the principles addressed above, i.e. those of the European Convention, European University access, the Board of Governors' mandate, being appropriate for the demands of the modern world, conforming to an acceptable and rational model of curriculum design, being comprehensive and coherent, fundamentally conforming to the eight mandated competences, and being non-discriminatory. The third perspective is that they do not address many of the outstanding issues that are relevant to the European

school system; in other words, they narrowly focus on a small range of issues without addressing the relations and connections between them. For example, the three sets of proposals do not address in a satisfactory way the issue of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multi-grade arrangements, and do not show how these are related to all the other issues discussed in this report.

Finally, it is important to understand our proposals as focused on the principles that should underlie any system of education and any set of curriculum arrangements that are made. At various points in the report we offer concrete suggestions as to how those arrangements can be made to work in practice. For example, in Document C, we provide an example of a set of curriculum standards (at three levels: S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7), which relates directly to the first key competency: Communication in the Mother Tongue. These however, are very much suggestions and not binding imperatives. Furthermore, we argue strongly in this report that the foundations of a European Schools' curriculum are those curriculum standards that the European System of Schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools. Again, in many places in the report we identify an issue and then suggest that its resolution depends not on our views and perspectives, but on curriculum decisions made by the key stakeholders of the system.

This report focuses on the curriculum, and in particular five elements:

- 1. The key competency of communication in the mother tongue.
- 2. The key competency of communication in foreign languages.
- 3. Mathematical competence, and basic competences in science and technology.
- 4. Curriculum arrangements in the schools.
- 5. European schools and higher education access.

# 2. Current, Proposed and Interparents' Variants

### **2.1 Current Arrangements**

The current structure at S6-S7 (see Documents B and C for a full account) is organised along the following lines:

- Core subjects must be offered.
- Options and complementary subjects may be offered if there are enough students in a section or school interested. (The minimum number of students required to create a course at this level is five).
- Some subjects are offered at both basic (2 periods, 3 for mathematics) and advanced levels (4 periods, 5 for mathematics). These include: Mathematics, Biology, History, Geography and Philosophy.
- Physics and Chemistry are offered only in 4 periods (no 2-period option is offered).
- It is compulsory to choose History, Geography and Philosophy, either at a basic or a superior level.
- It is compulsory to choose at least one Scientific Subject, i.e. Biology, Physics or Chemistry.

The possible choices are restricted by the Baccalaureate written and oral examination rules.

A student might therefore take the following:

- L1 (4 periods)
- L2 (3 periods)
- L3 (4 periods)
- Advanced L1 (3 periods)
- Mathematics (3 periods)
- Religion/Ethics (1 period)
- Physical Education (2 periods)
- Biology (2 periods)
- History (2 periods)
- Geography (2 periods)
- Philosophy (2 periods)
- Economics (2 periods)

Total number of periods = 32.

This depends on the availability of options being offered in L3 and Economics, and on the possibility of vertical grouping being arranged within each institution. This student has a restricted scientific education at S6 and S7, studying only Biology and even then a basic course in this subject (Biology is deemed to stand in as proxy for Natural Science Subjects). Social Science is restricted to a two-period and therefore basic course in Economics. There may be a lack of coordination between syllabuses offered at basic and superior levels. This particular student is committing themselves to language-orientated courses at university level at the end of S5, since the level of study in all the other subjects is at a basic level. Another student might choose to take the following:

- L1 (4 periods)
- L2 (3 periods)
- Mathematics (5 periods)
- Religion/Ethics (1 period)
- Physical Education (2 periods)
- Physics (4 periods)
- History (2 periods)
- Geography (2 periods)
- Philosophy (2 periods)
- Advanced Mathematics (3 periods)
- Biology (4 periods)

Total number of periods = 32.

This depends on the availability of options being offered in Physics, Biology and Advanced Mathematics, and on whether it is possible to arrange appropriate language grouping within the institution. We can see here that this student is concentrating on Mathematical and Natural Sciences and thus not leaving themselves open to studying Social Sciences, Humanities and Language subjects at university level.

Any route through this complicated arrangement means that some form of specialisation prior to S6 and S7 is inevitable. Students are confronted with choices between disparate

sets of options and even then, depending on the size of the school, the number of students opting for particular subjects, the types of L1 students choosing these subjects and the possibility of forming groupings within each school to accommodate this, they may not be given their first choices and thus have to settle for subjects which they did not choose.

### 2.2 Proposed Curriculum

In S6 and S7, the proposed curriculum (a fuller account is provided in Documents B and C) can be divided into three specialised courses of study: Science, Economics, Humanities/Languages/Arts. There is a common core of 14 periods with 3 to 5 periods of add-on subjects. Students must choose at least three additional options (for this purpose, advanced courses are not counted as options). Students may choose an additional advanced option, from among three available "appro" options (L1+, L2+, Mathematics+). Advanced Mathematics may only be chosen by students taking Mathematics 5. The total number of periods is a minimum of 29 and a maximum of 35.

Subject	Number of Periods	Language (as a rule)			
CORE SUBJECTS S6 and S	CORE SUBJECTS S6 and S7				
L1	4	L1			
L2	3	L2			
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)			
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-on)	L1			
Cross Curricular Project	1 (only in S6)	Na			
Ethics and Religious Studies	2 (1 in S6)	L2			
Total	14 or 16				
ADVANCED OPTIONS S6 and S7					
L1+/L2+/Mathematics+	3	L1/L2/L1			

In the Science Specialisation, students are obliged to choose at least two options from Biology, Chemistry, ICT, Physics and Geography. Mathematics 5 is compulsory for students choosing Physics. Human Sciences is compulsory for those students not choosing Geography.

SCIENCE SPECIALISATION: COMPULSORY ADD ON			
Human Sciences	3	L2	
SCIENCE SPECIALISATION	I: OPTIONS		
Biology	4	L1	
Chemistry/ICT/ONL	4	L1/ONL	
Physics/Geography/Latin	4	L1/L2/L1	
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3	

In the Economics Specialisation, students are obliged to take Economics and at least one of the History or Geography options. General Science is compulsory for those students not choosing scientific options. Mathematics 5 is compulsory for students choosing Physics.

ECONOMICS SPECIALISATION: COMPULSORY ADD ON		
General Science	3	L1
ECONOMICS SPECIALISATION: OPTIONS		
Economics	4	L2
History/ICT/ONL	4	L2/ONL

Physics/Geography/Latin	4	L1/L2/L1
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3

In the Humanities Specialisation, students are obliged to take at least one option from History and Philosophy. General Science is compulsory.

HUMANITIES SPECIALISATION: COMPULSARY ADD ON			
General Science	3	L1	
HUMANITIES SPECIALISA	TION: OPTIONS		
Music/Philosophy	4	WL/L1	
History/L4/ONL	4	L2/L4/ONL	
Art/Geography/Latin	4	WL/L2/L1	
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3	

Beginning in S6, the religion/ethics course becomes a non-confessional ethics and religious studies course (still taught in L2). L1 and L2 courses remain 4 and 3 periods respectively, but advanced options are added to allow specialisation in these subjects. Mathematics changes from a 4/6-period course in S5 to a 3/5-period course in S6. Mathematics+ is offered to allow students taking Mathematics 5 to further specialise. (Mathematics+ is not required for scientific options; Mathematics 5 is required for Physics.) All options are 4 periods in S6 and S7, including Art, Music and ICT; options in S6 and S7 are all part of the Baccalaureate examination.

According to this proposal, core and add-on compulsory courses are automatically created, though in some cases with grouping or reduced course hours. If the minimum number of applicants (five students at this level) do not request an option and a derogation is not granted, then the school allows a second choice from amongst the options created (this may include the same option in another language). Students wishing to take an option from outside of the chosen specialisation will be regarded as independent candidates according to Article 13 of the Baccalaureate regulations.

### 2.3 Interparents' Variant

The Interparents' proposal for S6-S7 (a fuller account is provided in Documents B and C) takes many of the elements from the working group proposal with two major differences: 1) the 2-period options are kept in lieu of Natural Sciences and Human Sciences courses; 2) students are allowed to choose between those add-on courses and options presented in a single row; practically speaking, these would be those options that were timetabled simultaneously. It also keeps the possibility for Laboratory courses and offers the space for a new Sociology course. The proposal requires a minimum of 29 required periods and a maximum of 35 periods, as in the working group proposal. There is a common core of 13 periods with 6 periods of add-on subjects. Students should take at least two, but not more than four 4-period options.

Subject	Number of	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS S6 and S7		
L1	4	L1
L2	3	L2
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-	L1
Cross Curricular Project	1	NA
COMPULSORY ADD ONS		
History 2	2	L2
Philosophy 2 / Religion	2	L1/L2?
Biology 2 / Geography 2	2	L1/L2
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-	L1
Cross Curricular Project	1	NA
OPTIONS		
Chemistry / Geography 4 /	4	L1/L2/L1/WL
Biology 4 / History 4 / Music / ICT	4	L1/L2/WL/WL
Physics / Economics / Sociology /	4	L1/L2/L2/L1
Greek / L3	4	L1/L3
Maths+/L1+/L2+/L4/ONL/Lab	3/3/3/4/4/2	L1/L2/L2/L4/ONL/L1

In the Interparents' proposal, Religion/Ethics becomes an optional course and is timetabled against Philosophy 2. Like the working group proposal, the Interparents' proposal introduces a 4-period ICT option. Beyond this, it also introduces a 4-period Sociology option.

### 2.4 Criticisms of the Current, Proposed and Interparents' Variations

All three of these proposals (current, proposed and Interparents') are problematic, but to different degrees:

- The eight mandated competences are marginalised.
- Allowing choices even at the beginning of S6 means that though the overall curriculum may be broad and comprehensive, at the individual level it lacks some breadth and comprehensiveness, and certainly is less likely to conform to the curriculum rationale offered by the eight competences.
- Allowing choices indicates a degree of early specialisation, which students may regret later. (In many national systems, specialisation occurs at 16 years of age as in England or at 14 as in Germany.)
- By allowing more choice at S6-S7 than at S1-S3 and S4-S5 there is a serious problem with subject progression between S1 and S7.
- By offering subjects at different levels, this may affect and distort progression, comprehensiveness and breadth at the individual subject level.

However, if a non-optional curriculum or a restricted optional variant was adopted, then,

- The problems associated with clashing options and with option choices between incompatible subjects would be reduced or eliminated.
- Subject progression is more easily facilitated.
- There are considerable savings in reducing the number of options.

- Class sizes as a result can conform to an educational rationale (optimum size for learning) rather than a bureaucratic one (fitting a large number of option choices into a workable scheme).
- The actual curriculum of the individual student is now more likely to conform to the actual curricula offered by European Universities or by European Institutes of Higher Education.
- Language (of instruction) needs in the schools can be more easily accommodated.

Reducing or eliminating option choices is a radical proposal and there are some costs and risks in either reducing or eliminating choice from the system.

# 3. The New Curriculum

The suggestions we make for the proposed new curriculum (see Documents B and C) are underpinned by three principles:

- Contrary to the minimalist curriculum proposed by the Board of Governors, each competency needs to be broken down into knowledge components, skills and dispositions. We have developed these at S1-S3, S4-5 and S6-S7 for one of these competences: language and communication in the mother tongue (see Document C).
- These curriculum standards (derived from the eight competences) are not the same as pedagogic standards (those arrangements in schools we make to allow learning to take place, and this includes formative processes of assessment) or assessment/evaluative standards (how we evaluate whether those curriculum standards have been met at set points in time). What this means is that the foundations of any curriculum are those curriculum standards which the European System of schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools, and not teaching or assessment standards. Teaching, learning and assessment approaches are derived from these curriculum standards. It is therefore important that the curriculum standard is not compromised in any way by whether it can or cannot be used as a testable construct or teaching approach.
- These curriculum standards should be expressed at a level of comprehensibility so that teachers, parents and students are able to access them.
- The important point is that curricula at subject level need to be fundamentally revised, in order to support the acquisition of the eight competences.

We suggest that, with regards to the eight key competences, the European Schools Working Group on the Reorganisation of the Secondary Studies should:

1. Clarify and extend the current minimalist curriculum, particularly in relation to the eight key competences. These then become eight sets of curriculum standards and from these can be derived specific curriculum standards for the various subject curricula at different levels of the education system.

- 2. Derive pedagogies and pedagogic standards from these curriculum standards, rather than conflating them.
- 3. Derive assessment standards, and in particular, the European Baccalaureate, from the curriculum standards, and avoid the problems with assessment-driven curricula.

In addition:

- 1. All the above needs to be clear and comprehensible so that students, parents and teachers can readily understand them.
- 2. A key aspect of any successful reform is pre-service and in-service training of teachers to deliver this new curriculum and its component parts.
- 3. The European Baccalaureate needs to be adjusted to fit with the new curricular arrangements and university and college entry and study requirements.

# 4. Communication in Foreign Languages

We make a number of recommendations with regards to language and language development here, which are developed and substantiated at length in the main body of the report (see Documents B and C).

**Language Recommendation 1:** To develop, through a stakeholder inclusive process, a language policy document in order to provide guidance on how the European Schools intend to meet their mission of providing 'a multilingual and multicultural education for nursery, primary and secondary level students'.

**Language Recommendation 2:** To integrate language objectives into curriculum documents for all content subjects whether these subjects are taught through the students' L1, L2 or L3.

**Language Recommendation 3:** To revise secondary level L2 language curricula to ensure they integrate more substantive and meaningful content including cultural content.

**Language Recommendation 4:** To revisit assessment policies to ensure they support the language learning mission of the European schools, and in particular the use of assessment as a tool for language learning.

**Language Recommendation 5:** To move the quality of teaching and in particular student learning to the top of the policy and meeting agendas in order to ensure that the multilingual and multicultural European Schools are first and foremost learning powered institutions.

**Language Recommendation 6:** To maintain in large part the status quo regarding choice of languages of instruction, but concomitantly to analyse the consequences of the current and planned requirements pertaining to the language(s) of instruction for student groups who have the same L1, for those who are studying in mixed language groups and for SWALS, so as to ensure that systems are in place to support students as needed.

# 5. Mathematics, Science and Religious Studies Programmes

We make a number of recommendations with regards to these three important subject areas, which are developed and substantiated at length in the main body of the report (see Documents B and C):

### **5.1 Mathematics**

- 1. The current mathematical demands made on all students should be reduced, in order to ensure that they correspond with later expectations of universities and colleges, and to ensure that as many students as possible achieve their potential in Mathematics rather than a large number effectively disengaging.
- 2. There is an increase in the use of context and explanations, particularly up to S5 and for the S6-S7 Elementary course.
- 3. The examination is redesigned to reward students who have developed skills of mathematical enquiry.

### 5.2 Science

- 1. Revise S1-S5 curricula, so that they concentrate on the 'big ideas' of science rather than excessive detail.
- 2. Bring more contemporary content into the curricula, especially for Physics, and reduce mathematical demands.
- 3. Ensure the curriculum does not make sudden jumps between years.
- 4. Present the curriculum in terms of learning standards rather than a list of topical material.
- 5. Ensure that the examinations cover the full aims and content of the syllabuses rather than just the material that is easiest to assess, particularly with regard to the nature of Science and the historical, social, ethical, cultural and technological influences on Science. For S1-S5, concentrate on the 'big ideas' of science rather than excessive detail.

### **5.3 Religious Education**

In Documents B and C we discuss different views surrounding religious education and its role in a modern society. Possible aims include: maintaining faith, introducing students to one or more religions, and introducing them to philosophical and ethical issues. We perceive great opportunities for the European Schools in terms of preparing students to deal with the role of religion within modern society, and we consider that this can be achieved without weakening the faith of those students who already belong to a particular faith, or converting those of no faith. We see the role of religion in the European Schools as facilitating understanding, clarifying values and promoting appropriate levels of tolerance. With regards to this, we propose a number of ways forward:

- 1. Create a common core for religious education that builds on current common objectives shared by existing programmes (Catholicism, Protestantism, Islam, and Orthodox Religion).
- 2. This common core should include a more rigorous version of the present course of Non-Religious Ethics and should present humanism as positively as it portrays religion.
- 3. The new programme should require all students to study at least two religions, of which no more than one should be of the Christian denomination.
- 4. The aim of the programme should be non-confessional.

# 6. General Pedagogic Principles

We identify here five general pedagogic principles: developing a standards document for parents, planning a sequence of lessons, goal-orientated teaching, scaffolding in teaching, and individual student progression.

### **6.1 Parental Engagement**

Parental engagement with the school is one important factor in their child doing well at school. Developing a standards document for parents that is specific to individual European Schools whilst recognising student and family mobility is therefore to be encouraged.

### 6.2 Planning

A second strategy is planning. Lesson planning is a process that increases the teacher's ability to help their students learn a body of knowledge in a way that is in accordance with the discipline from which it is taken, and national values and aspirations, in line with the curriculum standards; and adapted to make it accessible and suitable for their students, who are not yet acquainted with it.

### 6.3 Goal Direction

A third strategy is ensuring that teaching and learning is goal-direction. Goal clarity is therefore a component of productive learning environments. To that end, teachers need to provide their students with statements and explanations about the intended content and language aims and objectives in a lesson or series of lessons.

### 6.4 Scaffolding

A generic model of teaching and learning can be characterised as a scaffolding process. Scaffolding essentially means an aid that is developed and offered to the learner by a more experienced person in support of the learning process with a focus on learning outcomes or curriculum standards. It has a number of characteristics: it is a temporary support; it is offered to the learner in relation to specific tasks that they are asked to perform, those tasks being derived from the learning outcomes; the learner is unlikely to complete the task without it; and the scaffold is provided to the learner by the teacher in their capacity as 'expert' in relation to the satisfactory completion of the task.

### **6.5 Student Progression**

Student progression relates to a curriculum standard or at least to a set of related curriculum standards. The teacher specifies the standard(s) and the relationships between the standards and discusses them with their students. The student is given: the opportunity to articulate the standard or set of standards in relation to how they are expected to progress; a written and contextualised indication of their performance specifying weaknesses, impediments and successes in relation to the achievement of these standards, and the means for improvement.

# 7. Curriculum Arrangements in the Schools

Curriculum Arrangements refer to the following:

- Subject areas in the European Schools curriculum.
- Types of boundaries between those subject areas in the European Schools curriculum.
- Compulsory areas of the curriculum, which all students in the European Schools system would be required to take.
- Optional areas of the curriculum which all students in the European Schools system would be required to choose between.
- Streaming and setting processes as they relate to compulsory and optional areas of the European Schools curriculum.
- Size of classes and pedagogic arrangements in relation to streaming and setting policies, compulsory and optional subjects, *and* types of curriculum integration.
- The allocation of resources, including teacher resources, in relation to the curriculum issues set out above.
- The languages used as media of instruction.
- Centralising and decentralising arrangements within the European Schools system.
- The consequences of these types of decisions for the schools; for example, there are implications of some of these decisions for the Baccalaureate. There are also implications with regards to higher education access.

We believe there to be various assumptions and expectations embedded within the proposed reorganisation of secondary studies, which are not supported by the available evidence. In Documents B and C we examine and discuss a number of issues relating to these. These include:

- 1. The scope for rationalization of courses in the secondary cycle.
- 2. The scope for aligning subject availability with student preferences.
- 3. Consistency of provision across the European Schools.
- 4. Adherence of provision to the eight key competences.
- 5. Reduction in failure rates.

The philosophy of the current proposals requires any curriculum reorganisation to be relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system. We therefore need to consider how a series of pathways might look that offer sufficient coherence, relevance and breadth, whilst still being manageable administratively, and allowing smooth transitions to further and higher education. These are both subject and language oriented. A language practice tracks different language learning opportunities in and through L1, L2, L3 and L4 from S4 upwards, so there is a pedagogical logic to the way children are engaging with language within the European Schools.

Moving forwards, it is possible to conceive of a series of educational pathways for students at the European Schools that allows a limited degree of specialisation at upper secondary levels, promoting coherence of study and provision of subject teaching across all schools without sacrificing too much in the way of breadth. An approach such as this is likely to reduce existing coherence problems associated with subject choices at individual schools, as manifested in the yearly 'clash tables', and lead to a greater degree of predictability and parity across all European Schools, minimising local variations.

The approach and arrangements set out in Documents B and C, though they allow a measure of specialisation at S6-S7, still retain the essential quality of being faithful to the eight competences and even more importantly allow for the possibility of subject coherence (though inevitably, as soon as any form of choice is built into the system, curriculum coherence at the individual level is impaired).

### 7.1 Pathways

There are three age ranges to be considered. The pathways are set out in Documents B and C.

S1-S3 – All students take: Pathway 1 (L1) (four lessons), Pathway 2 (L2) (four lessons), Pathway 3 (L3) (four lessons), Pathway 4 (Humanities) (four lessons), pathway 5 (Expressive and Performative Studies) (four lessons), Pathway 6 (Science) (four lessons), Pathway 7 (Social Studies) (four lessons) and Pathway 8 (Mathematics) (four lessons). [Total = 32 lessons]

S4-S5 – All students take: Pathway 1 (L1) (four lessons), Pathway 2 (L2) (four lessons), Pathway 3 (L3) (four lessons), Pathway 4 (Humanities) (four lessons), pathway 5 (Expressive and Performative Studies) (four lessons), Pathway 6 (Science) (four lessons), Pathway 7 (Social Studies) (four lessons) and Pathway 8 (Mathematics) (four lessons), and choose one option (four lessons). [Total = 36 lessons.] Options offered in Pathway 9 depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

S6-S7 – All students take the following pathways: Language and Communication (L1), Mathematics, Language and Communication (L2), Humanities, Expressive and Performative Studies, Science, Social Studies, Option 1, Option 2. In Option 1, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. In Option 2, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway.

Some examples of routes and examinations at S6-S7 are:

- Sudent One (Communication Baccalaureate): Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Stream 1, Pathway 9 Stream 1.
- Student Two (Language Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 2, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 2.
- Student Three (Humanities Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 3, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 3.
- Student Four (Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 4, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 4.
- Student Five (Science Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Choice from Stream 5, Pathway 9 Complementary Choice from Stream 5.
- Student Six (Social Studies Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 6, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 6.
- Student Seven (Mathematics Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 8 Stream 7, Pathway 9 Stream 7.

### 7.2 Language of Instruction

The language policy of the European Schools is discussed in more detail in Documents B and C, and here we make a number of recommendations with regards to this. Briefly, these are:

- 1. A language policy needs to be developed that explicitly fosters bilingualism, trilingualism and multilingualism, via a stakeholder inclusive process. This needs to cover the entire period from nursery education to school leaving age.
- 2. Language objectives need to be integrated into curriculum documents for all content subjects, regardless of whether these subjects are taught through the students' L1, L2 or L3.
- 3. Secondary level L2 language curricula need to be revised to ensure they integrate more substantive and meaningful content, including cultural content.
- 4. Assessment policies need to be revisited to make sure they support the language learning mission of the European Schools, in particular the use of formative assessment as a tool for language learning.
- 5. The quality of teaching and student learning needs to be moved to the top of the policy agenda in order to ensure that the multilingual and multicultural European Schools are primarily learning-powered institutions.
- 6. Adequate systems need to be securely in place to support language learners with additional needs with regards to the above.
- 7. SWALS and ONL students are adequately catered for.
- 8. New curriculum arrangements (S1-S7) are set in place that allow groupings of students (within language sections) that best accommodate the learning needs of all the students.

One of the primary tenets of bilingual education is that it does not simply involve changing the language of instruction. Teaching and learning practices need to change. It is

noteworthy that certain teaching and learning practices tend to have a greater impact on student achievement than others. Similarly, studies in bilingual education demonstrate that pedagogy plays a significant role. In Documents B and C we set out a template for language of instruction in the new curriculum.

### 7.3 Timetabling

- There are now nine slots on the timetable for S4-S7, each of them equates to four periods. At S1-S3 there are eight slots on the timetable [Total Number of Periods S1-S3 = 32; S4-S5=36; S6-S7=36.]
- Pathway 9 (S4-S5) and Pathways 8 and 9 (S6-S7) have their own timetabled slots.
- The majority of core and option subjects at S1-S3, S4-S5 and S6-S7 are taught by one teacher. In some core subjects (i.e. Humanities, Social Studies, Expressive and Performative Arts) there may be a need to teach the subject using more than one teacher. This depends on the make-up of the new curriculum for these core subjects and the availability of teachers to teach either the whole or specific parts. In all these cases the language of instruction should be the same across the subject.

## 8. The Baccalaureate

### 8.1 The European Schools Baccalaureate

This is a summative form of assessment. Currently:

- Candidates take three oral examinations.
- Candidates take five written examinations: Language 1 or Advanced Language 1, Language 2 or Advanced Language 2, Mathematics (5 periods) or Mathematics (3 periods), Option (4 periods) and Option (4 periods).
- The following three factors are taken into consideration for the Baccalaureate: the average preliminary mark C expressed out of 100, the average written examinations mark W expressed out of 100, and the average oral examinations mark O expressed out of 100.
- The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts will be as follows: 50 per cent for the average preliminary mark C, 35 per cent for the average W for the written examinations, and 15 per cent for the average O for the oral examinations. The final result = 0.50 C + 0.35 W + 0.15 O.
- The preliminary mark is made up of the following: class marks (A marks) and part examination marks (B marks).
- Class marks account for 20 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A class mark will be given for each subject taken in year 7, with the exception of religion/ethics, at the end of each semester.
- The marks for the part examinations will account for 30 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A mark will be given for each subject, with the exception of religion/ethics, on the basis of the results obtained in the part examination.

 The following can be the subject of written and oral examinations: compulsory subjects (with the exception of physical education and religion/ethics), options, and advanced subjects.

### 8.2 New Arrangements

It is suggested that:

- Baccalaureate Rules are amended so that each student takes eight examinations the determination of each of these examinations, i.e. whether it includes oral, coursework and/or written papers, and the relations between them, is discussed below.
- Forms of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multigrade arrangements, are minimised insofar as resources within the system and institutions allow this to happen.
- The nine-year upper tenure limit for European Schools teachers, and the loss of organizational knowledge that is associated with removing these skilled practitioners at the end of their tenure, often to be replaced with a Chargé de Cours (locally hired) teacher who is not appointed via the same route, is reviewed.
- Candidates take eight examinations: Language and Communication (L1), Mathematics, Language and Communication (L2), Humanities, Expressive and Performative Studies, Science, Social Studies, Option 1, Option 2. In Option 1, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. In Option 2, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway.
- Each examination consists of four elements: coursework, practical, oral and a written paper. The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts depends on the curriculum content (i.e. knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions) of the subject area. In other words, not every subject should be tested through all four elements, but only through those elements that refer to the type of curriculum content of the subject (see Documents B and C). For example, Language and Communication (L1) is tested through 30% coursework (C), 20% oral (O) and 50% written examination (WE). The final result = 0.30 C + 0.20 O + 0.50 WE.
- Class marks are no longer awarded as this is a summative examination.
- Coursework assignments are handed in by the student six months before the date of the examination in each subject. Orals and practicals are conducted one month before the date of the examination in each subject. Coursework, oral and practical completion and assessment rules need to be written.
- The Baccalaureate is awarded with a percentage average of the total marks awarded in each subject. However, consideration could be given to differential weighting of marks between core and option subjects.

### 8.3 The European Schools Baccalaureate Unit

This unit working with the inspectors would have the following responsibilities:

- 1. Setting the tasks for the four elements of the examination: coursework, oral, practical and written paper, and ensuring that the tasks comprehensively cover the syllabuses.
- 2. Writing the marking criteria for the four elements of the examination.
- 3. Constructing the marking grid for all the elements of the examination.
- 4. Co-ordinating the examination in the schools.
- 5. Sample moderating the four elements of the examination.
- 6. Coordinating the work of the external examiner.
- 7. Publishing the final awards.
- 8. Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the European Baccalaureate.

### 8.4 Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit

The Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit would have three general functions:

- 1. Writing the new curricula for the following courses (i.e. curriculum standards, pedagogic standards and assessment standards), depending on demand and available resources in the schools:
- 2. Renewing the syllabuses to keep them up-to-date.
- 3. Developing and implementing an in-service programme of study for teachers.

## 9. Recommended Actions

The following activities need to be undertaken (see Documents B and C):

- Setting up the new curriculum and examinations units;
- Writing the new curricula;
- · Consulting with relevant stakeholders about the new curricula;
- Revising the new curricula;
- Setting in place in the schools new arrangements for teaching the new curricula, i.e. new arrangements of resources, including teacher resources.
- Instituting and institutionalising new in-service arrangements for teachers in the schools to allow them to develop teaching and learning approaches for these new curricula, and for their long-term professional development.
- Writing the new rules for the Baccalaureate.
- Over a period of time introducing the new curricula and the new Baccalaureate arrangements into the system.
- Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the new European Baccalaureate.
- Monitoring over time the introduction and institutionalisation of these new arrangements.

## **10. Conclusion and Summary of Main Recommendations**

Reform of the upper secondary programme of study within the European Schools is by no means a simple undertaking. It involves challenging a number of existing curriculum, pedagogic and assessment practices at source in order to ensure that any changes are achievable by those working in school, as well as sustainable in the medium to long term. However the advantages of change in this regard are manifold. Long standing problems to do with failure rates, equality, inclusion, EU expansion and relevance to study at higher education level can all be addressed if these recommendations are accommodated and acted upon.



External Evaluation of a Proposal for the Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European School System

Final Report Document B: Outline Analysis and Recommendations

Sandra Leaton Gray, David Scott, Didac Gutiérrez-Peris, Peeter Mehisto, Norbert Pachler and Michael Reiss





## **Contents**

1. THE AIMS, PURPOSES AND METHODOLOGY OF THE STUDY 4					
2. THE NEW CURRICULUM 8					
3. LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION IN THE MOTHER TONGUE 9					
4. COMMUNICATION IN FOREIGN LANGUAGES 11					
4.1 LANGUAGE POLICY114.2 LANGUAGE OBJECTIVES134.3 CONTENT ENRICHMENT: RECOMMENDATION, RATIONALE AND SUGGESTIONS154.4 ASSESSMENT174.5 PEDAGOGY194.6 LANGUAGE OF INSTRUCTION21					
5. MATHEMATICS, SCIENCE AND RELIGIOUS STUDIES PROGRAMMES 24					
5.1 MATHEMATICS 24 5.2 Science 25 5.3 Religious Education 25					
6. GENERAL PEDAGOGIC PRINCIPLES 27					
6.1 PARENTAL ENGAGEMENT 27 6.2 Planning 27					
6.3 GOAL DIRECTION 28					
6.4 Scaffolding 29					
6.5 STUDENT PROGRESSION 29					
7. CURRICULUM ARRANGEMENTS IN THE SCHOOLS 31					
7.1 PATHWAYS 33					
7.2 Student Routes at S6 and S7447.3 Language of Instruction45					
8. THE BACCALAUREATE 54					
8.1 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE 54 8.2. New Arrangements 54					
8.3 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE UNIT 56					
8.4 THE CURRICULUM AND PEDAGOGIC UNIT 57					
9. RECOMMENDED ACTIONS 58					
10. EUROPEAN SCHOOLS AND HIGHER EDUCATION ACCESS59					
11. CONCLUSION AND SUMMARY OF MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS 60					

## 1. The Aims, Purposes and Methodology of the Study

Document B is a short version of Document C. Report A summarises its main points.

This report (and its supplementary reports, A and B) has been written in response to the *Invitation to Tender: External Evaluation of a Proposal for Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European Schools for Secondary Years 4, 5, 6 and 7, ref: BSGEE/201401.* 

The objectives of the study were:

- To establish and demonstrate the impact of the proposed new structure for secondary studies (i.e. Levels S4-S7, though reference is also made to S1-S3 on the grounds that forms of progression and curriculum coherence require consideration of lower secondary as well as upper secondary studies), compared to the current situation.
- To determine whether and to what extent the proposals:
  - o Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
  - Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
  - Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;
  - Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
  - Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;
  - o Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
  - Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.

We also pay attention here to the possible risks of our proposals and recommendations, as compared to the current situation and the reform proposals, insofar as they might introduce elements of discrimination against minority groups either by language section, gender, learning disability or any other category to the 'status-quo'.

In this report we have provided an account of the proposed reorganisation as well as the current arrangements. The recommendations, proposed new models and suggestions for reforming the system that we make here conform to the evaluative principles referred to above, insofar as they:

- Allow access to national secondary and higher education systems in member states;
- Allow student mobility to and from the European schools and the national education systems;
- With regards to the curriculum are feasible, coherent, broad, educative and conform to the eight competences;
- Impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections;
- Are such that risks can be identified and circumvented.

At this early stage of the report we suggest three sets of risks for our proposals and possible ways of avoiding them:

- Our proposals are radical and fundamental, because they are designed to conform to the criteria set out above. This means that they require administrators, teachers, parents and students to change their longstanding thinking and practices. Any change process within a system needs to be supported and introduced incrementally so as to allow ownership of those changes by all the stakeholders. An example of incremental change is that, instead of implementing in full the aspiration to teach pathway core subjects (e.g. Humanities or Social Studies) by one teacher, in the early stages of the reform they can be taught by more than one teacher (whose background and training are perhaps subject-based). The new curriculum is still integrated and related to those key knowledge, skill and dispositional elements that the European school system has deemed are the most appropriate for teaching that area of the curriculum.
- Reform proposals and their implementation are sometimes treated as piecemeal and compartmental, and this should be avoided. For example, a curriculum reform has a summative assessment/evaluation element, in this case, the European Baccalaureate. If the former is reformed then this has implications for the latter. We are suggesting here that our proposals for the new curriculum apply to all aspects of the life of schools: subjects to be taught, relations between subjects, core and optional curriculum elements, different types of teaching groups, summative forms of assessment, etc., and they cannot be treated as separate items.
- The most important element of a curriculum reform is improving teacher capacity. This can be achieved in two ways: recruiting teachers who already have the requisite knowledge base, skills and dispositions (i.e. they fit the requirements for the new curriculum) or developing pre- and in-service training programmes to compensate for the lack of knowledge, skills and dispositions required to teach the new programmes.

The analysis we have undertaken was carried out through a combination of reading documents and consultations with stakeholders, experts and academics.

We have been asked to compare four different arrangements for the curriculum: the current structure, the proposed new structure, an Interparents' variant, and our own suggestions for reforming the curriculum. [The original plan was to compare the current structure with the proposed new structure. The Interparents' proposals were added to the study at a later date.] In order to make these comparisons, we have judged each of the proposals against the criteria set out above. These criteria are that the curriculum arrangements should:

- 1. Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
- 2. Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
- 3. Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;
- 4. Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
- 5. Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
- 6. Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;

- 7. Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.
- 8. Can impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections.

Criterion	Current	Proposed	INTER- PARENTS	New Curriculum
Convention Principles	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
University Access	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Board of Governors' Mandate	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Demands of the Modern World	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Effective Curriculum Design	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Relevant, Comprehensive, Coherent and Broad	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Eight Key Competences	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Non- discriminatory	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled

The scope of the analysis is determined by the subject matter of the evaluation. Our contention therefore, is that one element of the curriculum cannot be treated in isolation from all the other elements. Thus, curriculum arrangements in a narrow sense, i.e. the designation of subjects, cannot be adequately examined without also looking at effective curriculum design, curricular aims and objectives, groupings of children by language/capability/age/year, learning environments, teacher capacity and the European Baccalaureate. Our remarks about all these matters are not optional extras but a necessary part of a full and comprehensive analysis of the curriculum arrangements in the system.

There are four sets of proposals (current, proposed, Interparents' and our own) then, and we comment on each in the main part of the report. Criticisms of the first three sets of proposals are made from a number of perspectives. The first of these is that they exhibit some inconsistencies and incoherencies. The second is that they do not conform in full to the principles addressed above, i.e. those of the European Convention, European University access, the Board of Governors' mandate, being appropriate for the demands of the modern world, conforming to an acceptable and rational model of curriculum design, being comprehensive and coherent, fundamentally conforming to the eight mandated competences, and being non-discriminatory. The third perspective is that they do not address many of the outstanding issues that are relevant to the European school system; in other words, they narrowly focus on a small range of issues without addressing the

relations and connections between them. For example, the three sets of proposals do not address in a satisfactory way the issue of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multi-grade arrangements, and do not show how these are related to all the other issues discussed in this report.

Finally, it is important to understand our proposals as focused on the principles that should underlie any system of education and any set of curriculum arrangements that are made. At various points in the report we offer concrete suggestions as to how those arrangements can be made to work in practice. For example, in Document C, we provide an example of a set of curriculum standards (at three levels: S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7), which relates directly to the first key competency: Communication in the Mother Tongue. These however, are very much suggestions and not binding imperatives. Furthermore, we argue strongly in this report that the foundations of a European Schools' curriculum are those curriculum standards that the European System of Schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools. Again, in many places in the report we identify an issue and then suggest that its resolution depends not on our views and perspectives, but on curriculum decisions made by the key stakeholders of the system.

This report focuses on the curriculum, and in particular five elements:

- 1. The key competency of communication in the mother tongue.
- 2. The key competency of communication in foreign languages.
- 3. Mathematical competence, and basic competences in science and technology.
- 4. Curriculum arrangements in the schools.
- 5. European schools and higher education access.

## 2. The New Curriculum

The suggestions we make for the proposed new curriculum are underpinned by three principles:

- Contrary to the minimalist curriculum proposed by the Board of Governors, each competency needs to be broken down into knowledge components, skills and dispositions. We have done this for one of these competences: language and communication in the mother tongue (see Document C).
- These curriculum standards (derived from the eight competences) are not the same as pedagogic approaches (those arrangements in schools we make to allow learning to take place, and this includes formative processes of assessment) or assessment/evaluative protocols (how we evaluate whether those curriculum standards have been met at set points in time). What this means is that the foundations of any curriculum are those curriculum standards which the European System of schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools, and not teaching or assessment standards. Teaching, learning and assessment approaches are derived from these curriculum standards. It is therefore important that the curriculum standard is not compromised in any way by whether it can or cannot be used as a testable construct or teaching approach.
- These curriculum standards should be expressed at a level of comprehensibility so that teachers, parents and students are able to access them.
- The important point is that curricula at subject level need to be fundamentally revised, in order to support the acquisition of the eight competences.

## 3. Language and Communication in the Mother Tongue

The competency of communication in the mother tongue is fundamental to the education programme offered by the European Schools, and we suggest that it should have six dimensions: reading, writing, speaking and listening, multi-modality, knowledge about language and communication, and language and communication dispositions. All of these dimensions are interconnected and any reciprocity needs to be exploited in the teaching and learning programmes. Four general purposes for this competency can be identified:

- 1. Use language to communicate (in oral and written form) and to learn Students should use language to interpret, understand and transform the world, acquiring knowledge that will allow them to continue learning throughout life. This is to communicate in an effective and emotionally sensitive way in different contexts and situations, enabling them to clearly express their feelings, ideas and opinions in an informed manner and supported by evidence, and enabling them to communicate with others, whilst respecting those views.
- 2. Identify the properties of the language in different communicative situations This includes an awareness of the characteristics and meaning of texts, according to their type, the contexts in which they are used and those people to whom they are addressed. It also refers to the use of different reading modes, depending on the purpose of the text and the characteristics and particularities of the reader. In addition, it refers to the production of written texts that take into consideration context, recipient and intended purposes, and the use of different reading strategies.
- 3. Analyse information, develop and explain a line of reasoning, and use language for making decisions The goal is for students to develop their capacity for analysis and critical assessment of information from different sources, in order to make informed decisions, in relation to the collective interests and norms in different contexts, and based on different sources of written and oral information.
- 4. Value the linguistic and cultural diversity of Europe and other nations Students should recognise and appreciate the linguistic and cultural richness of Europe and its varieties, as well as other languages, as forms of identity; and in addition seek to employ the spoken and written language to interpret and explain various social, economic, cultural and political processes as part of the democratic culture and the exercise of citizenship.

We suggest that with regards to the eight key competences, the European Schools Working Group on the Reorganisation of the Secondary Studies should:

- Clarify and extend the current minimalist curriculum, particularly in relation to the eight key competences. These then become eight sets of curriculum standards and from these can be derived specific curriculum standards for the various subject curricula at different levels of the education system. (An example is provided in Document C in relation to Language and Communication in the Mother Tongue.)
- 2. Derive pedagogies and pedagogic standards from these curriculum standards, rather than conflating them.

3. Derive assessment standards, and in particular, the European Baccalaureate, from the curriculum standards, and avoid the problems with assessment-driven curricula.

In addition:

- 1. All the above needs to be clear and comprehensible so that students, parents and teachers can readily understand them.
- 2. A key aspect of any successful reform is pre-service and in-service training of teachers to deliver this new curriculum and its component parts.
- 3. The European Baccalaureate needs to be adjusted to fit with the new curricular arrangements and university and college entry and study requirements.

## 4. Communication in Foreign Languages

We make a number of recommendations in this regard, which are developed and substantiated at length in the main body of the report (see Document C).

#### **4.1 Language Policy**

The European Schools language policy is embodied above all: in the principle of supporting L1 learning through the creation of language sections; in the provision of additional support for students without a language section; in having students study content subjects through their L2; and by offering L3, L4 and L5 language courses. However, there is no overarching language policy document that guides the co-construction of learning environments that foster bilingualism, trilingualism or multilingualism, though a vision on the use of language is expressed in the founding Convention and also in the Principles of the European Schools. A policy document of this nature has the potential to better focus the schools' attention on, and therefore support, language learning.

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### **Recommendation 1**

The European Schools develop, through a stakeholder inclusive process, a language policy document in order to provide guidance on how the European Schools intend to meet their mission of providing 'a multilingual and multicultural education for nursery, primary and secondary level students'.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 1**

The current European Schools' language learning policy is primarily expressed through: the principle of supporting L1 learning through the creation of language sections; the creation of appropriate provision for SWALS and the provision of additional support for these students; having students study content subjects through their L2 (possibly L3); and by offering L3, L4 and L5 language courses.

Language policy elements are to be found in numerous policy prescriptions (e.g. mission statement, General Rules of the European Schools, Provision of Educational Support in the European Schools – Procedural document, Reform of the European Schools System, Proposal of the 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' Working Group, Control of the Level of Linguistic Competence as Part of the Procedure for Recruitment of Non-native Speaker Teaching and Educational Support Staff, Languages of tuition for Economics in the European Schools system, language and content subject syllabuses). Policy is also being developed in situ through interpretation of existing policies (e.g. discussion of whether and in which school in Brussels an Estonian language section will be opened).

Despite the fact that language learning and intercultural communication are at the core of the European Schools ethos, there is no one place the European Schools' internal and external stakeholders can turn to for direction on how these key characteristics translate into practice. Moreover, a basic tenet of bi-/trilingual education is that the teaching and learning approach is different in bi-/trilingual education contexts. Existing policy documents

including curriculum documents provide scant direction on how teaching and learning practices in the European Schools are expected to promote high degrees of language learning, or content and language learning whilst learning through a first and a second language.

It is important to note that students are likely to transfer L1 skills to their L2 and L3. The greater a student's L1 proficiency, the greater his or her meta-linguistic awareness, and the better his or her L1 language learning habits and skills, the more likely it is that this proficiency, metalinguistic awareness and these language learning habits and skills will support learning of the L2 and the L3 and through the L2 and L3.

### Suggestions for Implementing Recommendation (1) on Language Policy

A language policy could include some or all of the following elements: an introduction or preamble; aims; connections to European School values and other policies; a description of the role of language learning (including for L1, L2 and L3); in class and out-of-class language use; core pedagogical principles (e.g. all content and language teachers whether they teach through L1, L2 or L3 support both content and language learning); management implications; student support services; staff support services; staff professional development; student assessment; an explanation of how and when the policy will be reviewed; and a glossary of key terms (e.g. bilingualism, trilingualism, multilingual teaching, multicultural education).

More specifically, for example, under core pedagogical principles, the policy might include some of the following points, which would constitute a common expectation for all teachers:

- The integration of content and language instruction;
- The concurrent articulation of clear, explicit and visible content and language learning objectives in all subjects, and the regular analysis of progress toward the achievement of these objectives;
- The co-construction of learning environments by teachers and students that are safe, supportive and engaging, and that encourage rich student output;
- The building of learner autonomy and responsibility;
- The use of assessment as a tool for learning language, content and general learning skills;
- The use of differentiation, including for enrichment, for students at various stages on their content and language learning pathways;
- The concurrent scaffolding of both content and language learning;
- The encouragement of critical thinking about content, language, and learning skills.

Under management implications, the proposed language policy might include some of the following points:

- The development of a common vision of bilingual, trilingual and/or multilingual and multicultural education by parents, students, teachers, and school principals who operate as a professional learning community;
- The articulation of high expectations by school principals, teachers, and students regarding content learning and bilingualism, trilingualism, and/or multilingualism;

- The expectation that all teachers are teachers of both content and language, and that management practices (e.g. professional development, performance reviews) support teachers on assuming this dual role;
- The creation of mechanisms for encouraging language and content teachers to cooperate, and for teachers to cooperate across languages;
- The language needs of each student will be assessed in order to develop an individual learning pathway;
- The use of assessment for learning to support content and language learning in all classes including those taught through the L1.

Finally, how the policy is developed and approved will also be central to whether it will be well understood, accepted and implemented. It is suggested that the policy be developed through a stakeholder inclusive process with external advice from language experts.

### 4.2 Language Objectives

Draft content subject syllabuses do not include explicit language objectives. Particularly for students who may be learning a content subject through their L2 or L3 this leaves the impression that language learning in content classes is seen as largely incidental. The lack of explicit language objectives implies that the European Schools are under utilising this key tool in language learning.

The objectives and assessment sections of English L2, French L2 and the German L2 language courses' syllabuses suggest that 'non-language' content is used above all as a carrier for language learning. This is likely to make language learning less efficient and meaningful. Ways in which language classes can support content learning particularly in content classes taught through the students' L2 could be strengthened. In addition, the importance of culture is signalled as a high level aim of the European Schools, yet a review of L2 language courses syllabuses shows that there is also a certain disjunction between curriculum objectives and assessment, and the achievement of the high level aim related to culture.

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### **Recommendation 2**

# To integrate language objectives into curriculum documents for all content subjects whether these subjects are taught through the students' L1, L2 or L3.

It would be important for these language objectives to support:

- The development of language awareness (e.g. how language works, making explicit academic language);
- Communication awareness (e.g. understanding the systems that operate when people communicate, student's role);
- The learning of skills specific to language learning; and
- The skills, attitudes and knowledge required for effective intercultural communication.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 2**

Language plays a crucial role in learning in general, and is a major focus of four of the key competences defined in the European Framework for Key Competencies for Lifelong Learning:

- 1. Communication in the Mother Tongue;
- 2. Communication in Foreign Languages;
- 3. Learning to Learn;
- 4. Cultural Awareness and Expression.

Subject teachers carry the majority of the responsibility for helping students to learn and develop proficiency in using the academic language of their subject.

Language objectives are an important tool used in planning for and managing language learning (e.g. academic language; language learning skills; knowledge skills and attitudes needed for intercultural communication). It is easier to systematically scaffold student language and content learning if a teacher has a precise sense of what language and related skills are to be learned.

Language objectives focus on supporting students in noticing, using (e.g. analysing, discussing, applying) and learning the academic language that is embedded in recordings, texts and discussions about academic content. Language objectives are less focused on learning lists of vocabulary and more focused on specific language skills such as the correct use of the comparative, developing an argument, explaining a line of reasoning, using the passive voice correctly, or inquiring into a topic collaboratively. They are focused not just on the correct use of language, but on the development of language learning skills, communication awareness and intercultural communication.

Clear and concise language objectives explain to learners what is expected of them. If expectations are not clear, it is difficult for a student to plan his or her own learning. Clear and concise language objectives also help students build, assess and maintain their motivation to learn language. Current content courses syllabuses, including the new syllabuses such as the Geography Syllabus (4 period course Year 6/7) and ICTC Syllabus - S1 - S3 ICT, tend not to make language learning objectives explicit.

### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Language Objectives

The following are possible actions that may support the implementation of the recommendation:

- Decide to make explicit (e.g. display on a board or the class's electronic learning space) language objectives in all content classes;
- Develop a plan for how the European Schools will institute this new policy and measure its success (nb. Content teachers, in particular at the secondary level, often resist assuming responsibility for both content and language learning in their classes unless they are provided with professional development in doing so, and ample opportunities to discuss the matter.);
- Review sample language objectives;

- Provide professional development to middle management and teachers in developing language objectives. Ideally, an outcome of this professional development would be a set of high-level/broad-based long-term language objectives per grade, as well as related language sub-skills objectives;
- Also provide professional development to content teachers in drawing out the characteristics and component parts of the language of their subject. This tends to be a major challenge for a large percentage of content teachers. The new Geography syllabus does draw out key words to be learnt, but this is only the tip of the iceberg in terms of the language of Geography that must be learned by students;
- Maintain attention (at the central and school levels) on creating an environment that supports teachers in making this major shift in practice – setting language objectives. The European Schools also need to measure progress in making this major shift and its impact on student learning. This will require keeping the implementation of this policy on the agenda at the central and school levels. It also invites co-operation amongst language and content teachers.

### 4.3 Content Enrichment: Recommendation, Rationale and Suggestions

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### **Recommendation 3**

To revise secondary level L2 language curricula to ensure they integrate more substantive and meaningful content including cultural content.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 3**

The English, French and German L2 secondary level language syllabuses, with the exception of the very short L2 French and English syllabuses, appear light on content and heavy on language learning. These syllabuses would benefit from the inclusion of more meaningful content topics that require greater critical thinking about both content and language. The more substantive nature of these topics would then need to be reflected in course objectives and assessment. By enriching the L2 language syllabuses, students would:

- Be exposed to a richer range of relevant language. This includes a richer variety of topics, vocabulary (including terminology and phraseology), tenses, registers and functions.
- Be called on to use a richer range of language. Working with content subject concepts in language class requires students to use a richer variety of language than would be the case in a standard language class.
- Likely find learning more meaningful, as students would be engaging simultaneously with interesting content and language which are new to them. If that content is used in meaningful ways, students are more likely to recall that language and content. Content-rich instruction helps create links between ideas and language. Links create meaning and can, metaphorically speaking, be considered the 'glue' that fixes language and content learning into long-term memory.
- Be helped to learn the general academic language needed in several content subjects. The language associated with certain functions is common to many content

subjects. These functions include: analysing, classifying, comparing, contrasting, explaining causes and consequences, evaluating, hypothesising, inquiring collaboratively, justifying, persuading, separating fact from opinion, solving problems, synthesising and verifying.

- Have increased motivation, confidence, and success. Students are better able to cope with learning content subjects through the L2 or L3 if they are provided with needed language and helped to practise key skills in language classes that are required in most content subject classes.
- Have increased opportunities to think critically about both language and content. Content-based language instruction reinforces the expectation in language programmes that teachers and students think critically about both language and content learning. It helps avoid a situation noted by researchers where some language teachers focus primarily on the language being learned and avoid substantive analysis of the content used to carry the language. This avoidance of substantive analysis of content tends to undermine language learning and the development of critical thinking.

In addition, a review of secondary level English, French and German L2 language syllabuses demonstrate that these language classes could do more to help prepare students for those content subjects they are expected to study through their L2 - Geography, History, Human Sciences courses, Religion and Non-confessional Ethics.

Finally, the importance of culture, and the mission of the European Schools to provide a broad multicultural education are signalled as broad high level aims of the European Schools, yet a review of L2 language courses syllabuses shows that there is a certain disjunction between curriculum objectives and assessment, and the achievement of those high level aims related to culture. Greater attention could be given to analysing several cultures at one time. In addition, culture and intercultural competencies are not defined in language learning syllabuses. Some language learning syllabuses provide far more cultural elements for discussion and analysis than others (e.g. Finnish L4 versus English L2).

# Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Enrichment of Language Syllabuses

In order to enrich L2 language syllabuses, more content compatible with those subjects to be taught through the students' L2 and/or L3 could be integrated into L2 language classes. This would then need to be reflected in the content. The syllabuses could also better guide teachers in supporting students:

- In learning and using generic language needed for success across different subjects (phraseology and other formulaic sequences, collocations, connectives, phrasal verbs, tone and terminology needed for undertaking generic tasks);
- In undertaking generic tasks, which are common across the curriculum (e.g. comparing or contrasting texts; developing lines of reasoning; explaining causes and consequences; extracting a line of argument, point of view, or perspective from a text or other media; holding debates; testing hypotheses; presenting examples and evidence; separating opinions from facts; synthesising).

In order to enhance the cultural, including the intercultural, component of the syllabuses the European Schools could consider:

- Exploring diverse definitions of culture and intercultural competence;
- Agreeing on definitions;
- Drawing out more clearly objectives related to culture and intercultural competence;
- Providing professional development to teachers in integrating the teaching of culture. This can for instance include drawing on the following often interrelated categories – architecture, art (fine and applied), attitudes, beliefs, concepts of the universe, cuisine, customs, emigration, events, experience, famous people, film, hierarchies, history, immigration, knowledge, legislation, literature, material objects/artefacts, meanings, media, music, notions of time, politics, possessions, practices, public institutions, religion, rituals, role of nature, roles, sports, soap operas, social security, spatial relations, trends and values – in order to help students to engage with part of a given culture, and in order to compare and contrast cultures. At the same time, professional development could explore the reality that no cultural construct is likely to be a monolithic symbol embraced by all members of a language community, and that culture is dynamic and therefore constantly changing.
- Making explicit objectives related to intercultural competence. This could involve attitudes, skills and knowledge about the socio-cultural dimensions of language use in diverse cultures, and briefly describe ways in which intercultural competence can be assessed. In the knowledge domain, for example, students might be expected to explain and/or demonstrate: how culture and identity can influence communication and language use; why different forms of communication are important from a sociocultural point of view in different cultural groups; and the socio-cultural characteristics of their own language environment and how they might differ from those of other language communities. In the attitudinal domain, students might be expected to explore: their own and other people's attitudes and prejudices regarding their own and other cultures; how open they are to other cultures and languages; how much importance they accord to the L1, L2, L3 and/or L4; and their willingness to engage with other cultures. In the skills domain, for example, students might be expected to demonstrate their capacity: to use strategies for communicating with someone from another culture and, especially, speakers of their L2 and L3; to modify their behaviour and language during interactions with speakers of other languages and, in particular, speakers of their L2 and L3; to recognise cultural perspectives, affinities and preferences expressed in authentic language materials; and to analyse and understand the norms of other cultural groups and, especially, those related to their L2 and L3.

#### 4.4 Assessment

A review of various policy prescriptions leaves the impression that the European Schools are under-attending to aspects of assessment that are unique to bilingual/trilingual/multilingual education contexts. These aspects are largely not defined and as such may not be applied systematically in building learning environments. There is a need to revise assessment policies so that they better support language learning.

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### **Recommendation 4**

To revisit assessment policies to ensure they support the language learning mission of the European schools, and in particular the use of assessment as a tool for language learning.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 4**

One clear and highly laudable policy prescription, which is repeated in several documents, is that 'language competence should not be a factor in assessment, unless it creates a serious barrier to effective communication.' However, existing key documents include little or no discussion of how assessment in a bilingual/trilingual/multilingual school is unique or different to assessment in a primarily monolingual education context. This is the case, whether one reviews references to assessment in high-level documents such as the General Rules of the European Schools or references to assessment in old or new syllabuses for a given subject.

Furthermore, the General Rules of the European Schools suggest that students' results will be assessed on the basis of specifically defined learning objectives and competencies for each subject. Since content subjects do not provide distinct language objectives this implies students may not be receiving feedback on language growth/development in content classes. As previously mentioned, this seems to imply that language learning in content classes taught through the host language is being considered as incidental, as opposed to something that is being systematically managed and supported.

In addition, these policy documents neglect assessment for learning strategies. This implies that assessment for learning may be under utilised as a tool in language learning. Research indicates that there is a tendency for language learning in bilingual education contexts to level off or cease to progress in the later years of schooling unless teachers and students continue to pay attention to language learning in content classes.

### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Assessment

It is suggested that an expert group identify those aspects of assessment that are unique to bilingual or trilingual education contexts. For example:

- Achievement of language objectives (pertaining to both language and communication awareness);
- Use of language for various purposes (e.g. academic, peer cooperative work);
- Use of all four language skills (listening, speaking, reading, writing), as well as multimodality, knowledge about language and communication, and language and communication dispositions;
- Ability to work with authentic materials, as well as with native and non-native speakers of the host language;
- Willingness to experiment with language and content;
- Current capacity to apply (not simply reformulate) knowledge gained through L1 in activities done through L2 (translanguaging);
- Development of intercultural competence (e.g. capacity to identify and summarise cultural points of view);
- Ongoing growth of language knowledge and skills (avoiding plateauing).

All of the above would not necessarily be assessed for a mark, but students would need feedback on all of them.

The process of identifying aspects of assessment unique to bi-/tri-/multilingual education would be followed by a review of existing policy prescriptions that refer to assessment. This work would need to be integrated with the development of language objectives for content classes (see Recommendation 2 in this section of the report).

In addition, it would be helpful to define in greater detail key principles of formative assessment such as ensuring that students are provided, on an individual basis, with concrete advice on how to move forward, and that assessment for learning can be considered successful only if it leads to changes in teaching practices and/or student learning practices, and ultimately to improved student achievement (content and language).

### 4.5 Pedagogy

Pedagogy, the art and science of teaching, holds a powerful key to the improvement of student learning, and is currently an under represented part of the discussion about the reorganisation of studies. Particularly, in a bilingual/trilingual/multilingual education context highly effective pedagogy can help to increase exponentially student learning of both content and language even for students who have been low achievers. Students have potentially much to gain from the European Schools increasing their focus on high quality teaching and student learning.

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### **Recommendation 5**

To move the quality of teaching and in particular student learning to the top of the policy and meeting agendas in order to ensure that the multilingual and multicultural European Schools are first and foremost learning powered institutions.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 5**

Extensive research in diverse educational settings including bilingual education contexts has shown that certain dispositions and strategies are particularly powerful in helping students to achieve at a high level.

For example, central to success for all types of students in bilingual education contexts is a belief by all educators that all students can succeed. Current high failure and drop out rates imply that many educators do not hold such a belief and/or lack knowledge of, or skill in applying, strategies which have a high positive impact on student learning of both content and language. (For a further discussion of this, see chapter five.) In addition, the failure and dropout rates vary across schools and language sections. For example, in French sections a much higher percentage of students fail and repeat a year than is the case in Finnish sections where there is more support and students rarely repeat a year.

Also, the General Rules of the European Schools state in the chapter on assessment that 'during the second semester [if] the teacher detects a definite risk of a student having to repeat the year, the Director shall be required to notify his/her legal representatives in writing in late April or early May at the latest.' This right to know about the risk is important, but more important would be the right for a student who is not meeting learning objectives to get timely advice and support in how he or she could meet those objectives. Students and teachers need a regular exchange of multi-directional feedback to address problems quickly so students can catch up with the majority of their classmates. Assessment-forlearning strategies appear to be neglected. The explicit teaching of general learning skills and learning skills specific to language learning are also considered to have a high positive effect on student achievement. These are generally marginalised in curriculum documents and other policy prescriptions.

Only fleeting mention is made of teaching methodology or other aspects of pedagogy in the minutes of the Working Group's 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' or in the Proposal of the 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' Working Group. The European Schools are showing clear concern for students in particular with regards to failure and drop-out rates, but the near absence of discussion about the quality of teaching seems to covertly place the responsibility for the drop out rates on the current organisation of studies and students, and not on teaching. Professional learning communities that are ultimately focused on improving students' learning tend to see high levels of student achievement for a broad range of students. Finally the previous four recommendations are also tied to issues of pedagogy, and suggest the need to move issues of pedagogy to the top of the policy agenda.

### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Assessment

- Agree on a small number of core pedagogical principles (e.g. content and language integrated learning - CLIL, teaching learning skills, fostering learner autonomy and responsibility, assessment for learning, concurrent scaffolding of content and language, setting language objectives in content classes) that the schools will actively promote. Focusing on a limited number of goals can foster teacher autonomy, whilst also helping to support the adoption of under-utilised strategies. As a first step schools could take one or possibly two of these pedagogical principles and focus on this/these for a whole academic year. This priority would then be reflected throughout the system e.g. in school professional discourse, in professional development, meetings, public relations, annual reviews, as well as student and parent surveys.
- Review the extent to which meeting time is devoted to discussing student learning as opposed to organisational or other issues.
- Review the benefits of refocusing attention on placing student learning at the forefront of policy agendas. Part of this would include a review of the professional literature on influences on student learning and the literature on becoming a learning-powered school.

### 4.6 Language of Instruction

In a bi-/tri-/multilingual education environment that seeks to foster additive bi-/tri-/multilingualism, the language used to teach any given subject, as long as each language is used to teach some high status subjects, is a secondary issue when compared with the quality of teaching and learning practices. This applies even if students in the final (orientation) years who are making applications to universities choose otherwise. (In the increasingly globalised tertiary education market place, some students in the European School system may wish to align their language of tuition with the language/s of their destination Member State for university studies for reasons of meeting admission requirements and facilitating future success once in the undergraduate course of their choice.)

There is no subject that one could say with absolute certainty that it should be taught through the L2 or L3. Every subject being taught through L2 or L3 could be considered as having its own challenges and benefits. Any reorganisation of studies needs to ensure the best pedagogical practices are applied and that the needs of students studying through their L2, L3 or L4 are taken into account.

### **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

### Language Recommendation 6

To maintain in large part the status quo regarding choice of languages of instruction, but concomitantly to analyse the consequences of the current and planned requirements pertaining to the language(s) of instruction for student groups who have the same L1, for those who are studying in mixed language groups and for SWALS, so as to ensure that systems are in place to support students as needed.

### **Rationale for Language Recommendation 6**

Recommendations 1–5 all highlight the need to ensure that whatever subject is taught through the L2, L3 or L4 the learning of language and through language is well-planned, supported and assessed.

By continuing to teach subjects (e.g. History and Geography) through a student's second/third language, students will in all likelihood attain substantially higher levels of proficiency in these languages, and have more positive attitudes towards language learning than would be the case if the L2/L3 was/were only studied in language classes. Exceptionally, as previously discussed, we have recommended that the proposed religion and ethical studies courses be taught through the L1. In addition, due to the international nature of many businesses, and the need to build intercultural competence, we suggest there may be greater value to teaching Business Studies through the L2 than Economics.

It should be noted that teaching a subject through the L1 or L2/L3 does not mean that students are only allowed to use the designated medium of instruction for the given subject. Instead students can be encouraged to draw on all their languages to support their own learning. Although the designated medium of instruction would be the primary language of

the classroom, a limited and judicious use of translanguaging (e.g. listening, reading and/or watching about a topic in one language, and discussing or writing about it in another) can be beneficial. A thoughtful use of translanguaging can help deepen understanding and ensure that students are exposed to the terminology, phraseology and other conventions of academic language in two or more languages.

In order to support learning through an L2/L3, it is essential a) that the status quo with regards to the teaching of modern foreign languages be maintained, b) that those languages be taught through the target language, and c) that the language classes be content based and support the learning of other subjects through those languages. The European Schools also need continue to teach the L3 beginning in S1.

In reference to mixed language groups (i.e. teaching and learning in Art, ICT, Music and Physical Education) decisions about pedagogy and which language or languages of instruction will be used for teaching and learning take on a particular importance. For example, it is possible for students in S1 to find themselves in a subject such as ICT that is being taught in their L3 whilst they are only beginning to study their L3. This begs the question as to what extent students' needs vary in mixed language groups due to language knowledge, and how learning is being scaffolded and differentiated individually for students who are learning through their L2 or L3. We are unaware of schools being provided any direction other than having English, French or German being prescribed as a medium of instruction for these subjects. In addition, we are unaware of how European Schools' teachers, teaching mixed language groups, are trained, and what expectations are placed on them regarding differentiation and 'multilingual education'. For example, will teachers teach through several languages or one language, encourage translanguaging, and allow for differentiation? A language policy (see language recommendation 1) could help to bring greater clarity to teaching and learning expectations in mixed language groups.

Despite the fact that the academic achievement of SWALS tends to be higher on average than that of students who are members of a language section language sections should be maintained. Language sections help students develop academic language proficiency in their native tongue and a deeper understanding of their own culture and identity. They reinforce an entire school's multicultural and multilingual ethos and build intercultural communication skills and dispositions. In addition, they assist with student mobility facilitating their integration back into their own national education systems. It is noteworthy that some parents may need support in understanding the nature of bi-/tri-/multilingualism and its related benefits including the value of having their children undertake part of their education through their L1. Finally, it is important that support structures for SWALS be maintained, and particularly when these students are studying subjects through their L3 or L4.

# Suggestions for Implementing the Language Recommendation on the Language of Instruction

The following are possible actions that may support the implementation of the recommendation:

• Take the above recommendation and rationale into account when developing a language policy document;

- Develop information materials to help parents and students understand the nature of bi-/tri-/plurilingualism and its related benefits;
- Define how the language or languages of instruction will be decided for mixed language groups;
- Provide professional development to teachers, in teaching students who are learning through their L2 and L3, in teaching through more than one language, in translanguaging and in differentiation, and in setting language and content objectives whilst ensuring that the professional development includes plenty of opportunities for teachers to discuss their beliefs and understandings;
- Undertake the early and on-going assessment of needs for students studying subjects through their host country language, and create a programme for addressing those needs;
- Help all students to become independent language learners (e.g. teaching language learning skills);
- Help develop and manage study groups and buddy systems, and through the use of interactive technology.

## 5. Mathematics, Science and Religious Studies Programmes

We have been asked to pay particular attention to the Mathematics, Science and Religious education programmes in the context of any curriculum changes, and we make a number of recommendations accordingly.

### **5.1 Mathematics**

In order for a Mathematics curriculum to be successful, there needs to be a close relationship between what students are studying, and their understanding of its relevance. It is also important to ensure that different mathematical topics are carefully synchronised, with any interrelationships fully exploited. In turn, this needs to take account of what is known as 'Big Ideas' in Mathematics, and it needs to be designed to maximize mathematical knowledge across the population. Mathematical knowledge should:

- · Have a high potential for developing conceptual knowledge;
- Have a high relevance for building knowledge about Mathematics as a science;
- Support communication and mathematics-related arguments;
- Encourage reflective processes of teachers.

These can be broken down further into seven key Mathematical domains at classroom level: relations between quantities and algebraic expressions, ratio and proportional reasoning, connecting measurement and decimals, spatial and geometrical reasoning, reasoning about data, reasoning about uncertainty, and functional relations between variables. These aspects of the curriculum should be carefully linked to issues of progression, special pathways for those requiring higher level Mathematics for future work or study, and the use of contexts and applications for Mathematics in real life.

The current European Schools Mathematics curriculum involves an extensive shift in demand between S4 and S5 and potentially goes well beyond what is normally required for students aged between 15-16. By the S6 Further Syllabus, Mathematics is approaching university level. Overall, the majority of students are unlikely to be able to progress satisfactorily through the syllabuses as currently presented. This is mitigated to a certain extent by the emphasis on what students should be able to do rather than simply providing a list of topics, although it would seem that the current examinations do not reward sufficiently the important skill of mathematical enquiry, for example.

We recommend, therefore, that:

- The current mathematical demands made on all students should be reduced, in order to ensure that they correspond with later expectations of universities and colleges, and to ensure that as many students as possible achieve their potential in Mathematics rather than a large number effectively disengaging.
- 2. There is an increase in the use of context and explanations, particularly up to S5 and for the S6-S7 Elementary course.
- 3. The examination is redesigned to reward students who have developed skills of mathematical enquiry.

### 5.2 Science

At the core of our recommendations for the Science curriculum lies an emphasis on student learning. In terms of content, all too often science curricula are regarded as overloaded, with isolated topics and little emphasis on what might be called the 'big picture'. In this report we list *ten* ideas of science, and *four* about science, that we believe to be instrumental in developing an effective science curriculum, many of which are covered by the existing curriculum.

The current European Schools Science syllabuses appear to be strong, particularly in the following respects:

- They cover the subjects well, including important topics such as human evolution, including cultural evolution.
- There are explicit interdisciplinary links, for example with ICT, Mathematics and Geography.
- They include historical, ethical, cultural and technological influences.
- They include material on the nature of Science, for example scientific phenomena, facts, laws, definitions, concepts and theories.
- They go beyond the syllabus in places, ensuring that it is possible for students to get a sense of the 'big picture' without being required to overextend themselves.
- Finally, they suggest useful practical activities.

However despite these considerable strengths, there is a need for judicious updating, and we make a number of related recommendations:

- 1. Revise S1-S5 curricula, so that they concentrate on the 'big ideas' of science rather than excessive detail.
- 2. Bring more contemporary content into the curricula, especially for Physics, and reduce mathematical demands.
- 3. Ensure the curriculum does not make sudden jumps between years.
- 4. Present the curriculum in terms of learning standards rather than a list of topical material.
- 5. Ensure that the examinations cover the full aims and content of the syllabuses rather than just the material that is easiest to assess, particularly with regard to the nature of Science and the historical, social, ethical, cultural and technological influences on Science. For S1-S5, concentrate on the 'big ideas' of science rather than excessive detail.

### **5.3 Religious Education**

In the report we discuss different views surrounding religious education and its role in a modern society. Possible aims include: maintaining faith, introducing students to one or more religions, and introducing them to philosophical and ethical issues. We perceive great opportunities for the European Schools in terms of preparing students to deal with the role of religion within modern society, and we consider that this can be achieved without weakening the faith of those students who already belong to a particular faith, or converting

those of no faith. We see the role of religion in the European Schools as facilitating understanding, clarifying values and promoting appropriate levels of tolerance. With regard to this, we propose a number of ways forward:

- 1. Create a common core for religious education that builds on current common objectives shared by existing programmes (Catholicism, Protestantism, Islam, and Orthodox Religion).
- 2. This common core should include a more rigorous version of the present course of Non-Religious Ethics and should present humanism as positively as it portrays religion.
- 3. The new programme should require all students to study at least two religions, of which no more than one should be of the Christian denomination.
- 4. The aim of the programme should be non-confessional.

### 6. General Pedagogic Principles

We identify here five general pedagogic principles: developing a standards document for parents, planning a sequence of lessons, goal-orientated teaching, scaffolding in teaching, and individual student progression.

### **6.1 Parental Engagement**

Parental engagement with the school is one important factor in their child doing well at school. Developing a standards document for parents and sharing it with them is an example of this. Parental involvement in their child's education is a broad concept and should not be understood exclusively as: a set of documents, or one-to-one conversations and meetings between teachers and parents, or helping children with their homework, or parents taking part in school-based events. These are examples of parental involvement but they are neither necessary on their own nor sufficient as a whole. In addition, while the involvement of Interparents in the curriculum reform process has been invaluable, this is also not sufficient on its own for new arrangements to become adequately embedded. Developing material about the curriculum standards for parents is a positive school initiative to engage parents in their children's education.

The development of a parent-teacher relationship is an important factor in schooling. Such a relationship implies specific actions from both parties to build trust and maintain effective communication, which is focused on individual student progress and the viability of school programmes. Parental interest in what is happening to their child in school is desirable. It allows parents to identify specific ways in which parents can support their child's education outside the school, and it works best when it is thoughtfully coordinated between the school and its parents. Developing a standards document for parents that is specific to individual European Schools whilst recognising student and family mobility is therefore to be encouraged.

#### 6.2 Planning

A second strategy is planning. Lesson planning is a process that increases the teacher's ability to help their students learn a body of knowledge in a way that is in accordance with the discipline from which it is taken, and national values and aspirations, in line with the curriculum standards; and adapted to make it accessible and suitable for their students, who are not yet acquainted with it. Planning is an essential pedagogic activity, and is underpinned by a notion of anticipation, that is anticipating what will happen during the lesson that is being planned.

Lesson planning by teachers needs to take account of the following:

• The performance of the teacher, i.e. how they use the standards; the pacing or sequencing of the lesson; what type of classroom relations (between teacher and student, and between student and student) they establish within the classroom; and

the most appropriate pedagogic relations, such as: didacticism, inquiry-learning, modelling, demonstrating, eliciting, facilitating, testing, and scaffolding.

- The most appropriate arrangement of resources, in relation to: texts, artefacts, written material, electronic resources, displays, and their availability, the curriculum standards, and those enabling and amplifying technologies for learning, e.g. computers, microscopes, chemicals, etc., within the classroom.
- Spatial and temporal arrangements within the school and during the lesson.
- The need for a learning theory which specifies: how learning can take place in the particular learning environment; the resources and technologies needed to allow that learning to take place; the optimum type of relationship between a teacher and a student (in a formal setting where the intention is that learning relating to a standard(s) should take place), or between a student and another student, or between a student and their parents, to effect that learning; and a theory of acquisition and transfer of knowledge and skills.

Effective lesson planning is time-consuming. Furthermore, if this lesson planning is carried out merely to fulfil a bureaucratic demand, either from the school or from the central European Schools system, then it is likely to be an unproductive exercise. If, on the other hand, the planning of the lesson is understood by teachers as an essential part of determining the optimum arrangements for learning in their classroom, then it is likely to be beneficial. There would be merit in using effective lesson planning as a focus for teacher professional development activities.

### 6.3 Goal Direction

A third strategy is ensuring that teaching and learning is goal-directed. Goal clarity is therefore a component of productive learning environments. To that end, teachers need to provide their students with statements and explanations about the intended content and language aims and objectives in a lesson or series of lessons. Goal clarity has three teacher-focused aspects: explaining to their students about how they are expected to perform the tasks assigned to them; providing opportunities for students to grasp what is expected of them, and evaluating whether or not the students gain experience as self-directed learners in the completion of the task.

Goal-oriented teaching requires the teacher to undertake specific actions to ensure goal clarity and focus on task completion at three stages of the lesson: at the beginning, setting learning goals and providing students with a model of the meta-cognitive strategies to start the task; in the middle or during the lesson, monitoring and assessing their goal progress, motivating students to look for explanations by means of exploration; and supporting them when they struggle, e.g. by suggesting relevant learning strategies and giving them personalised feedback such as how to adjust those strategies; and at the conclusion, providing students with an overall assessment of their goal progress, motivating them to extend their efforts, to persist and to keep adjusting their strategies, and to develop their own goals regarding future learning once they have met those they are working on. Improving goal-oriented teaching within the European Schools is likely to assist in reducing failure rates and needs to be a key aspect of any educational change.

### 6.4 Scaffolding

A generic model of teaching and learning can be characterised as a scaffolding process. Scaffolding essentially means an aid that is developed and offered to the learner by a more experienced person in support of the learning process with a focus on learning outcomes or curriculum standards. It has a number of characteristics: it is a temporary support; it is offered to the learner in relation to specific tasks that they are asked to perform, those tasks being derived from the learning outcomes; the learner is unlikely to complete the task without it; and the scaffold is provided to the learner by the teacher in their capacity as 'expert' in relation to the satisfactory completion of the task.

Scaffolding involves the following processes:

- Modelling, i.e. offering behaviour for imitation;
- Feedback, i.e. providing information on a performance as it compares to a standard;
- Instructing, i.e. requesting specific actions;
- Questioning, i.e. requesting a verbal response that helps by producing a mental operation that the learner cannot or would not produce alone;
- Cognitive structuring, i.e. providing explanations;
- Task structuring, i.e. chunking, segregating, sequencing, or otherwise structuring a task into or from components.
- In an L1, L2, L3 or L4 context scaffolding also involves drawing out academic language and encouraging rich student output, and supporting task completion. This takes on a particular importance in L2, L3 and L4 learning environments.

The efficacy of scaffolding is influenced by the teacher's thoughtful combination of techniques and tasks, and the extent to which the teacher provides their students with multiple chances to engage with the relevant concepts and 'high-order' thinking processes. Teachers need to appreciate the different levels of scaffolding (i.e. intense, moderate, and minimum) and become skilled in applying them accordingly, providing more support when a particular student struggles with a specific task and reducing help as they collect evidence that the student is now proficient in that task. Technology-based scaffolds are regarded as valuable to support procedural tasks and to offer suitable cues for meta-cognitive processing. They also help by freeing up some of the teacher's attention in the classroom, allowing them to give more attention to their students' reasoning. This allows a greater degree of personalisation in the learning process. Improving scaffolding processes within the European Schools is likely to lead to enhanced educational attainment, reduced failure rates, and greater social inclusion of students.

### **6.5 Student Progression**

Student progression relates to a curriculum standard or at least to a set of related curriculum standards. The teacher specifies the standard(s) and the relationships between the standards and discusses them with their students. The student is given: the opportunity to articulate the standard or set of standards in relation to how they are expected to progress; a written and contextualised indication of their performance specifying weaknesses, impediments and successes in relation to the achievement of these standards, and the means for improvement.

This mechanism involves a number of processes:

- Identifying the standards and interpreting their meaning;
- Providing a description with the student of their mastery of those standards, which should allow the identification of weaknesses in the student's mastery and the means for ameliorating these weaknesses;
- Record keeping for further identification of the student's current capability;
- Reflection on this and the identification of the means for improving;
- A focus on the curriculum standards,
- A meta-reflective record of progress in the curriculum.

Some consideration should be given to the type of record used, the media and storage of recording, and the logistics of use. Individual student progression is built on a formative approach which implies: instruction with the intention to further develop learning; a series of teaching decisions made on the basis of the teacher having gathered and studied evidence of their student's achievement in relation to a curriculum standard or set of standards, and the collection of evidence suggesting that the student's learning developed following feedback.

# 7. Curriculum Arrangements in the Schools

Curriculum Arrangements refer to the following:

- Subject areas in the European Schools curriculum.
- Types of boundaries between those subject areas in the European Schools Curriculum. (For example, Language, Literature, Mathematics, Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Foreign Language, Physical Education, History, Geography, Sociology, Art, Music and Drama is an example of strong boundaries between different subjects. An example of weak boundaries between different subjects is as follows: Language Studies, Science, Mathematics, Humanities, Arts, Physical Education and Foreign Languages. Ten models of curriculum integration can be identified and these range between the two extremes: traditional or fragmented *and* networked approaches: connected, nested, sequenced, shared, webbed, threaded, integrated and immersed). (see Reports B and C).
- The designation of compulsory areas of the curriculum which all students in the European Schools system would be required to take. And the allocation to each of these areas a weekly timeframe, length of period, and in some cases different pedagogic mode, i.e. in Science theory-based and practical lessons may be distinguished.
- The designation of optional areas of the curriculum which all students in the European Schools system would be required to take. And the allocation to each of these areas a weekly timeframe, length of period, and in some cases different pedagogic mode, i.e. in Science theory-based and practical lessons may be distinguished.
- Decisions being made about streaming and setting processes as they relate to compulsory and optional areas of the European Schools curriculum. This might mean that different streams or sets of students are created within each school; or a policy is adopted in the schools of mixed ability groupings throughout the timetable.
- Size of classes and pedagogic arrangements in relation to streaming and setting policies, compulsory and optional subjects, *and* types of curriculum integration.
- The allocation of resources, including teacher resources, in relation to the curriculum issues set out above.
- Centralising and decentralising arrangements within the European Schools system, i.e. whether these decisions about the curriculum should apply to all parts of the system or that different types of schools within the system should be allowed to make these curriculum decisions by themselves. In other words, the decision that needs to be made is between curriculum uniformity or diversity of provision within the system.
- The consequences of these types of decisions for the schools; for example, there are implications of some of these decisions for the Baccalaureate. There are also implications with regards to higher education access.

We believe there to be various assumptions and expectations embedded within the proposed reorganization of secondary studies, which are not supported by the available evidence. In this report we examine and discuss a number of issues relating to these. These include:

1. The scope for rationalization of courses in the secondary cycle.

- 2. The scope for aligning subject availability with student preferences.
- 3. Consistency of provision across the European Schools.
- 4. Adherence of provision to the eight key competences.
- 5. Reduction in failure rates.

The philosophy of the current proposals requires any curriculum reorganisation to be relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system. We therefore need to consider how a series of pathways might look that offer sufficient coherence, relevance and breadth, whilst still being manageable administratively, and allowing smooth transitions to further and higher education. These are both subject and language oriented. A language practice tracks different language learning opportunities in L1, L2, L3 and L4 from S4 upwards, so there is a pedagogical logic to the way children are engaging with language within the European Schools.

Moving forwards, it is possible to conceive of a series of educational pathways for students in the European Schools that allows a limited degree of specialisation at upper secondary levels, promoting coherence of study and provision of subject teaching across all schools without sacrificing too much in the way of breadth. An approach such as this is likely to reduce existing coherence problems associated with subject choices at individual schools, as manifested in the yearly 'clash tables', and lead to a greater degree of predictability and parity across all the European Schools, minimising local variations.

Such a pathway system (with one option choice at S4-S5 and two option choices at S6-S7):

- 1. Offers coherence within a pathway to avoid overloading of timetables;
- 2. Would be easy to replicate across schools in almost all cases, leading to greater parity of provision;
- 3. Encourages breadth and flexibility through the provision of a limited range of optional subjects, for example, allowing students to continue with Science in addition to a strong focus on Arts or Humanities subjects, or vice versa at S6-S7;
- 4. Fits coherently with the expectations of university admissions officers in European universities;
- 5. Introduces more sophisticated and appropriate provision for technological and technical subjects, in keeping with developments globally in terms of higher education and employment, and acknowledging the need for high quality technical and vocational education at school level within Europe.

The approach and arrangements set out below, though they allow a measure of specialisation at S6-S7 still retain the essential quality of being faithful to the eight competences and even more importantly allow for the possibility of subject coherence (though inevitably, as soon as any form of choice is built into the system, curriculum coherence at the individual level is impaired).

# 7.1 Pathways

There are three age ranges to be considered.

# 7.1.1: S1-S3

Pathway 1 (Core): Communication L1 Language and Literature (4 periods per week)

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- Reading
- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 2 (Core): First Modern Foreign Language

#### L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- L2 Reading
- L2 Writing
- L2 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
- L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 3 (Core): Second Modern Foreign Language L3 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# **Integrated Themes:**

- L3 Reading
- L3 Writing
- L3 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L3 Language and Communication
- L3 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 4 (Core): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.**)** 

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# Pathway 5 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies

(4 periods per week)

# **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

# Pathway 6 (Core): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study.)

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# Pathway 7 (Core): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# Pathway 8 (Core): Mathematics

(4 periods per week)

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- · Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions
- Ratio and proportional reasoning
- · Connecting measurement and decimals
- Spatial and geometrical reasoning
- Reasoning about data
- Reasoning about uncertainty
- Functional relations between variables

S1-S3 – All students take: pathway 1 (four lessons), pathway 2 (four lessons), pathway 3 (four lessons), pathway 4 (four lessons), pathway 5 (four lessons), pathway 6 (four lessons), pathway 7 (four lessons) and pathway 8 (four lessons). [Total = 32 lessons]

# 7.1.2: S4-S5

Pathway 1 (Core): Communication L1 Language and Literature (4 periods per week)

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- Reading
- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 2 (Core): First Modern Foreign Language

L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# Integrated Themes:

- L2 Reading
- L2 Writing
- L2 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
- L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 3 (Core): Second Modern Foreign Language L3 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# Integrated Themes:

- L3 Reading
- L3 Writing
- L3 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L3 Language and Communication
- L3 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 4 (Core): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.)

History

- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# Pathway 5 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies (4 periods per week)

# **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

# Pathway 6 (Core): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study.)

- · Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# Pathway 7 (Core): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# Pathway 9 (Core): Option Choice

Options offered in Pathway 8 depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school. What this means is that not all these subjects will be offered in the curriculum of individual schools. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. Students choose one option from the following:

- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek
- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy
- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education
- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology
- Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine
- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

S4-S5 – All students take: pathway 1 (four lessons), pathway 2 (four lessons), pathway 3 (four lessons), pathway 4 (four lessons), pathway 5 (four lessons), pathway 6 (four lessons), pathway 7 (four lessons), pathway 8 (four lessons) and choose one option (four lessons). [Total = 36 lessons.] Options offered in Pathway 9 depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

# 7.1.3: S6-S7

#### Pathway 1 (Core<sup>1</sup>): Communication L1 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week)

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- Reading
- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

<sup>1</sup> Students who choose the Communication stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 1 (Core): Communication.

# Pathway 2 (Core<sup>2</sup>): Modern Foreign Languages L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

- Integrated Themes:L2 Reading

  - L2 Writing
  - L2 Speaking and Listening
  - Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
  - L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

<sup>2</sup> All students who choose the language stream in Pathways 8 and 9, are required to take Pathway 2 (Core): Modern Foreign Languages, and in addition have to choose between Pathways 8 and 9.

# Pathway 3 (Core<sup>3</sup>): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.)

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

<sup>3</sup> Students who choose the Humanities stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 3 (Core): Humanities.

# Pathway 4 (Core<sup>4</sup>): Performance and Expressive Studies

(4 periods per week)

# **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- · Art and Design
- Physical Education

<sup>4</sup> Students who choose the Performance and Expressive Studies stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 4 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies.

# Pathway 5 (Core<sup>5</sup>): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study)

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

<sup>5</sup> Students who choose the Science stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 5 (Core): Science.

# Pathway 6 (Core<sup>6</sup>): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

<sup>6</sup> Students who choose the Social Studies stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 6 (Core): Social Studies.

# Pathway 7 (Core<sup>7</sup>): Mathematics

(4 periods per week)

# **Integrated Themes:**

- · Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions
- Ratio and proportional reasoning
- · Connecting measurement and decimals
- Spatial and geometrical reasoning
- Reasoning about data
- Reasoning about uncertainty
- Functional relations between variables

<sup>7</sup> Students who choose the Mathematics stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 7 (Core): Mathematics.

# Pathway 8: Options (1)<sup>8</sup>

Students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. (Four periods per week)

# **Stream 1: Communication Baccalaureate**

• Elementary Language and Communication

# Stream 2: Language Baccalaureate

- L3
- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek

# **Stream 3: Humanities Baccalaureate**

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# Stream 4: Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

# **Stream 5: Science Baccalaureate**

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# **Stream 6: Social Studies Baccalaureate**

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

#### **Stream 7: Mathematics Baccalaureate**

• Elementary Mathematics

# Stream 8: Applied Studies Baccalaureate<sup>9</sup>

- Subject A
- Subject B

<sup>8</sup> Options offered in the streams depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

<sup>9</sup> Students choosing this stream would not be required to take Pathway 6.

# Pathway 9: Options (2)<sup>10</sup>

Students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. (Four periods per week)

# **Stream 1: Communication Baccalaureate**

Advanced Language and Communication

# Stream 2: Language Baccalaureate

- L3
- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek

#### **Stream 3: Humanities Baccalaureate**

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# **Stream 4: Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

#### **Stream 5: Science Baccalaureate**

- · Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

#### **Stream 6: Social Studies Baccalaureate**

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# **Stream 7: Mathematics Baccalaureate**

Additional Mathematics

# **Stream 8: Applied Studies Baccalaureate**

- Vocational Subject A
- Vocational Subject B

<sup>10</sup> Options offered in the streams depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

# 7.2 Student Routes at S6 and S7

- Student One (Communication Baccalaureate): Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Stream 1, Pathway 9 Stream 1.
- Student Two (Language Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 2, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 2.
- Student Three (Humanities Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 3, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 3.

- Student Four (Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Choice from Stream 4, Pathway 9 Complementary Choice from Stream 4.
- Student Five (Science Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Choice from Stream 5, Pathway 9 Complementary Choice from Stream 5.
- Student Six (Social Studies Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 6, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 6.
- Student Seven (Mathematics Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 8 Stream 7, Pathway 9 Stream 7.

The issue of whether students need to take an advanced Mathematics course as a requirement for university entry to study physics, for example, would depend on the level of Mathematics offered in Pathway (core) seven, and, more importantly, on how the Science stream curriculum was constructed, so that it is inclusive of those knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions designated as advanced and in relation to Mathematics.

# 7.3 Language of Instruction

A series of decisions have to be made about the language of instruction for the range of courses in the new curriculum (see below). Because the European schools vary so much in size and organizational arrangements, then compromises may have to be made with regards to our model for language of instruction in the new curriculum. This refers to the dominant language used in the classroom. However, teachers who are highly proficient, i.e. have native-like fluency in other languages than their first language, can be deemed qualified from a language perspective to teach these classes. The ideal model that we offer here has to take account of a range of distinct types of groupings:

- One L1s: Groups in which students have the same L1 or native-like proficiency in the L1;
- Mixed L1s: Groups in which there are more than two different L1s represented among the students;
- Students without a Language Section (SWALS);
- Subject-specific pathway courses where there is one teacher for the whole of the course;
- Subject-specific pathway courses where there is more than one teacher for the course;
- Subject-specific pathways related to a modern foreign language.

Course	One	Mixed	SWALS	One	More	Modern Foreign
	L1	Groups		Teacher	than	Language
					one Teacher	
Communication	L1	L1	L1	L1	L1	
L1 Language			<b>_</b> .	<b>_</b> .	<b>_</b> .	
and Literature						
–S1-S3						
First Modern	L2	L2	L2	L2		Language of MFL
Foreign			(supported)			
Language –						
S1-S3 Second	L3	L3	L3	L3		Language of MFL
Modern	LJ	LJ	(supported)	LJ		Language of Mir L
Foreign						
Language –						
S1-S3						
Humanities –	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2	L2	
S1-S3		the	Majority			
Derferrerer		Majority	(supported)	14	14	
Performance and Expressive	L1	L1 of the	L1 of the Majority	L1	L1	
Studies – S1-		Majority	(supported)			
S3		Majority	(Supported)			
Social Studies	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1	L1	
– S1-S3		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Science – S1- S3	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1	L1	
55		the Majority	Majority (supported)			
Mathematics –	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
S1-S3		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Communication	L1	L1	L1	L1	L1	
L1 Language						
and Literature – S4-S5						
First Modern	L2	L2	L2	L2		Language of MFL
Foreign			(supported)			
Language –						
S4-S5						
Second	L3	L3	L3	L3		Language of MFL
Modern			(supported)			
Foreign Language –						
S4-S5						
Humanities –	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2	L2	
S4-S5		the	Majority			

•

		Majority	(supported)			
Performance	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1	L1	
		the		L 1	L I	
and Expressive Arts – S4-S5			Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Social Studies	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1	L1	
– S4-S5		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Mathematics –	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
S4-S5		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
L4 – S4-S5	L4	L4	L4	L4		Language of MFL
			(supported)			
Latin – S4-S5	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
			(000000000)			
Ancient Greek	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
– S4-S5		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
		wajonty	(Supported)			
History – S4-	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
S5		the	Majority	L		
00		Majority	(supported)			
Goography	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
Geography – S4-S5		-		LZ		
34-33		the	Majority			
Deliniaus		Majority	(supported)	1.4		
Religious	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
Studies and		the	Majority			
Ethics – S4-S5		Majority	(supported)			
Ancient	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
Civilizations –		the	Majority			
S4-S5		Majority	(supported)			
Fine Art and	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
History of Art –		the	Majority			
S4-S5		Majority	(supported)			
Music History	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
and		the	Majority			
Appreciation –		Majority	(supported)			
S4-S5			、 II			
Law – S4-S5	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Archaeology –	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
S4-S5		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Architecture –	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
S4-S5		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
L	1	ινιαjυπιγ	(supported)			

	1	T			
Philosophy – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Music – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Drama – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Dance – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Art and Design – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Physical Education –S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Physics – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Chemistry – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biology – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biochemistry – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biotechnology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Technology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Computer Science – S4-	L1	L1 of the	L1 of the Majority	L1	

S5		Majority	(supported)			
Earth Science - S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Astronomy – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Medicine – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Psychology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Sociology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Statistical Science – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Economics – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Business Studies – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Political Science – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Language and Communication (L1) – S6-S7	L1	L1	L1 (supported)	L1	L1	
Elementary Language and Communication (L1) – S6-S7	L1	L1	L1 (supported)	L1	L1	
Advanced	L1	L1	L1	L1	L1	

Language and Communication			(supported)			
(L1) – S6-S7						
Language and Communication (L2) – S6-S7	L2	L2	L2 (supported)	L2		Language of MFL
Mathematics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Science– S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Expressive and Performative Studies– S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Social Studies– S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Humanities – S6-S7	L2	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L2	L2	
Elementary Mathematics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Advanced Mathematics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
L3 – S6-S7	L3	L3	L3 (supported)	L3		Language of MFL
L4 – S6-S7	L4	L4	L4 (supported)	L4		Language of MFL
Latin – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Ancient Greek – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
History – S6- S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2		
Geography –	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		

1

Physics – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the	L1 of the Majority	L1		
		Majority	(supported)			
Chemistry – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Biology – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Biochemistry – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Biotechnology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Technology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Computer Science – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Earth Science - S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Astronomy – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Medicine – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Psychology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Sociology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Statistical Science – S6-	L1	L1 of the	L1 of the Majority	L1		
	1		majority		1	

S7		Majority	(supported)		
Economics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Business Studies – S6- S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L1	

# 7.4 Timetabling

- There are now nine slots on the timetable for S4-S7, each of them equates to four periods. At S1-S3 there are eight slots on the timetable. [Total Number of Periods S1-S3 = 32; S4-S5=36; S6-S7=36.]
- Pathway 9 (S4-S5) and Pathways 8 and 9 (S6-S7) have their own timetabled slots.
- The majority of core and option subjects at S1-S3, S4-S5 and S6-S7 are taught by one teacher. In some core subjects (i.e. Humanities, Social Studies, Expressive and Performative Arts) there may be a need to teach the subject using more than one teacher. This depends on the make-up of the new curriculum for these core subjects and the availability of teachers to teach either the whole or specific parts. In all these cases the language of instruction should be the same across the subject.

# 8. The Baccalaureate

# 8.1 The European Schools Baccalaureate

This is a summative form of assessment. Currently:

- Candidates take three oral examinations.
- Candidates take five written examinations: Language 1 or Advanced Language 1, Language 2 or Advanced Language 2, Mathematics (5 periods) or Mathematics (3 periods), Option (4 periods) and Option (4 periods).
- The following three factors are taken into consideration for the Baccalaureate: the average preliminary mark C expressed out of 100, the average written examinations mark W expressed out of 100, and the average oral examinations mark O expressed out of 100.
- The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts will be as follows: 50 per cent for the average preliminary mark C, 35 per cent for the average W for the written examinations, and 15 per cent for the average O for the oral examinations. The final result = 0.50 C + 0.35 W + 0.15 O.
- The preliminary mark is made up of the following: class marks (A marks) and part examination marks (B marks).
- Class marks account for 20 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A class mark will be given for each subject taken in year 7, with the exception of religion/ethics, at the end of each semester.
- The marks for the examinations part will account for 30 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A mark will be given for each subject, with the exception of religion/ethics, on the basis of the results obtained in the part examination.
- The following can be the subject of written and oral examinations: compulsory subjects (with the exception of physical education and religion/ethics), options, and advanced subjects.

# 8.2. New Arrangements

It is suggested that:

- Baccalaureate Rules are amended so that each student takes eight examinations the determination of each of these examinations, i.e. whether it includes oral, coursework and/or written papers, and the relations between them, is discussed below.
- Forms of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multigrade arrangements, are minimised insofar as resources within the system and institutions allow this to happen.
- The nine-year upper tenure limit for European Schools teachers, and the loss of organizational knowledge that is associated with removing these skilled practitioners at the end of their tenure, often to be replaced with a Chargé de Cours (locally hired) teacher who is not appointed via the same route, is reviewed.

- Candidates take eight examinations: Language and Communication (L1), Mathematics, Language and Communication (L2), Humanities, Expressive and Performative Studies, Science, Social Studies, Option 1, Option 2. In Option 1, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. In Option 2, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway.
- Each examination consists of four elements: coursework, practical, oral and a written paper. The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts depends on the curriculum content (i.e. knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions) of the subject area. In other words, not every subject should be tested through all four elements, but only through those elements that refer to the type of curriculum content of the subject (see below). For example, Language and Communication (L1) is tested through 30% coursework (C), 20% oral (O) and 50% written examination (WE). The final result = 0.30 C + 0.20 O + 0.50 WE.
- Class marks are no longer awarded as this is a summative examination.
- Coursework assignments are handed in by the student six months before the date of the examination in each subject. Orals and practicals are conducted one month before the date of the examination in each subject. Coursework, oral and practical completion and assessment rules need to be written.
- The Baccalaureate is awarded with a percentage average of the total marks awarded in each subject. Consideration could be given to differential weighting of marks between core and option subjects. Table Two below sets out the proportions of marks allocated to the four elements of the examination: coursework, oral, practical, written paper.

Subject	Coursework	Practical/Oral	Examination
Language and Communication	30%	20% O	50%
(L1)			
Elementary Language and Communication (L1)	30%	20% O	50%
Advanced Language and Communication (L1)	30%	20% O	50%
Language and Communication (L2)	30%	20% O	50%
Mathematics	30%		70%
Science	25%	25% P	50%
Expressive and Performative	20%	40% P	40%
Studies			
Social Studies	30%		70%
Humanities	30%		70%
Elementary Mathematics	30%		70%
Advanced Mathematics	30%		70%
L3	30%	20% O	50%
L4	30%	20% O	50%
Latin	30%		70%
Ancient Greek	30%		70%

History	30%		70%
Geography	30%		70%
Religious Studies and Ethics	30%		70%
Political Science	30%		70%
Fine Art and History of Art	30%		70%
Music History and Appreciation	30%		70%
Law	30%		70%
Archaeology	30%		70%
Architecture	30%		70%
Philosophy	30%		70%
Music	20%	40% P	40%
Drama	20%	40% P	40%
Dance	20%	40% P	40%
Art and Design	20%	40% P	40%
Ancient Civilizations	30%		70%
Physics	25%	25% P	50%
Chemistry	25%	25% P	50%
Biology	25%	25% P	50%
Biochemistry	25%	25% P	50%
Biotechnology	25%	25% P	50%
Technology	25%	25% P	50%
Computer Science	25%	25% P	50%
Earth Science	25%	25% P	50%
Astronomy	25%	25% P	50%
Medicine	25%	25% P	50%
Psychology	25%	25% P	50%
Sociology	25%	25% P	50%
Statistical Science	25%	25% P	50%
Economics	30%		70%
Business Studies	25%	25% P	50%

# 8.3 The European Schools Baccalaureate Unit

This unit with the inspectors would have the following responsibilities:

- 1. Setting the tasks for the four elements of the examination: coursework, oral, practical and written paper, and ensuring that the tasks comprehensively cover the syllabuses.
- 2. Writing the marking criteria for the four elements of the examination.
- 3. Constructing the marking grid for all the elements of the examination.
- 4. Co-ordinating the examination in the schools.
- 5. Sample moderating the four elements of the examination.
- 6. Coordinating the work of the external examiner.
- 7. Publishing the final awards.
- 8. Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the European Schools System Baccalaureate.

# 8.4 The Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit

# 8.4.1 Functions

The Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit would have three general functions:

- 1. Write the new curricula for the following courses (i.e. curriculum standards, pedagogic approaches and assessment protocols), depending on demand and available resources in the schools:
- 2. Renew the syllabuses to keep them up-to-date.
- 3. Develop and implement an in-service programme of study for teachers

# 9. Recommended Actions

The following activities need to be undertaken:

- Setting up the new curriculum and examinations units;
- Writing the new curricula;
- Consulting with relevant stakeholders about the new curricula;
- Revising the new curricula;
- Setting in place in the schools new arrangements for teaching the new curricula, i.e. new arrangements of resources, including teacher resources.
- Instituting and institutionalising new in-service arrangements for teachers in the schools to allow them to develop pedagogic approaches for these new curricula, and for their long-term professional development.
- Writing the new rules for the Baccalaureate.
- Over a period of time introducing the new curricula and the new Baccalaureate arrangements into the system.
- Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the new European Schools System Baccalaureate.
- Monitoring over time the introduction and institutionalisation of these new arrangements.

# **10. European Schools and Higher Education Access**

University admissions presents an ongoing area of concern for parents of students at the European Schools, despite the fact that member states are legally obliged to accept European School graduates on the same basis as those who have attended school in their home countries, as stated in Article 5 (2).

We have collected a limited amount of data in regard to this, and present it in the report (see Document C). Although definitive and detailed destination data is relatively hard to come by and does not appear to be held centrally, approximately 50% of European Schools graduates apply to attend university in the UK, so we have used data from Cambridge University, categorized as an elite university in the UK, and Culham School, in order to give an indication of typical paths for part of the student body. Clearly this is not comprehensive data, but it is helpful and the findings correspond to those of interviews held with students and alumni.

In terms of access to Cambridge University during 2013-2014, success rates are around 16.3% and are therefore lower than the overall average (22%), but higher than the typical success rates for students who have not studied at UK schools (13%). This would suggest that candidates from the European Schools were being accepted to Cambridge University at roughly the rate that would be expected, given the background and spread of nationalities concerned.

In terms of admission to other universities, including highly competitive courses, we note that during 2009-2013, two students from Culham School successfully applied to read medicine, in Munich and Prague respectively. Culham students also recently accessed 29 universities in mainland Europe as well as Trinity College Dublin in Ireland, and outside Europe they were successful in gaining admission to Dunedin in New Zealand, and US universities including Berkeley California, and MIT. Therefore students of this school are successful in gaining admission to a wide spread of courses internationally. This is typical for their backgrounds and nationalities. However the data are necessarily limited to one school, which is not sufficient in terms of mapping trends effectively.

We further note that the UK Government recently issued explicit guidance on the European Baccalaureate to university admissions officers in the UK, which we see as a positive step towards ensuring smooth transitions to appropriate university courses for students at the European Schools, and we hope that other universities internationally will feel able to draw on this very useful material, which is freely available in the public domain.

# **11. Conclusion and Summary of Main Recommendations**

Reform of the upper secondary programme of study within the European Schools is by no means a simple undertaking. It involves challenging a number of existing curriculum, pedagogy and assessment practices at source in order to ensure that any changes are achievable by those working in school, as well as sustainable in the medium to long term. However the advantages of change in this regard are manifold. Long standing problems to do with failure rates, equality, inclusion, EU expansion and relevance to study at higher education level can all be addressed if these recommendations are accommodated and acted upon.



External Evaluation of a Proposal for the Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European School System

# Final Report: Document C An Evaluation

Sandra Leaton Gray, David Scott, Didac Gutiérrez-Peris, Peeter Mehisto, Norbert Pachler and Michael Reiss



# **Contents**

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
1. INTRODUCTION	6
1.1 HISTORY	6
1.2 LANGUAGE ISSUES	8
1.3 STUDENT RECRUITMENT	9
1.4 THEMES AND ISSUES	10
1.5 AIMS, PURPOSES AND METHODOLOGY OF THE STUDY	11
2. THE KEY COMPETENCY OF COMMUNICATION IN THE MOTHER TONGUE	15
2.1 CURRICULUM STANDARDS	16
2.2 THE LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION STRAND	17
2.2.1: S1-S3 LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION CURRICULUM STANDARDS FOR L1	18
2.2.2: S4-S5 LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION CURRICULUM STANDARDS FOR L1	21
2.2.3: LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION CURRICULUM STANDARDS FOR S6-S7	26
3. THE KEY COMPETENCY OF COMMUNICATION IN FOREIGN LANGUAGES	34
3.1 INTRODUCTION	34
3.2 A PLURILINGUAL MODEL	36
3.3 EFFECTIVE PLURILINGUAL PROGRAMMES	37
3.4 LANGUAGE PEDAGOGY	38
3.5 LANGUAGE POLICY	40
3.6 LANGUAGE OBJECTIVES	42
3.7 CONTENT ENRICHMENT: RECOMMENDATION, RATIONALE AND SUGGESTIONS	44
3.8 ASSESSMENT	47
3.9 PEDAGOGY	48
3.10 LANGUAGE OF INSTRUCTION	50
4. PEDAGOGY WITH PARTICULAR REFERENCE TO SCIENCE AND MATHEMATICS	53
4.1 INTRODUCTION	53
4.2 SCIENCE AND MATHEMATICS TEACHING	55
4.2.1 IDEAS OF SCIENCE	55
4.2.2 IDEAS ABOUT SCIENCE	56
4.2.3 PROGRESSION	57
4.2.4 PATHWAYS	57
4.2.5 THE USE OF CONTEXTS OR APPLICATIONS	58
4.2.6 THE DEVELOPMENT OF 'SKILLS'	58
4.3 TEACHING AND LEARNING	59
4.3.1 PARENTAL ENGAGEMENT	59
4.3.2 PLANNING	59
4.3.3 GOAL DIRECTION	60
4.3.4 SCAFFOLDING	61
4.3.5 STUDENT PROGRESSION	61

5. CURRICULUM ARRANGEMENTS IN THE EUROPEAN SCHOOL SYSTEM	63
5.1 INTRODUCTION	63
5.2 SUBJECT AREAS AND BOUNDARIES	67
5.2.1 THE ROLE OF PARENTS AND STUDENTS	67
5.2.2 THE ROLE OF TEACHERS	67
5.2.3 GOVERNANCE	68
5.2.4 THE ROLE OF COMPETENCES	68
5.2.5 UNIVERSITY ENTRANCE	69
5.2.6 UNIVERSITY COLLEGE LONDON (UCL)	70
5.2.7 UNIVERSITY OF LUXEMBOURG	71
5.2.8 UNIVERSITY OF BARCELONA	72
5.2.9 CURRICULUM SUBJECTS	73
5.3 FIRST ALTERNATIVE: NO OPTIONS	77
5.4 SECOND ALTERNATIVE: OPTION CHOICES WITHIN PATHWAYS	78
5.5 THIRD ALTERNATIVE: CORE AND OPTION SUBJECTS	79
5.5.1 CURRENT ARRANGEMENTS	79
5.5.2 PROPOSED REORGANISATION OF STUDIES	86
5.5.3 INTERPARENTS' VARIANT	91
5.5.4 CONCLUSIONS	92
5.6 DESIGNATION OF COMPULSORY OR OPTIONAL AREAS	93
5.7 STREAMING AND SETTING PROCESSES	94
5.8 OTHER TYPES OF GROUPINGS	96
5.8.1 REPEATING YEARS	96
5.8.2 MULTI-AGE OR MULTI-GRADE TEACHING	96
5.8.3 LANGUAGE OF INSTRUCTION	97
5.9 CURRICULUM ARRANGEMENTS	98
6. WAYS FORWARD	99
6.1 PATHWAYS	100
6.1.1 S1-S3	100
6.1.2 S4-S5	100
6.1.3 S6-S7	102
6.1.4 STUDENT ROUTES AT S6 AND S7	100
6.1.5 LANGUAGE OF INSTRUCTION	112
6.1.6 TIMETABLING	120
6.2 THE BACCALAUREATE	120
6.2.1 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE	120
6.2.2 New Arrangements	120
6.2.3 THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS BACCALAUREATE UNIT	124
6.3 THE CURRICULUM AND PEDAGOGIC UNIT	124
6.3.1 FUNCTIONS	124
6.3.2 TEACHER PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	124
6.3.3 ACTION RESEARCH	120
6.3.4 TEACHER LEARNING COMMUNITIES AND COLLABORATIVE ENQUIRY	130
7. CHANGE MANAGEMENT	133
8. REFERENCES	136
ANNEX	140



# **Acknowledgements**

This evaluation would not have been possible without the extensive and often tireless assistance of stakeholders, including the Commission, Working Group, Interparents, Directors, Deputy Directors, Careers Advisors, Teachers, Students, Alumni, Inspectors, university admissions officers, the UK Department for Education, Mr Kari Kivinen, Mr Giancarlo Marcheggiano, Mr Manuel Bordoy, and colleagues from the central administration of the European Schools including Mr Girolamo Lucania. The evaluation team would like to express their gratitude for this support.

# 1. Introduction

This is the full report. Report B is a short version of it. Report A summarises its main points.

#### **1.1 History**

The European Schools Network has existed since the European Economic Community (EEC) was founded in 1953. The system has its own rules in terms of enrolment, funding and management, as well as its own curriculum. The system was first created as an instrument to meet the educational needs of the children of the civil servants working in Luxembourg for the then newly formed European Union. The different stakeholders (i.e. parents, institution officials, civil servants and policy-makers) reached an agreement that these children should have the opportunity to be educated in their mother tongue, as well as having the same standard of education as their national classmates in their home countries. Two-thirds of the funding comes from the institutions of the European Union. In 1994, when the Statute of the Schools was reformed for the first time, the European Community was responsible for 68% of the annual costs of the system (Swan, 1996, p.72).

The system has remained almost unchanged for four decades, maintaining an enrolment policy that gives priority to children of civil servants. Moreover, from the outset the system has offered its own school certificate, the European Baccalaureate, which is recognised in law by all the universities in the European Union (General Secretary European Schools, 2011). In 2009 the system undertook its most significant reform to date, although these reforms have a longer lineage. The reforms focused on three areas: opening up the system and the European Baccalaureate to other students; governance in and of the system; and cost-sharing amongst the Member States. Here we will concentrate on the first of these: opening up the system and the European Baccalaureate to other students.

'Opening up' is the appellation that the Board of Governors has used in all the official documentation to refer to the first element of the reform of the European Schools. In the first instance, this refers to the creation and consolidation of an accreditation procedure for the provision of European schooling. The accredited national schools are classified as European Schools Type II or III, while traditional European Schools are classified as Type I. The main difference between these three types of European Schools is that Type II and III schools are not intended to focus exclusively on the children of civil servants, but have been established to develop and spread European schooling to the general population in Europe. The system of governance as well as the system of funding in Schools Type II and III also differs from traditional European Schools Type I. The principal difference between Types II and III is that a European School Type II receives a proportional subsidy from the EU in relation to the number of children of civil servants attending. In contrast, Type III European Schools are in no way dependent on European institutions, except in so far as the Board of Governors forges an agreement with the School to certify that the establishment offers European schooling. The distinction between Type II and Type III schools has faded recently. Type III schools are now referred to as accredited schools.

The second element of the policy of opening up involves the transformation of the European Baccalaureate. Type II and Type III Schools are allowed to offer the same final certificate as European Schools Type I. The Baccalaureate is legally recognised in all European universities. Both the system of accredited schools and the process of widening access to the European Baccalaureate are underpinned by the idea that the whole system shares a common pedagogical ethos.

This 'opening up' is based on the idea that the notion of European schooling is a particular, exportable and replicable type of education. This principle is currently operationalised through a centralised system that gives the Board of Governors control over setting, correcting and adapting the common criteria of evaluation. Such criteria were established in 2005 and are updated periodically. Jacques Delors, the former president of the European Commission, once called the European Schools a sociological and pedagogical laboratory (Delors, 1993). Indeed, the most common adjectives used in the literature to refer to European Schools are those of *pioneering* and *experimental*. As noted by Finaldi-Baratieri (2000), this conception of the European Schools as being special presupposes a proactive stance, which goes beyond the official mission of the Schools.

Different academics who have examined the European Schools (including both enthusiasts and critics, such as Swan, 1996; Finaldi-Baratieri, 2000; Savvides, 2006; Shore and Finaldi, 2005) all agree that one of the principal limits of the system is its selective nature. In 2007 the European Parliament requested an extensive analysis of the academic and professional careers of the European Schools' graduates and their backgrounds (European Commission, 2007). This showed, amongst other findings and unsurprisingly, that some of the traditional European Schools recruited more than 90% of their student population from the same family background, i.e. European civil servants. In the case of the European Schools located in Brussels and Luxembourg the demand from Category I children is higher than the number of places available.

One of the reasons for the exclusive character of the schools is that they subscribe to a particular mission and function. The regulations of the system state that 'the setting-up of a European School is (...) justified only when it is vital to ensure the optimum operation of an essential Community [European Union] activity' (Board of Governors, 2009–D–353–en-4). In this sense the criteria for opening new Schools cannot be easily met, and the final decision always depends on the willingness of the member states to initiate the process. Throughout the years there have been numerous cases where these conditions have been met and yet new schools have not been opened, particularly in cities other than Brussels and Luxembourg. The decision to open a new school remains a political decision. The power to establish new European Schools is a formal and exclusive competence that only the member states and their national governments have. In other words, the European institutions and the management bodies of the European Schools do not have the capacity to open up and extend the system: 'the proposal that a European School be set up on the territory of a Member State is initiated by the State in question' (Board of Governors, 2009–D–353–en-4).

The special character of the schools does not reside exclusively in their European identity, but principally in the fact that they are offering an education based on schooling elements that do not exist at the national levels, such as: early multilingual schooling; a unified curriculum across Europe; a pedagogy based on a pluralistic national perspective; and a

multinational student environment. The schools' intention is to foster such particularities at the same time as encouraging a sense of European awareness, promoting knowledge about the institutions, their history and the developing sense of citizenship at the European level. The existing literature about the European Schools has focused on these concerns.

The language policy of the Schools, for instance, has been one of the areas most studied (see Beardsmore, 1993; Bulmer, 1990). European Schools are organised in language sections. Students receive their education in their mother tongue. The study of a first foreign language (English, French or German), known as L2, is compulsory in each school, from the first year of primary school. In addition, all students must study a second foreign language (L3) from the first year of secondary school. Significantly, the subjects of History, Geography and Economics (the latter from the fourth year onwards) are studied in the student's first foreign language from the third class of secondary school, instead of in their mother tongue.

The second main area of academic interest has focused on analysing the history and the general functioning of the schools (see Swan, 1996; Shore and Finaldi, 2005; Smith, 1995). In addition, there is a small number of recent studies that are beginning to offer new lines of investigation, in particular in relation to the study of the European dimension of the system (cf. Savvides, 2006).

The Type 1 European Schools are located in those cities where the European Union has deployed its main administrative bodies. Brussels and Luxembourg have 6 of the 14 Type I European Schools, accounting for more than 60% of the total student population. In order to set up a Type 1 European School, the Board of Governors approved in 2000 the indicative document containing the *Critères pour l'ouverture, la fermeture ou le maintien des Écoles Européennes* (2000-D-7510). Best known in the system by the name of the rapporteur, the 'Gaignage' criteria set a number of conditions that justify politically the creation of a Type 1 European School. The experience since 2000 is that these criteria are not easily met in cities other than Brussels and Luxembourg. For the opening of a Type 1 European School the document mandates that the Board of Governors must take into account three elements: a minimum number of language sections; a minimum number of students per language section; and a minimum number of Category I students. In addition, the initiative for opening a new Type 1 European School has to come from the Member State where the school is to be located.

#### **1.2 Language Issues**

European Schools have to deal with a paradoxical situation. On the one hand the founding principle of the system calls for the establishment of language sections corresponding to the linguistic background of their students. On the other, the 'Gaignage' criteria of 2000 states that there has to be a minimum number of students from the same language background before a corresponding section can be created. The four European Schools in Brussels are examples of schools that have sought to maintain a level of diversity and coherence with their intakes. Symptomatically, the number of SWALS (Students without a Language Section) has steadily increased since 2007 and for the year 2011-2012 the number rose to 676, representing approximately 7% of the total population of the European Schools in Brussels (Board of Governors, 2011). Since then the numbers show no signs of decreasing.

Not all European Schools offer the same types of language sections. A Lithuanian student, for example, will have a restricted choice in Brussels. The only school with a Lithuanian section is Brussels II. In some European schools, and for some languages, due to a lack of available students it has not been possible to create specific language sections. The main question regarding language arrangements in the Type 1 European Schools is how to maintain a high degree of plurality and diversity of language sections, while at the same time fulfilling the indicative criteria set by the Gaignage Report in 2000.

#### **1.3 Student Recruitment**

The European Schools located in Brussels have systematically suffered from a problem of overcrowding for the past ten years. At the beginning of the 2011-12 academic year the Brussels I school had 3149 students, with an optimal capacity of 3100. The Brussels II school recruited 3176 students, with an optimal capacity of 2850. The Brussels III school enrolled 2923 students, with an optimal capacity of 2650. The only school that had fewer students than its optimal capacity was Brussels IV, with 1052 students, with an optimal capacity of 2800.

This critical situation has been portrayed in every annual report from the Secretariat General since 2005. On average the European Schools in Brussels have been receiving 392 more students each year since 2007 and this number has continued its trajectory since. For the year 2012-2013 (up to October 2012), the number of new students enrolled in one of the four European Schools in Brussels was 1640, which amounted to a 6% increase compared with the previous year.

When faced with the problem of scarcity of places, the Board of Governors has been applying in the last five years a restrictive enrolment policy for Category III students. As indicated in the official enrolment policy for 2013-2014, the enrolment of such students is 'restrict[ed] to the siblings of present students, abiding strictly by the decisions of the Board of Governors concerning this category of students' (Board of Governors, 2012-04-D-9-en-3). This has led to a decrease in the percentage of Category III children in the European Schools in Brussels, providing new arguments for the debate about the potential homogeneity of students within the schools.

The inability to solve the problem of, for example, overcrowding in Brussels, is leading to a major issue of legitimacy. The reform of 2009 was implemented to 'open up' the system to other children than those in Category I, though accredited schools were being introduced earlier. The evolution of the European Schools is, in that sense, contradictory. While the system has started to open up outside the Belgian capital, in the Category 1 European Schools the issue relating to the legitimacy of the whole system of admissions has become more acute.

In addition, the Board of Governors has been implementing in the last 20 years a substantial increase of fees for Category III students. Between 1993 and 2004, school fees for category III students have increased on average by 9% per year. In the 2003/2004 year, the Board of Governors decided to further increase the fees by 33%. Between 2004 and

2012 the fees were frozen in real terms (increasing only with the annual inflation rate), but in December 2012 the Board of Governors adopted again a one-off increase ranging between 20% and 30%.

Most significantly, the report that was presented to the Board of Governors by the 'School Fees' working group on November 2012 included three options. The first option, supported by Interparents, proposed a one-off increase of 2% for the fees of Category III students for the 2013-14 academic year, plus an inflationary increase for the following seven years. The second option, defended by the European Commission, proposed a one-off increase of 51% for 2013-2014, plus an inflation rate increase in the following years. The third option, supported by the European Patent Office, amounted to a one-off increase of 10-30%, plus an inflation rate increase for each subsequent year.

#### **1.4 Themes and Issues**

In 2006 the Board of Governors decided to commission an independent analysis of four of the smaller Type 1 European Schools located across Europe. The outcome was the report submitted by the Bureau van Dijk Management Consultants SA in August 2006 (Van Dijk, 2006). This report included a brief comparative analysis of the European Schools and the potential 'alternatives' in terms of international schooling in the four cities studied.

The team of consultants based their conclusions on a series of interviews with the parents, teachers and directors of the four European Schools. The report stated that among the most praised features of the system was that 'comparatively speaking international schools do not offer language tuition as diversified and as intensive as European schools' *(ibid)*. Two other elements were highly praised by parents: first, the European Baccalaureate, which is 'recognized by nearly all the Member States and therefore allows their children to follow their studies in any European universities'; and second, 'the multicultural and European citizen spirit brought by the multilingual education of European schools, these being certainly not perceivable in the international schools' *(ibid)*.

This is a 'home grown' system that is 60 years old, and based on a model of an elite European education long superseded by changes in society as well as the Commission itself (not least the growth of the European Union from the original 6 countries in 1952 to the current 28 countries). It is widely agreed that the current system shows signs of inconsistency across different schools and language sections, and that it also shows signs of incoherence. Many students leave the system at ages between 14 and 16 (years 4 and 5) when it is reported that the Science curriculum, for example, becomes significantly more challenging. There is meant to be a free choice of options for students, but the reality is closer to a fairly incoherent assemblage of available subjects and options that changes from school to school and from year to year. There is an overemphasis on timetabling allocation of subjects as a proxy for quality and academic difficulty.

Some teaching groups are extremely small due to a number of variables based on taken for granted assumptions about pedagogy that may not be valid. Within the system, parents' perceptions of student identity are very important, as well as the ability to transfer to university. There is some confusion around the role of languages within the system, and a lack of consideration given to issues surrounding non-MFL subjects in second and third languages, particularly with regard to the needs of the smaller language sections. There are

problems with the European Baccalaureate as a qualification, particularly relating to the use of oral examinations, marking systems, conversion tables and quality assurance systems. And finally, there appears to be a trust and communication breakdown amongst the different stakeholders, and this needs a resolution.

# 1.5 Aims, Purposes and Methodology of the Study

This report (and its supplementary reports, A and B) have been written in response to the *Invitation to Tender: External Evaluation of a Proposal for Reorganisation of Secondary Studies in the European Schools for Secondary Years 4, 5, 6 and 7, ref: BSGEE/201401.* 

The objectives of the study were:

- To establish and demonstrate the impact of the proposed new structure for secondary studies (i.e. Levels S4-S7, though reference is also made to S1-S3 on the grounds that forms of progression and curriculum coherence require consideration of lower secondary as well as upper secondary studies), compared to the current situation.
- To determine whether and to what extent the proposals:
  - o Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
  - o Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
  - o Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;
  - Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
  - Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;
  - o Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
  - Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.

We also pay attention here to the possible risks of our proposals and recommendations, as compared to the current situation and the reform proposals, insofar as they might introduce elements of discrimination against minority groups either by language section, gender, learning disability or any other category to the 'status-quo'.

In this report we have provided an account of the proposed reorganisation as well as the current arrangements. The recommendations, proposed new models and suggestions for reforming the system that we make here conform to the evaluative principles referred to above, insofar as they:

- Allow access to national secondary and higher education systems in member states;
- Allow student mobility to and from the European schools and the national education systems;
- With regards to the curriculum are feasible, coherent, broad, educative and conform to the eight competences;

- Impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections;
- Are such that risks can be identified and circumvented.

At this early stage of the report we suggest three sets of risks for our proposals and possible ways of avoiding them:

- Our proposals are radical and fundamental, because they are designed to conform to the criteria set out above. This means that they require administrators, teachers, parents and students to change their longstanding thinking and practices. Any change process within a system needs to be supported and introduced incrementally so as to allow ownership of those changes by all the stakeholders. An example of incremental change is that, instead of implementing in full the aspiration to teach pathway core subjects (e.g. Humanities or Social Studies) by one teacher, in the early stages of the reform they can be taught by more than one teacher (whose background and training are perhaps subject-based). The new curriculum is still integrated and related to those key knowledge, skill and dispositional elements that the European school system has deemed are the most appropriate for teaching that area of the curriculum.
- Reform proposals and their implementation are sometimes treated as piecemeal and compartmental, and this should be avoided. For example, a curriculum reform has a summative assessment/evaluation element, in this case, the European Baccalaureate. If the former is reformed then this has implications for the latter. We are suggesting here that our proposals for the new curriculum apply to all aspects of the life of schools: subjects to be taught, relations between subjects, core and optional curriculum elements, different types of teaching groups, summative forms of assessment, etc., and they cannot be treated as separate items.
- The most important element of a curriculum reform is improving teacher capacity. This can be achieved in two ways: recruiting teachers who already have the requisite knowledge base, skills and dispositions (i.e. they fit the requirements for the new curriculum) or developing pre- and in-service training programmes to compensate for the lack of knowledge, skills and dispositions required to teach the new programmes.

The analysis we have undertaken was carried out through a combination of reading documents and consultations with stakeholders, experts and academics.

We have been asked to compare four different arrangements for the curriculum: the current structure, the proposed new structure, an Interparents' variant, and our own suggestions for reforming the curriculum. [The original plan was to compare the current structure with the proposed new structure. The Interparents' proposals were added to the study at a later date.] In order to make these comparisons, we have judged each of the proposals against the criteria set out above. These criteria are that the curriculum arrangements should:

- 1. Meet the principles stated in the Convention;
- 2. Ensure access to European secondary and tertiary education systems;
- 3. Fulfil the mandate given by the Board of Governors;

- 4. Take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world;
- 5. Conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design;
- 6. Are relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system;
- 7. Guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning.
- 8. Can impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections.

Criterion	Current	Proposed	INTER- PARENTS	New Curriculum
Convention Principles	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
University Access	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Board of Governors' Mandate	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Demands of the Modern World	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled
Effective Curriculum Design	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Relevant, Comprehensive, Coherent and Broad	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Eight Key Competences	Not Met	Not Met	Not Met	Fulfilled
Non- discriminatory	Partially met	Partially met	Partially met	Fulfilled

The scope of the analysis is determined by the subject matter of the evaluation. Our contention therefore, is that one element of the curriculum cannot be treated in isolation from all the other elements. Thus, curriculum arrangements in a narrow sense, i.e. the designation of subjects, cannot be adequately examined without also looking at effective curriculum design, curricular aims and objectives, groupings of children by language/capability/age/year, learning environments, teacher capacity and the European Baccalaureate. Our remarks about all these matters are not optional extras but a necessary part of a full and comprehensive analysis of the curriculum arrangements in the system.

There are four sets of proposals (current, proposed, Interparents' and our own) then, and we comment on each in the main part of the report. Criticisms of the first three sets of proposals are made from a number of perspectives. The first of these is that they exhibit some inconsistencies and incoherencies. The second is that they do not conform in full to the principles addressed above, i.e. those of the European Convention, European University access, the Board of Governors' mandate, being appropriate for the demands of the modern world, conforming to an acceptable and rational model of curriculum design,

being comprehensive and coherent, fundamentally conforming to the eight mandated competences, and being non-discriminatory. The third perspective is that they do not address many of the outstanding issues that are relevant to the European school system; in other words, they narrowly focus on a small range of issues without addressing the relations and connections between them. For example, the three sets of proposals do not address in a satisfactory way the issue of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multi-grade arrangements, and do not show how these are related to all the other issues discussed in this report.

Finally, it is important to understand our proposals as focused on the principles that should underlie any system of education and any set of curriculum arrangements that are made. At various points in the report we offer concrete suggestions as to how those arrangements can be made to work in practice. For example, in the next chapter, we provide an example of a set of curriculum standards (at three levels: S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7), which relates directly to the first key competency: Communication in the Mother Tongue. (We have not placed this in an Appendix as we consider this example to be central to an understanding of the core set of issues that we have been dealing with here.) These however, are very much suggestions and not binding imperatives. Furthermore, we argue strongly in this report that the foundations of a European Schools' curriculum are those curriculum standards that the European System of Schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools. Again, in many places in the report we identify an issue and then suggest that its resolution depends not on our views and perspectives, but on curriculum decisions made by the key stakeholders of the system.

This report focuses on the curriculum, and in particular five elements:

- 1. The key competency of communication in the mother tongue.
- 2. The key competency of communication in foreign languages.
- 3. Mathematical competence, and basic competences in science and technology.
- 4. Curriculum arrangements in the schools.
- 5. European schools and higher education access.

# 2. The Key Competency of Communication in the Mother Tongue

It is important to remind ourselves that mother-tongue communication is more than a competence to be acquired but fulfills a cultural role at the very heart of the European Schools' project (from Jean Monnet's '...Without ceasing to look to their own lands with love and pride...' to being embodied in the First Objective and First Principle of the Schools.) The first principle of the European School system is to safeguard the 'primacy of the students' mother tongue' (L1), and the first objective of the European School system is to 'give students' confidence in their own cultural identity – the bedrock for their development as European citizens'. This chapter will address this particular competence as a curriculum element and show how curriculum standards can be developed from it. These curriculum. In time, there will be a need to develop curriculum standards for all of the eight competences and for all the subject areas that are derived from them. At the moment, the current curriculum arrangements, the proposed rearrangements and the Interparents' variant do not show sufficient evidence of this key curriculum activity being undertaken.

Our intention here is to focus on the centrality of this competency to other elements of the system, such as students' sense of identity, mobility and transition possibilities to and from national systems, student's geographical aspirations beyond school, the teaching of SWALS, and the inclusion of students with learning difficulties/special needs. (We address these issues in chapter five.) Moreover, policy on mother-tongue teaching has a direct relevance to the organisation of studies in S4-7 and the balance of languages in a students' life (sometimes the only subject taught in a students' L1 is L1). In this chapter then, we provide an example of this key curriculum activity.

The suggestions for the proposed curriculum in this chapter are underpinned by three principles.

- 1. Contrary to the curriculum proposals on offer, each competency needs to be broken down into knowledge components, skills and dispositions.
- 2. These curriculum standards (derived from the eight competences) are not the same as pedagogic approaches (those arrangements in schools we make to allow learning to take place, and this includes formative processes of assessment) or summative assessments (how we evaluate whether those curriculum standards have been met at set points in time). What this means is that the foundations of any curriculum are those curriculum standards which the European system of schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools, and not teaching or assessment approaches. Teaching, learning and assessment approaches are derived from these curriculum standards. It is therefore important that the curriculum standard is not compromised in any way by whether it can or cannot be used as a testable construct or teaching approach.
- 3. These curriculum standards should be expressed at a level of comprehensibility so that teachers, parents and students are able to access them.

A curriculum is an intended programme of learning and has three elements: a set of curriculum standards which set out the expected student achievements (what they know, what they can do and what dispositions they have acquired) at set points of time; a set of pedagogic standards or approaches; and a set of summative assessment or evaluation standards.

In this chapter we give an example of three sets of curriculum standards in Language and Communication at S1-S3, S4-S5 and S6-S7.

# **2.1 Curriculum Standards**

The curriculum standards define what a student should know, be able to do and which dispositions they should have acquired. Standards are statements of expected achievements or level-descriptors defining expected achievements. These three elements then, knowledge, skill and disposition, need to be distinguished. Knowledge of something is the traditional form a set of curriculum standards takes, to which we can add knowledge of how to do something (i.e. skills) and dispositional knowledge. Dispositional knowledge refers to relatively stable habits of mind and body, sensitivities to occasion and participation repertoires. These dispositions include characteristics of the person that persist across time, for example, a positive self-concept as a reader, a desire and tendency to read, and an enjoyment of or interest in reading.

Progression is a key element. Curriculum standards are written at different levels of achievement. Modes of progression have the following forms:

- 1. *Prior Condition*. In the acquisition of particular knowledge, skill and dispositional elements, there are pre-requisites in the learning process.
- 2. *Maturation*. A maturational form of progression refers to the development of the mind of the child. There are some mental operations that cannot be performed by the learner because their brain is too immature to process them.
- 3. *Extension*. An extensional form of progression is understood as an increase in the amount, or range, of an operation. Greater coverage of the material is a form of progression, so a learner now understands more examples of the construct, or more applications of the construct, and can operate with a greater range of ideas.
- 4. *Intensification*. Related to the idea of extension is the idea of deepening or intensifying the construct or skill. Whereas extension refers to the amount or range of progression, intensification refers to the extent to which a sophisticated understanding has replaced a superficial understanding of the concept.
- 5. *Abstraction*. There is also a type of progression, abstracting, which involves moving from the concrete understanding of a concept to a more abstract version.
- 6. *Articulation.* A further measure of progression is an increased capacity to articulate, explain or amplify an idea or construct, i.e. the learner retains the ability to deploy the skill and in addition, he or she can now articulate, explain or amplify what they are able to do and what they have done.

7. *Independent Performance*. A final form of progression refers to the way that the translation of the curriculum standard, for example, into a pedagogical (i.e. teaching and learning) standard also means that progression has to take account of this translation. An example could be moving from an assisted performance to an independent one.

Curriculum standards are written so that students are expected to show progress in their learning between each of the key levels in the designated subjects. We provide here an example of a set of curriculum standards (at three levels: S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7), which relates directly to the first key competency: Communication in the Mother Tongue.

#### 2.2 The Language and Communication Strand

The first competency, Communication in the Mother Tongue, is defined in the following way (cf. Recommendation 2006/962/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 December 2006 on key competences for lifelong learning. Official Journal L 394 of 30.12.2006):

Communication in the mother tongue is the ability to express and interpret concepts, thoughts, feelings, facts and opinions in both oral and written form (listening, speaking, reading and writing), and to interact linguistically in an appropriate and creative way in a full range of societal and cultural contexts; in education and training, work, home and leisure.

Communicative competence results from the acquisition of the mother tongue, which is intrinsically linked to the development of an individual's cognitive ability to interpret the world and relate to others. Communication in the mother tongue requires an individual to have knowledge of vocabulary, functional grammar and the functions of language. It includes an awareness of the main types of verbal interaction, a range of literary and non-literary texts, the main features of different styles and registers of language, and the variability of language and communication in different contexts. Individuals should have the skills to communicate both orally and in writing in a variety of communicative situations and to monitor and adapt their own communication to the requirements of the situation. This competence also includes the abilities to distinguish and use different types of texts, to search for, collect and process information, to use aids, and to formulate and express one's oral and written arguments in a convincing way appropriate to the context.

A positive attitude towards communication in the mother tongue involves a disposition to critical and constructive dialogue, an appreciation of aesthetic qualities and a willingness to strive for them, and an interest in interaction with others. This implies an awareness of the impact of language on others and a need to understand and use language in a positive and socially responsible manner.

This competency is normally grouped under six strands: reading, writing, speaking and listening, multi-modality, knowledge about language and communication, and language and

communication dispositions, and applies to all 24 official languages used in the European School system.

The language and communication strand supports all the purposes and activities in the curriculum, but specifically competence in spoken and written language. At the same time, all six strands are related. Reading and writing are reciprocal, and a curriculum should ensure that such reciprocity is exploited in teaching and learning. Similarly, speaking and listening go together. From the perspective of the productive language skills, speaking and writing can be closely linked; just as reading and listening are both receptive skills (though they also require a good deal of active reading and active listening). It is also possible to exploit the connections between reading and speaking (as in reading out loud) and writing and listening (for example, attending to the process of writing in groups, or listening to each other's drafts).

# 2.2.1: S1-S3 Language and Communication Curriculum Standards for L1

These standards are grouped under five strands, and include a set of dispositions that are equally important at all three key stages (S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7):

- 1. Reading
- 2. Writing
- 3. Speaking and Listening
- 4. Knowledge about Language and Communication
- 5. Language and Communication Dispositions

Language and communication support all the purposes and activities in the curriculum, but specifically competence in spoken and written language.

By the end of S3, students should have developed the cognitive capacity to enable them to begin to discuss topics in more depth, to build basic arguments, to take more interest in the world and to become more aware of themselves.

Students at this age are broadly expected to:

- 1. Initiate dialogue and discussion on topics that interest them, and build considerate development of that discussion towards consensus.
- 2. Be competent in the written language and be aware of how it relates to other modes of communication.
- 3. Continue to access culture through a wide variety of genres and media.
- 4. Continue to develop sensitivity, imagination, initiative and creativity through the verbal and other arts, working toward a greater degree of precision in performance and execution.

# 1. Reading

Reading covers both fictional and documentary types of text. It is closely allied to writing, reading aloud (speaking), speaking and listening. The links between text and image are emphasized, and written texts should be used to allow talk about experiences and feelings as well as about language. It includes knowledge, skill and dispositional elements. There

will be an increasing emphasis on documentary texts to complement the reading of fiction, poetry and play-scripts. This non-fictional material includes information texts, maps, guides, menus and other 'real world' texts.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 1.1 Identify, read and interpret a range of elementary documentary and literary texts, using appropriate strategies.
- 1.2 Identify personal criteria for choosing a book or other type of text.
- 1.3 Understand the key elements of books, like pagination, title pages, indexes, chapters, sections, and sub-headings.
- 1.4 Identify different types of documentary texts and their communicative purposes, for example, encyclopaedias, regulations, rules of a game, announcements, newspapers, and warnings.
- 1.5 Be familiar with a range of different fictional genres and understand the functional differences between them, for example, poetry, theatre scripts, novels and short stories.
- 1.6 Collect information from a variety of sources.
- 1.7 Identify the basic structure of an argument in a documentary text.
- 1.8 Distinguish between elements of reality and fantasy in literary texts.
- 1.9 Identify the general characteristics of explanatory texts, for example, themes, type of language, and use of illustrations.
- 1.10 Identify the characteristics of an advertising campaign, and the different media involved.
- 1.11 Identify the form and function of jokes, and in particular, the role of language in jokes.
- 1.12 Identify the general characteristics of a poem.
- 1.13 Identify and understand the function of common punctuation forms in reading.

# 2. Writing

Writing is important to encourage as a means of communication. It is best linked to reading (so that they are seen as reciprocal), speech and other modes of communication (particularly the visual).

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 2.1 Understand the function of writing systems, including indigenous ones.
- 2.2 Understand that different types of texts require different forms of writing, for example, stories, posters, tales, news reports, announcements and instructions.
- 2.3 Create elementary examples of documentary and fictional texts, for example, encyclopaedia entries, instructions, announcements, short stories and poetry.
- 2.4 Understand and use keyboards on computers, or speech recognition technology, in developing different ways of writing.
- 2.5 Use arguments in writing to advance a particular cause.
- 2.6 Identify and use word and language games to write jokes and use humour in written texts.
- 2.7 Organise elementary data in a table or graph.
- 2.8 Complete elementary forms.
- 2.9 Identify and use relevant and appropriate words in elementary written sentences.

- 2.10 Use common parts of speech correctly in writing elementary texts.
- 2.11 Use upper-case and lower-case conventions in writing elementary texts.
- 2.12 Use the conventional spelling of frequently used words in writing, and use a hardcopy or electronic dictionary to verify the spelling of a word.
- 2.13 Use common punctuation forms correctly in writing.
- 2.14 Use conventions in writing to distinguish between direct and indirect speech.
- 2.15 Use in writing words and phrases that indicate succession in narrations: 'while', 'after', 'first', 'finally'.
- 2.16 Use in writing words that signal cause and effect, such as 'because', 'that's why', 'as'.
- 2.17 Use in writing conventional representations of numeric data.

# 3. Speaking and Listening

Speaking is a natural part of communication and can be used for learning in pairs, small groups and in larger gatherings. It is a way of expressing feelings and thoughts in a number of different genres, and is linked to writing and reading. It is closely allied to listening.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 3.1 Understand and use a wide repertoire of speech genres, i.e. to convey emotion or feeling, or to impart information.
- 3.2 Make connections between speech and writing, and speaking and listening.
- 3.3 Utilise a range of speech styles for different situations, understanding that what is appropriate in some situations is not in others.
- 3.4 Participate in conversations and discussions, taking account of order and sequence, both on-line and face-to-face.
- 3.5 Express opinions coherently and listen carefully to others with different opinions.
- 3.6 Select relevant information for a presentation.
- 3.7 Listen carefully and considerately to other people.

# 4. Knowledge about Language and Communication

This stage shows increasing awareness of language, and a concomitant increase in vocabulary to talk about language. While discussion about language and other forms of communication will continue to arise naturally from the use of language, there are opportunities for more formal attention to how language works in short periods of the language and communication curriculum.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 4.1 Distinguish between formal and informal types of language, and show how the various modes operate separately and together.
- 4.2 Demonstrate increasing enthusiasm for talking about language and other modes of communication.
- 4.3 Appreciate the notion of linguistic diversity and understand the differences in the structure of different languages.

- 4.4 Understand how materials are organised in a library or electronic database.
- 4.5 Know the function and characteristics of the regulations for the use of libraries.
- 4.6 Understand that language and communication are structured in various ways, and that this has implications for European conventions, beliefs and mores, and ways of behaving.

## 5. Language and Communication Dispositions

These dispositions are persistent qualities associated with language and communication. The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 5.1 Develop an interest in learning and express this through asking questions, listening and observing.
- 5.2 Value self-authorship and develop a confidence as an author and speaker.
- 5.3 Consider the consequences of their own words and actions for themselves and for others.
- 5.4 Understand the potentiality of, and use language appropriately for, conflict resolution.
- 5.5 Understand the importance of information conservation and develop the skills to retrieve information.
- 5.6 Understand and promote the importance of equal opportunities between men and women.
- 5.7 Respect racial and ethnic differences, and recognize the value of diversity, in communicating with others.
- 5.8 Understand the usefulness of written and spoken codes for communicating and organising ideas.
- 5.9 Demonstrate a competence in the use of the separate modes of communication and together.
- 5.10 Value the linguistic and cultural richness of Europe and other parts of the world.
- 5.11 Develop a positive self-concept as a reader, writer, speaker or listener; a desire and tendency to read, write, speak or listen; and an enjoyment of or interest in reading, writing, speaking and listening.

# 2.2.2: S4-S5 Language and Communication Curriculum Standards for L1

These standards are grouped under five strands, and include a set of dispositions that are equally important at all three key stages (S1-S3, S4-S5, S6-S7):

- 1. Reading
- 2. Writing
- 3. Speaking and Listening
- 4. Knowledge about Language and Communication
- 5. Language and Communication Dispositions

By the end of S5, children should have developed the cognitive capacity to enable them to begin to discuss topics in more depth, to build basic arguments, to take more interest in the world and to become more aware of themselves as independent learners. As students reach the end of S5, it is expected that they will have developed a wide range of competences in the use of language and that they will be able to appreciate both literary

and documentary texts. They will be aware of the range of modes in which communication can take place, and use such a range in their compositions, as well as reading and interpreting them.

In particular, they will:

- 1. Be aware of how discussion and argument operate in school and outside school and using different media;
- 2. Be competent in writing and in a range of other modes, suiting style and form to audience;
- 3. Continue to access a wider range of culture and media, including international as well as European texts;
- 4. Feel confident in making presentations of their research and other work to a range of audiences.

This stage of development aims to consolidate the progress made since the start of formal schooling, and also to recognize the advances made in cognitive development, self-awareness and the identification of different modes of communication. Students at this stage are more aware of themselves and their position in families and in relation to the rest of the world. They begin to take an interest in the wider world and in moral issues that arise. Their awareness that thought and imagination operate internally, whereas much communication is social and external, is an important step forward in understanding the importance, function and range of communication.

This is a stage of development where students can move forward independently of their teachers, once they have learnt sufficient study skills and when they feel confident in a range of modes of communication. Research skills can be developed in this phase, plus a keener awareness of types of text and their main characteristics, including internet texts. Increasing responsibility for the part that students can play in a community, and further understanding of how communities work, both help to further learning. The student learns to operate individually and collectively, for example, in reading privately and aloud.

# 1. Reading

Reading covers both fictional and documentary types of text. It is closely allied to writing, reading aloud (speaking), speaking and listening. The links between text and image are emphasized, and written texts should be used to allow talk about experiences and feelings as well as about language. It includes knowledge, skill and dispositional elements. There will be an increasing emphasis on documentary texts to complement the reading of fiction, poetry and play-scripts. Documentary material includes information texts, maps, guides, menus and other 'real world' texts.

The standards for this strand are as follows:

- 1.1 Identify, read and interpret a range of documentary and literary texts, using the appropriate strategies.
- 1.2 Acquire a basic knowledge of European literature, i.e. authors, texts, genres, including indigenous forms.

- 1.3 Understand the fundamental elements of literary works, i.e. stories, novels, theatre and poetry.
- 1.4 Identify the literary genre that they like.
- 1.5 Identify and distinguish between facts and opinions in expository texts.
- 1.6 Understand the graphic representation of places and routes.
- 1.7 Identify the graphic format and conversational turns of theatre plays.
- 1.8 Understand the structure and function of invitations.
- 1.9 Identify and interpret the content of the different kinds of information that commercial labels offer.
- 1.10 Identify the elements of advertising texts and their functions, i.e. images, sizes and colours, typography, 'shortage' of written text, visual attractiveness and language used.
- 1.11 Recognize the important parts of narratives, i.e. initial state, appearance of a conflict, and a resolution of it, and cause-effect relations between the different parts.
- 1.12 Identify the form and function of biographical and auto-biographical narratives, including: characters, thread, scene, and environment.
- 1.13 Identify the graphic format and the organisation of information in broadcast and print news.
- 1.14 Identify the feelings that poems can evoke and the means for doing this.
- 1.15 Understand the structure and function of a research report.
- 1.16 Understand the relationship between evidence, for example, elementary statistical data, and the conclusions drawn from it.
- 1.17 Identify the form and function of paragraphs in organising written texts.
- 1.18 Understand time-sequencing devices used in written texts, such as, 'first', 'after', 'meanwhile', and 'at the same time'.
- 1.19 Identify and understand the function of common punctuation forms in written texts.
- 1.20 Identify the form and function of different parts of speech in written texts, i.e. nouns, verbs, adjectives, adverbs, prepositions, conjunctions and interjections.
- 1.21 Understand the use of typographic devices in written texts to differentiate between headings, sub-headings and parts of a text.

# 2. Writing

Writing is important to encourage as a means of communication. It is best linked to reading (so that they are seen as reciprocal), speech and other modes of communication (particularly the visual). The range of writing includes various forms of literary composition and sub-forms, such as haiku, rhymed and unrhymed verse, and ballads in poetry; or autobiography and biography in narrative writing. Documentary writing will continue to expand, differentiating between information-writing and argument-writing. Examples of writing at this stage include the composition of biographies of people they admire, as well as autobiographical writing that draws upon memory and imaginative re-creation. The skills of drafting and editing come more to the fore as writing is tested out with audiences (peers, teachers and others) before completion.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

2.1 Create elementary texts in a variety of formats and styles, and differentiate the style of writing according to the genre, for example, historical accounts, auto-biography, survey reporting, theatre or radio scripts, poems, and advertising announcements.

- 2.2 Write formal letters using the appropriate format.
- 2.3 Complete forms correctly.
- 2.4 Use notes and diagrams in the production of a text.Summarise information in appropriate ways.
- 2.5 Summarise information in appropriate ways
- 2.6 Review and correct written texts.
- 2.7 Use conventional punctuation forms in a variety of written texts, and in particular, to organise dialogue.
- 2.8 Use subordinate, compound and complex sentences in writing texts.
- 2.9 Use upper and lower case correctly in writing texts.
- 2.10 Use the different parts of speech, i.e. nouns, verbs, adjectives, adverbs, prepositions, conjunctions and interjections, correctly in writing.
- 2.11 Correctly spell words in a conventional sense, and use a spell-check if using a computer in writing.
- 2.12 Organise writing into paragraphs, using full stops to separate sentences.
- 2.13 Use graphic accents in words (what, how, when...).
- 2.14 Use links such as: 'by contrast', 'on the other hand', and 'in the same manner', to establish comparisons.
- 2.15 Use words and phrases to establish temporal sequences in writing.
- 2.16 Use words and phrases to indicate causal sequences in writing.
- 2.17 Use appropriate verbs, adverbs, adjectives and prepositional phrases as descriptive devices in writing.
- 2.18 Use figurative language in writing to evoke emotions.
- 2.19 Use alliteration, repetition, rhyme, comparison and metaphor to write poems.

# 3. Speaking and Listening

Speaking is a natural part of communication and can be used for learning in pairs, small groups and in larger gatherings. It is a way of expressing feelings and thoughts in a number of different genres, and is linked to writing and reading. It is closely allied to listening. In addition to the development evident at the previous stage, speaking is now expected to move toward presentation in a wider range of social situations. Listening needs to be directed in some cases, i.e. listening with a particular purpose needs to be nurtured. In addition, the importance of listening continues to grow as ideas are considered and viewpoints expressed. The range of speech genres that are learnt can be extended through engaging with life out of school as well as within it. For example, within school activities can include debates, schools councils or mock elections; beyond school, students can take part in raising money and running campaigns for good (charitable) causes.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 3.1 Distinguish between the different spoken needs of different situations, and know that style, register and tone change according to audience and need.
- 3.2 Develop the skill of talking in groups.
- 3.3 Evaluate the different politeness levels and etiquette in different speech situations.
- 3.4 Understand and interpret what they hear, processing it according to their particular purposes.
- 3.5 Transform what they hear into speech and/or writing and other modes.
- 3.6 Use different strategies to persuade other people.

- 3.7 Criticise in a constructive way and respond appropriately and in turn to being criticised.
- 3.8 Take notes while listening to a presentation or conversation
- 3.9 Identify conflicts and possible solutions in discussion.
- 3.10 Make elementary announcements.
- 3.11 Plan and deliver an elementary presentation, i.e. topic order, content and resources.
- 3.12 Control the rhythm, modulation and expression of their voice when reading poems aloud.
- 3.13 Understand the purpose and organisation of a conventional debate.

# 4. Knowledge about Language and Communication

This stage shows increasing awareness of language, and a concomitant increase in vocabulary to talk about language. While discussion about language and other forms of communication will continue to arise naturally from the use of language, there are opportunities for more formal attention to how language works in short periods of the language and communication curriculum. It is at this stage that knowledge about language increases in importance. The meta-languages for communication should be used more frequently in class to raise awareness

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 4.1 Understand conventional vocabularies for elementary, useful and functional grammars in speech, writing and other productive modes.
- 4.2 Talk about reading and listening with accuracy and insight.
- 4.3 Reflect consistently about the functioning of spelling and punctuation.
- 4.4 Identify information and information sources to answer specific questions, with special reference to the internet.
- 4.5 Use key words to find information and predict the content of a text electronically.
- 4.6 Include bibliographic references in their texts.
- 4.7 Understand and appreciate different cultural expressions in Europe.

# 5. Language and Communication Dispositions

These dispositions are persistent qualities associated with language and communication.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 5.1 Develop an interest in learning and express this through asking questions, listening and observing.
- 5.2 Value self-authorship and develop a confidence as an author and speaker.
- 5.3 Consider the consequences of their own words and actions for themselves and for others.
- 5.4 Understand the potentiality of, and use language appropriately for, conflict resolution.
- 5.5 Understand the importance of information conservation and develop the skills to retrieve information.
- 5.6 Understand and promote the importance of equal opportunities between men and women.

- 5.7 Respect racial and ethnic differences, and recognize the value of diversity, in communicating with others.
- 5.8 Understand the usefulness of written and spoken codes for communicating and organising ideas.
- 5.9 Demonstrate an increased competence in the use of the separate modes of communication by consciously combining modes in composition.
- 5.10 Value the linguistic and cultural richness of Europe and other parts of the world.
- 5.11 Develop a positive self-concept as a reader, writer, speaker or listener; a desire and tendency to read, write, speak or listen; and an enjoyment of or interest in reading, writing, speaking and listening.

#### 2.2.3: Language and Communication Curriculum Standards for S6-S7

The period of secondary education is crucial for extending the range and experience of young people's use of language; and for understanding and using communication as an integral part of a wide set of social practices. To these ends, the standards for these years must be high and must be comparable with those set internationally. Young people going through the secondary school system should be equipped with the linguistic, communicative and social skills to enable them to contribute positively and effectively to their society, and also to the international world. In particular, the standards for these years include requirements for students to:

- 1. Be able to read and write sufficiently well to engage in social practices and to express themselves individually;
- 2. Contribute creatively to discussions, debates and other forms of spoken interchange in school, family and society;
- 3. Know about how language and other modes of communication work, and to be able to reflect on these processes;
- 4. Develop the communicative skills necessary to become an effective citizen.

The advances made in this stage will equip students for two principal future purposes: public examinations on the one hand, and the wider world of social obligation, citizenship and the world of work on the other. A widening repertoire of spoken, written and other genres, plus multimodal combinations, will enable students to feel empowered and responsible in society. The added dimensions of composition and interpretation in modes other than writing, reading, speaking and listening, along with increased knowledge about language, will prepare students for life in the twenty-first century.

Reading covers both fictional and documentary types of text. It is closely allied to writing, reading aloud (speaking), speaking and listening. The links between text and image are emphasized, and written texts should be used to allow talk about experiences and feelings as well as about language. It includes knowledge, skill and dispositional elements. There will be an increasing emphasis on documentary texts to complement the reading of fiction, poetry and play-scripts. Documentary material includes information texts, maps, guides, menus and other 'real world' texts.

Reading should continue to broaden its range to include classical and historical literary works in national traditions. It should also extend to a wider range of 'real world' documentary texts, such as minutes of meetings, reports, opinion pieces and newspaper

articles. Reading matter further extends to include magazines, newspapers, online media (if available), poetry, play scripts, and popular as well as classical fiction. There could be much variety in the way reading is introduced and taught, including formal exposition in class, small group exploration of texts, contribution to wiki-like texts online, reading for information, and reading for other purposes, like searching for evidence in support of an argument.

Writing is important to encourage as a means of communication. It is best linked to reading (so that they are seen as reciprocal), speech and other modes of communication (particularly the visual). Students will explore more specialized texts during this phase, and use writing to reflect more deeply on matters that arise from social experience and from their reading of literary and documentary texts. During this phase, there is the opportunity to embrace the written world of discourse as manifested in all aspects of society. For example, students should be exposed to the role writing plays in the creation of scripts for performance on TV, radio, film and in the theatre, as well as in public forums. They should be taught advanced word-processing skills in order to improve their capacities as writers of a wide range of texts.

Speaking is a natural part of communication and can be used for learning in pairs, small groups and in larger gatherings. It is a way of expressing feelings and thoughts in a number of different genres, and is linked to writing and reading. It is closely allied to listening. The role of speaking in secondary education and beyond must continue to be significant. Its value is that it reflects more sensitively than writing the range of regional and local diversity in the society. It is also a direct way of exploring, understanding and resolving (if necessary) difference. A wide range of spoken encounters is possible, even within school. For example, school events can be arranged and assisted by students who take responsibility for certain aspects. Campaigns and other forms of advocacy and persuasion can be encouraged.

Speech can be used as a rehearsal for writing or a follow-up to it; or as part of a multimodal composition like a play or film. Occasions could be made possible in the classroom where listening is the prime activity. Transmutation of heard texts into writing, speech or other modes of communication can arise directly from listening activities. Listening can also be a part of multimodal communication, as in a film, TV programme, or advertisement. Sound in general – as in sound effects, or ambient sound – can contribute to the overall communicative experience of art forms and other forms of communication. They will wish to develop their own identities through spoken interaction with others: family, friends, those in authority and others. They will do this with the understanding that opposition is natural and can help clarify one's own position; but that speech is also a conduit through which resolution and consensus can be built. Listening at this stage takes on an obligation as a citizen: to listen carefully to views put forward, to reflect on them, and to respond accordingly. Listening can also play a role in the reception and enjoyment of literary texts; and it is integral to radio, film, television and other media.

As the modes of communication separate themselves from each other, there is more scope for a considered application of more than one mode in acts of communication. At the same time, the particular qualities and affordances of each mode become clearer. To understand that more permanent modes of recording, like digital archiving (if available), writing, print, drawing and other forms of composing, can be seen as more permanent forms of communication than temporary and ephemeral forms like speech, gesture and movement, is an important insight to develop. Examples of working multimodally include: the making of a short film; the creation of storyboards for sequential narration; the creation of stories, advertisements and other genres in sound; the editing and mixing of soundtracks; and the creation of performances and presentations.

This stage shows increasing awareness of language, and a concomitant increase in vocabulary to talk about language. While discussion about language and other forms of communication will continue to arise naturally from the use of language, there are opportunities for more formal attention to how language works in short periods of the language and communication curriculum. This stage reveals increasing knowledge about language so that students can talk or write about language use with insight, using it not only for its own sake, but also in order to improve their own language and communication skills. And finally, there are a series of dispositions which are persistent qualities associated with language and communication. In addition, it is important to develop and implement a cross-curricular language and communication programme. This has three elements: trilingual provision, use of digital technologies, and developing communication skills.

The years of secondary education are crucial for extending the range and experience of young people's use of language; and for understanding and using communication as an integral part of a wide set of social practices. To these ends, the standards for these years must be high and must be comparable with those set internationally. Young people going through the secondary school system should be equipped with the linguistic, communicative and social skills to enable them to contribute positively and effectively to European society, and also to the international world.

What follows is an example of what these standards at S6-S7 might be in the strand of language and communication and in the domain of the first key competency, *Communication in the Mother Tongue*. They are grouped under six headings:

- 1. Reading
- 2. Writing
- 3. Speaking and Listening
- 4. Multi-modality
- 5. Knowledge about Language and Communication
- 6. Language and Communication Dispositions

# 1. Reading

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 1.1 Identify the role of power relations in language and communication, and how those relations can affect the nature of a written text.
- 1.2 Use the different types of media to understand contemporary developments in Europe and the world.
- 1.3 Understand, analyse and appreciate the language of different literary genres, i.e. authors, periods and cultures.
- 1.4 Read, interpret and appreciate the aesthetic value of narrative, poetic and dramatic texts.

- 1.5 Recognize characters and recurrent events in the myths of different peoples and identify the values that are attached to them.
- 1.6 Understand the purposes and characteristics of informational texts.
- 1.7 Compare and contrast the different ways in which the same piece of news is presented in different media, and read such media in a critical fashion.
- 1.8 Understand and explain the different characteristics of facts and opinions.
- 1.9 Identify the formats and functions of different administrative and legal documents.
- 1.10 Read and reflect on documents that establish rights and obligations.
- 1.11 Read, interpret and enjoy a range of poetry, both of European origin and of other countries in the world.
- 1.12 Analyse and assess some effects of advertising.
- 1.13 Use the printed and electronic media available to them to obtain and select information for specific purposes.
- 1.14 Understand the function of punctuation forms, and explain how they are used in a variety of written texts.
- 1.15 Understand the role and function of uppercase and lowercase conventions in written texts and know how to use them in reading.
- 1.16 Identify the form and function of different parts of speech in reading, i.e. nouns, verbs, adjectives, adverbs, prepositions, conjunctions and interjections.
- 1.17 Understand and use different reference sources in reading a range of texts.

# 2. Writing

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 2.1 Identify the role of power relations in language and communication, and how those relations impact on writing texts.
- 2.2 Generate, shape, edit and re-frame written texts to suit a wide range of purposes.
- 2.3 Produce texts in a variety of modes, i.e. handwriting, word-processing and graphically.
- 2.4 Use language forms in an imaginative, free and personal way to reconstruct their own experiences and to create fictional works.
- 2.5 Write a script for a play with the appropriate characteristics.
- 2.6 Write a formal letter using the correct format.
- 2.7 Write a review of a book.
- 2.8 Write a short story, taking account of plot, its consistency, the characters and the setting.
- 2.9 Invent a possible dialogue, in the form of a short scene in a play, using the conventional format.
- 2.10 Write a report on an experiment, using the appropriate vocabulary and technical resources.
- 2.11 Write an autobiographical text, using the appropriate conventions.
- 2.12 Use conventional punctuation forms in a variety of written texts.
- 2.13 Use subordinate, compound and complex sentences in writing texts.
- 2.14 Use upper and lower case correctly in writing texts.
- 2.15 Use the different parts of speech, i.e. nouns, verbs, adjectives, adverbs, prepositions, conjunctions and interjections, correctly in writing.

- 2.16 Correctly spell words in a conventional sense, and use a spell-check if wordprocessing.
- 2.17 Understand and use in writing conventional referencing devices.
- 2.18 Use the linguistic resources that express temporality, causality and simultaneity, appropriately in writing.

# 3. Speaking and Listening

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 3.1 Express and defend their opinions and beliefs in a reasoned manner, and use dialogue as a privileged way of resolving conflicts.
- 3.2 Use a wide range of spoken genres, from informal exchanges to formal speeches and responses.
- 3.3 Present the results of investigations they undertake.
- 3.4 Express their interpretations of, and their emotional responses to, the stories and poems that they read or write.
- 3.5 Present information on specific topics, integrating meaningful explanations and descriptions.
- 3.6 Ask relevant questions when taking part in debates.
- 3.7 Express their opinions in debates and defend their position, providing relevant data or facts to support them.
- 3.8 Listen to public debates in different media and analyse the different discursive strategies used by the participants to convince or to present an opinion about a subject.
- 3.9 Develop the skill of listening with concentration, empathy and understanding to scripts, stories, poems and other fictional works; and also to speeches, discussions and debates, expositions and other documentary speech forms.

# 4. Multi-modality

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

Understand the affordances of the various modes, and be aware of new modes of communication as they appear.

Develop a sense of the economies of communication, as in the choices people make when they communicate, and the consequences.

Develop a competence in multimodal composing, by combining word, image and sound. Be adept at shifting from mode to mode if the purpose of their communication requires such changes.

In order to become well-rounded communicators and citizens, acquire a capacity to communicate effectively in a wide range of forms (and combination of forms).

# 5. Knowledge about Language and Communication

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

5.1 Understand that language and communication can be organised in a variety of ways.

- 5.2 Understand that different disciplines and fields of operation in the world have different vocabularies and grammatical/semantic rules.
- 5.3 Be disposed to find out more about language and communication with an enthusiasm and interest in them.
- 5.4 Use scientific materials, specialised dictionaries, the internet and encyclopaedias, both printed and digital, to support learning and to write informational texts.
- 5.5 Reflect on the role of literature in transmitting the cultural values of a nation and the European Union.
- 5.6 Identify how discrimination develops, and in particular, how it relates to the way people speak, and strategies for remediating it.
- 5.7 Understand the effects of writing on language stabilization.
- 5.8 Understand the importance of speaking and writing in more than one language.
- 5.9 Reflect on the relationship between literature and the social and historical context of its production.
- 5.10 Reflect on the changes that occur in language and peoples over time.
- 5.11 Understand the influence and importance of indigenous languages or other languages than their own.
- 5.12 Understand the balance and relations between a standard spoken language as used in their own country, and regional and local variations.

# 6. Language and Communication Dispositions

These dispositions are persistent qualities associated with language and communication.

The curriculum standards for this strand are as follows:

- 6.1 Develop an interest in learning and express this through asking questions, listening and observing.
- 6.2 Value self-authorship and develop a confidence as an author and speaker.
- 6.3 Consider the consequences of their own words and actions for themselves and for others.
- 6.4 Understand the potentiality of, and use language appropriately for, conflict resolution.
- 6.5 Understand the importance of information conservation and develop the skills to retrieve information.
- 6.6 Understand and promote the importance of equal opportunities between men and women.
- 6.7 Respect racial and ethnic differences, and recognize the value of diversity, in communicating with others.
- 6.8 Understand the usefulness of written and spoken codes for communicating and organising ideas.
- 6.9 Value the linguistic and cultural richness of Europe and other parts of the world.
- 6.10 Develop a positive self-concept as a reader, writer, speaker or listener; a desire and tendency to read, write, speak or listen; and an enjoyment of or interest in reading, writing, speaking and listening.

This analysis of the first competency should be understood as illustrative only, and not be treated as its definitive expression.

# 3. The Essential Components of a Curriculum

The development of a curriculum therefore requires a number of sequential steps:

- The aims and objectives or competences of the educational programme need to be set out and from these are derived the essential forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions which a school system considers to be appropriate for living in the society as it is now and as its stakeholders would like it to be.
- 2. From these aims and objectives, a set of subject areas are derived and a set of relations between those subject areas are established. For example, Language, Literature, Mathematics, Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Foreign Language, Physical Education, History, Geography, Sociology, Art, Music and Drama. This is an example of strong boundaries between different subjects. An example of weak boundaries between different subjects is as follows: Language Studies, Science, Mathematics, Humanities, Arts, Physical Education and Foreign Languages. Various models of curriculum integration can be identified and these range from traditional or fragmented approaches to networked approaches to curriculum planning (see chapter five).
- 3. From these aims and objectives and bearing in mind the decisions made about curriculum subjects and their integration, curriculum standards are derived. These should be written in such a way as to indicate to the learner and the teacher what the learner is required to know or be able to do, or have the disposition for, at the end of the programme of learning.
- 4. The next stage is to identify the most appropriate processes for the delivery of these curriculum standards. This is the identification of the pedagogic standards, and it involves choosing between a variety of teaching and learning approaches. The areas that choices have to be made about are: the type of relationship between the teacher and the students, the type of learning approach that underpins the work of the teacher, the resources and technologies needed to allow that learning to take place, formative feedback mechanisms by the teacher, how learners are arranged in the classroom and the school, timings of different activities during the lesson, the tasks that the learners are expected to complete, formative learning approaches (including assessment for learning approaches), and how the learning can be transferred to other environments. The important point to note here is that the pedagogic approach is derived from the curriculum standard and not from any summative assessment arrangement.
- 5. The final stage is the development of summative assessment or evaluation arrangements as in the European Baccalaureate. These are derived from the curriculum standards, which in turn were derived from the aims and objectives of the whole programme. They should not be confused with formative assessment processes, as they are constructed in different ways and have different purposes. It is important that any systemic evaluative or assessment process should not impact in any direct way on the learning processes that take place in classrooms.

#### 4. Recommendations

- 1. The curriculum as advocated by the European Parliament and Council should be clarified and extended, especially with regards to the key competences.
- 2. Pedagogies and pedagogic standards are derived from curriculum standards. These curriculum standards (derived in turn from the eight competences) are not the same as pedagogic approaches (those arrangements in schools we make to allow learning to take place, and this includes formative processes of assessment).
- 3. Assessment/evaluative standards, expressed in the European Baccalaureate (how we evaluate whether those curriculum standards have been met at the end of the programme of learning) are derived from the curriculum standards, which in turn are derived from the eight key competences. What this means is that the foundations of any curriculum are those curriculum standards which the European system of schooling has decided are the most appropriate forms of knowledge, skills and dispositions for learning in schools, and not teaching or assessment approaches. Teaching, learning and assessment approaches derive their credibility from these curriculum standards. It is therefore important that the curriculum standard is not compromised in any way by whether it can or cannot be used as a testable construct or teaching approach.
- 4. These curriculum standards should be expressed at a level of comprehensibility so that teachers, parents and students are able to access them.
- 5. Teachers should undergo training programmes (pre-service and in-service) to deliver this new curriculum and its component parts.
- 6. The European Baccalaureate needs to be adjusted to accommodate these new curricular arrangements and to fit the demands of university and college entry procedures and their programmes of study.

# **3. The Key Competency of Communication in Foreign Languages**

## **3.1 Introduction**

Language is the factor that best explains the genesis and evolution of the system. The Schools were founded with a particular and specific purpose in mind. Civil servants arriving in Luxembourg in 1953 wanted their children to retain their own cultural heritage. This was achieved by creating a system where the different children could learn in their mother tongue following the same standards as in their country of origin. In that sense the history of the system illustrates that the principle that governs European Schools is language pluralism, not assimilation.

Three '*langues véhiculaires*' have a special status: French, German and English. Students have to choose between one of these when they enter the first year of the primary school, and they will keep their *langue véhiculaire* (L2) until the Baccalaureate. L2 will not be only a 'language' course, it will become the second working language of each student, since it is compulsory that students attend History and Geography classes in the L2 they choose on entry, plus Economics from S4 if chosen as an option and, since September 2014, religion or ethics from S3.

The status of these 'working languages' is a source of academic debate. Swan (1996, p. 13), for example, argues that 'France, Britain and Germany already have their own network of *Auslandsschulen* or "schools abroad", which offer their own nationals, at least in Brussels, an alternative, if often expensive, source of education in their mother tongue. But some of the smaller, as well as the more peripheral Member States provide no such alternative'. Swan's argument consists in defending the idea that the languages that are getting more benefit from the language policy of European Schools are precisely the ones that are not *véhiculaires*. Indeed, the fact that European Schools aim ideally to offer language sections in all the languages spoken throughout the European Union, though this can only be realised by clusters of schools, offers the chance to the parents coming from all the Member States to enrol their children in their 'language section', without depending on the setting up of a 'Polish school' or a 'Spanish school' in Brussels. Yet, the offer in terms of diversity is much more limited in practice than in theory. Not all European Schools include all the language sections for all official languages of the European Union.

This has created the need to integrate those students who do not have their own language section. Such group are called 'SWALS' (Students Without a Language Section). SWALS have to attend one of the language sections available, while receiving a separate programme in their mother tongue. The difference is that at primary and secondary levels they only receive one class in their mother tongue, the rest of the courses being taught in the language of the section into which they have chosen to integrate.

Shore and Finaldi (2005, p. 31) have argued in favour of the language policy of the schools. In their study, they suggest that

(...) although officially portrayed as a matter of language development strategies, perhaps the most noteworthy aspect of this [language policy] is that the teacher will hardly ever share the same nationality with his/her students. At the heart of this decision seems to be an explicit attempt to separate nationality from the teaching of sensitive subjects such as History [or Geography].

SWALS, however, would only ever be taught L1 by a teacher from their own country. Increasingly, students are taught by teachers from a range of nationalities, as more subjects are taught in L2 and since the acceptance of non-native teachers. Generally however, it should be recalled that the first principle of the European Schools is primacy of mother tongue teaching and the system is built on the secondment of teachers from national systems so that in most sections (certainly the non-vehicular sections), teachers of core subjects do share the same nationality as their students. Swan (op.cit.) has also looked at the use of the *langues véhiculaires* as an integral part of the linguistic structure. He suggests that 'teaching History to non-compatriots may well compel the teachers to question assumptions which never needed questioning on home ground, in order to ensure that the standpoint taken is free of national bias' (Swan, 1996, pp. 51-2).

Quoting one of the teachers, Shore and Finaldi (op.cit. p. 31) illustrate how the requirement of teaching students from different nationalities has contributed to changing teaching methods:

You try to include various elements of the history of each nation in your courses, including particular key moments, so that nobody feels left out... I guess the other thing we do is implementing a holistic European point of view rather than a national one. One other thing; we try to select themes or topics which are appropriate to the topics of the ES, and that have a European dimension.

Yet, when examining the textbooks used in European Schools this need to develop a 'European' sensitivity is more a matter of the teacher than the tools available. Textbooks are the same ones that are used in 'national' systems. In that sense it is up to the teachers to develop some type of 'ought to be' approach when teaching history and geography from a transnational perspective:

This "it ought to be" is something genuinely felt by teachers, but it remains, nonetheless, a slogan that has to be interpreted and put into practice. It is quite clear to the teachers that they are reducing, rather than developing and extending, the premises from which they start. What they seem to be saying is that it is not just about teaching British history in a European context, or including a bit of history from all the countries currently in the EU (Shore and Finaldi, 2005, p. 32).

One of the main criticisms regarding the language policy in the Schools was presented by Finaldi-Baratieri (2000), after spending seven months studying and visiting different centres. Finaldi-Baratieri pointed out how the principle of 'equality of esteem' between different languages is more difficult to achieve in practical terms than in theory. In her view, the policy of *langues véhiculaires* illustrates how European schools can be more 'nationalistic' than the official discourse would allow:

This policy evidences how languages reflect in themselves the different cultural, political and economic power of various nations. Significant in this sense is that while English was adopted by the European Schools before the UK joined the Union, Spanish, a similar world-widespread language has not acquired the status of 'langue véhiculaire' even after Spain joined the Union [...]. Certainly financial limitations are of fundamental importance, but in having to make a selection the School had to choose their parameters (Finaldi-Baratieri, 2000, p. 27).

More interestingly, she argues that the working language policy testifies to, at the microlevel, the force and power exerted by the EU's 'core' Member States. 'This tendency is very important in shedding light on the dynamics of power which maintains the extent of pluralism present in these Schools, otherwise presented by these institutions as the harmonious outcome of a "United Europe" (Finaldi-Baratieri, 2000, pp. 28-29).

Indeed, the system is imperfect when implementing the 'theoretical' equality of esteem between languages. Behind the plurality offered, the reality is much more constrained and limited. And yet, despite the imperfect translation into practice of the theoretical principle as the basis of the multilingual policy of the schools, the educational offer in terms of language diversity remains higher than the offer in the rest of the educational systems in Europe. Despite these problems, the language policy still illustrates something unique: the political will to expand the system to all European languages.

#### 3.2 A Plurilingual Model

The purpose of this section is two-fold: first, to review findings from research into bilingual, trilingual, multilingual or plurilingual education, and second, to draw out reference points for a review of European Schools' documents in order to support the European Schools in enhancing student language learning and learning through languages.

Bilingual and trilingual programmes (often referred to as immersion) promote bi- and triliteracy. In addition to competence in speaking and listening, bi- and tri-literacy includes competence in reading and writing the native language, and a second or a third language. This is accomplished both by teaching each language in language classes, and by teaching other subjects such as History and Science through each language. Thus, these programmes are a form of content-based instruction that aims to maintain an on-going dual focus on both content and language learning. Maintaining this dual focus on content and language is a challenge for many educators and education systems.

Bilingual and trilingual education programmes support 'additive bilingualism' or additive trilingualism, a process whereby students acquire an L2 (and possibly an L3) while also maintaining and developing their L1 (Lambert, 1975). Bilingual programmes serve both students who speak the majority language of a community as an L1 (e.g. Finnish-speaking students in Swedish-Finnish immersion) or they can serve students who speak a minority language and are schooled in both that minority language and the community's majority language (e.g. Spanish-speaking students in the United States in Spanish-English immersion). Trilingual programmes serve students who speak a majority language, and who study some content subjects such as Business or Mathematics through an L2 and/or L3 (e.g. English-speaking students in an English-speaking community in Montreal who study in French-Hebrew-English immersion). However, with increased cross-border

migration of peoples of diverse ethnic backgrounds, drawing distinctions about who is being served by these programmes is becoming more difficult. For example, in English-speaking Toronto, Canada, a large percentage and sometimes the majority of students in French-English immersion speak an L1 that is neither English nor French. More research is required, but it appears that these 'immigrant' students are generally speaking successful in immersion programmes despite the fact that few provisions are being made in the school system for supporting their L1 development.

The primary goals of bilingual and/or trilingual education are to foster:

- Age-appropriate levels of L1 competence in reading, writing, speaking, and listening, as defined in the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR);
- Advanced levels of functional proficiency in L2 reading, writing, speaking and listening, as defined in the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR);
- Advanced levels of functional proficiency in L3 reading, writing, speaking and listening, as defined in the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR);
- In addition to achievement of language learning goals, grade-appropriate levels of academic achievement in other school subjects, such as Mathematics and Science;
- An understanding and appreciation of the culture of the L1 group, and of the L2 and/or L3 group(s).

If one were to accept that plurilingual individuals 'use languages for the purposes of communication and to take part in intercultural action where a person, viewed as a social agent, [...] has [...] experience of several cultures' (Council of Europe, 2011), it is logical for bilingual, trilingual and plurilingual schools to foster among students the habit of and interest in intercultural dialogue. (See also European Framework for Key Competences for Lifelong Learning.)

All of the above goals have substantial curricular implications. Curriculum developers need to operationalise these goals by developing related measurable targets and by providing direction in how they can be achieved. Educators and learners need to work systematically towards the achievement of targets, while programme evaluators need to use targets as benchmarks in order to evaluate programme achievements. Furthermore, goals of the nature described above have implications for programme leaders, managers and for stakeholder professional development.

# 3.3 Effective Plurilingual Programmes

The following section is based both on research and advice from leading practitioners in the field about the characteristics of effective plurilingual programmes. From the limited evidence we have collected about the implementation of language policies in the European schools, it is possible to suggest that these criteria for effective language programmes were only being partially met. Central to effective programmes are:

- *Knowledgeable and supportive leadership at the school level.* Effective leadership includes administrative and principal support, as well as instructional leadership, and the capacity to explain, and advocate for the programme (Lindholm-Leary, 2001).
- *High expectations and a high level of commitment.* In particular, programme leaders need to be wholeheartedly committed to bilingual education, and ensure that their schools adopt 'rigorous' and 'challenging standards in all curriculum domains' (Cloud et al., 2000; see also Met and Lorenz, 1997).
- Support of central authorities and frequent communications with schools (Howard, 2007; Mehisto, 2012). This communication needs to be two-way so that, in the case of the European School system, the Inspectors are well informed of school needs.
- Well-defined purpose, goals, standards and plans pertaining to content and language. Cloud et al. (2000) argue that these must all be '(a) understood, (b) accepted, and (c) implemented in a coherent fashion by all educational and support personnel'. This calls for user-friendly policies and plans with measurable targets that integrate issues pertaining to language learning and learning through languages. These policies and plans also define related stakeholder responsibilities. For example assessment policies would need to articulate aspects unique to bi-and trilingual education such as content teachers (a key stakeholder in language learning) providing feedback on students' language development.
- Qualified bilingual teachers and preferably also school leaders and other support staff. Teachers need to understand students who do not speak the language of instruction well. All educators need to understand the specificities of working in a bi-/tri-lingual education context (Fortune and Tedick, 2014).
- Ongoing professional development which supports student achievement of curricular goals (including content and language learning).
- A focus on whole school cohesion. Effective multilingual schools avoid staff divisions along linguistic lines, and ensure all staff support the achievement of key goals including the learning of all languages of instruction (Banfi and Rettaroli, 2008).
- Cooperation with stakeholders including parents. It is important that stakeholders understand the goals, rationale and characteristics of/for effective programmes, and understand how they can support programme implementation (Montecel and Cortez, 2002). Stakeholders also need to understand how their beliefs and behaviours can affect student achievement (Lindholm-Leary, 2001).
- According all media of instruction high status (Howard et al., 2007). It is central that all stakeholders understand how their beliefs, actions, and language use influence the status of each language of instruction. The status of a language is likely to have a direct impact on students' motivation to learn it.

# 3.4 Language Pedagogy

One of the primary tenets of bilingual education is that it does not simply involve changing the language of instruction. Teaching and learning practices need to change. It is noteworthy that certain teaching and learning practices tend to have a greater impact on student achievement than others (Hattie, 2012; Marzano *et al.*, 2003). Similarly, studies in bilingual education demonstrate that pedagogy plays a significant role. For example, Stevens (1983), who assessed student learning in a teacher-centred programme against a student-centred late immersion programme in Montreal, found that substantially more language can be learned in substantially fewer contact hours in a student-centred

programme. In the student-centred programme students chose their own areas of study from within prescribed themes; sought out information to do project work; presented their work; used each other and the teacher as a resource; and had contact and communication with native speakers of the L2.

Some additional teaching and learning practices considered to foster the concurrent learning of content and language include:

- Language sensitive teaching. This involves the setting of both content and language objectives in content classes, and having students analyse progress in achieving these objectives, taking into account the heterogeneity of language proficiency in the European Schools and within a class. It also involves the concurrent scaffolding of content and language, and the systematic and the ongoing teaching of academic language by all the teachers (Echevarria et al., 2006). Scaffolding of both content and language helps ensure cognitive load is managed in particular when students are learning and using challenging concepts in their L2 or L3. It is noteworthy, however, that content teachers on several continents have difficulty assuming the dual role of teaching both content and language (Mehisto, 2008), while language teachers often find it challenging to use a content-based approach.
- The on-going teaching of academic language. There is a strong correlation between student achievement and having a good command of language, in particular academic language. Academic language is the language required for success in academic environments. This includes the language needed for learning and imparting new skills and knowledge, and for discussing abstract ideas and building conceptual understanding (Chamot and O'Malley, 1996). Hu and Nation (2000) argue that academic language consists of 8,000-9,000 word families (e.g. skill + skilfully, skilled unskilled) and students often need to know 98% of vocabulary in a complex text to understand it. However, academic language consists of much more than subject-specific terminology and words. It also has a particular tone, often refers to some form of evidence, and uses categories and concepts. It is often decontextualised. It includes phraseology, lexical bundles/chunks, collocations (common word combinations), and follows certain grammatical conventions. Many content teachers in the European Schools system are not adept at drawing out for students the characteristics and elements of academic language, nor are they trained in scaffolding its learning.
- Rich opportunities for meaningful student output. The exploration of meaningful content is a key driver for language learning whereas simply using content as a carrier for language teaching is generally thought to be, comparatively speaking, much less effective (Brinton *et al.*, 2011). Moreover, it is central that students have rich opportunities to actively explore and use language. This requires communication awareness and a shift in classroom practice away for the dominant use of teacher presentational talk and the teacher question-student response-teacher feedback pattern towards a more dialogic approach that fosters deep-order student engagement through exploratory talk and peer co-operative work (Mercer and Dawes, 2008).
- Assessment as and for learning of both content and language, and shared accountability for content and language learning. Assessment in bi-/tri-lingual education contexts differs from language assessment in a traditional school programme. For example, there is a tendency for students' L2 and L3 language

development to slow down if content teachers do not assess language growth. Successful programmes foster the development of language learning skills and support students in assessing their progress in applying these strategies.

#### 3.5 Language Policy

The European Schools language policy is embodied above all: in the principle of supporting L1 learning through the creation of language sections; in the provision of additional support for students without a language section; in having students study content subjects through their L2; and by offering L3, L4 and L5 language courses. However, there is no overarching language policy document that guides the co-construction of learning environments that foster bilingualism, trilingualism or multilingualism, though a vision on the use of language is expressed in the founding Convention and also in the Principles of the European Schools. A policy document of this nature has the potential to better focus the schools' attention on, and therefore support, language learning.

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

#### **Recommendation 1**

The European Schools develop, through a stakeholder inclusive process, a language policy document in order to provide guidance on how the European Schools intend to meet their mission of providing 'a multilingual and multicultural education for nursery, primary and secondary level students'.

#### **Rationale for Recommendation 1**

The current European Schools' language learning policy is primarily expressed through: the principle of supporting L1 learning by the creation of language sections; the creation of appropriate provision for SWALS and the provision of additional support for these students; having students study content subjects through their L2 (possibly L3); and by offering L3, L4 and L5 language courses.

Language policy elements are to be found in numerous policy prescriptions (e.g. mission statement, General Rules of the European Schools, Provision of Educational Support in the European Schools – Procedural document, Reform of the European Schools System, Proposal of the 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' Working Group, Control of the Level of Linguistic Competence as Part of the Procedure for Recruitment of Non-native Speaker Teaching and Educational Support Staff, Languages of tuition for Economics in the European Schools system, language and content subject syllabuses). Policy is also being developed in situ through the interpretation of existing policies (e.g. discussions of whether and in which school in Brussels an Estonian language section will be opened).

Despite the fact that language learning and intercultural communication are at the core of the European Schools ethos, there is no one place the European Schools' internal and external stakeholders can turn to for direction on how these key characteristics translate into practice. Moreover, a basic tenet of bi-/trilingual education is that the pedagogy changes in bi-/trilingual education contexts. Existing policy documents including curriculum

documents provide scant direction on how teaching and learning practices at the European Schools are expected to promote high degrees of language learning, or content and language learning whilst learning through a first and a second language.

It is important to note that students are likely to transfer L1 skills to their L2 and L3. The greater a student's L1 proficiency, the greater his or her meta-linguistic awareness, and the better his or her L1 language learning habits and skills, the more likely it is that this proficiency, metalinguistic awareness and these language learning habits and skills will support learning of the L2 and the L3 and through the L2 and L3.

# Suggestions for Implementing Recommendation (1) on Language Policy

A language policy could include some or all of the following elements: an introduction or preamble; aims; connections to European School values and other policies; a description of the role of language learning (including for L1, L2 and L3); in-class and out-of-class language use; core pedagogical principles (e.g. all content and language teachers whether they teach through L1, L2 or L3 support both content and language learning); management implications; student support services; staff support services; staff professional development; student assessment; an explanation of how and when the policy will be reviewed; and a glossary of key terms (e.g. bilingualism, trilingualism, multilingual teaching, multicultural education).

More specifically, for example, under core pedagogical principles, the policy might include some of the following points, which would constitute a common expectation for all teachers:

- The integration of content and language instruction;
- The concurrent articulation of clear, explicit and visible content and language learning objectives in all subjects, and the regular analysis of progress toward the achievement of these objectives;
- The co-construction of learning environments by teachers and students that are safe, supportive and engaging, and that encourage rich student output;
- The building of learner autonomy and responsibility;
- The use of assessment as a tool for learning language, content and general learning skills;
- The use of differentiation, including for enrichment, for students at various stages on their content and language learning pathways;
- The concurrent scaffolding of both content and language learning;
- The encouragement of critical thinking about content, language, and learning skills.

Under management implications, the proposed language policy might include some of the following points:

- The development of a common vision of bilingual, trilingual and/or multilingual and multicultural education by parents, students, teachers, and school principals who operate as a professional learning community;
- The articulation of high expectations by school principals, teachers, and students regarding content learning and bilingualism, trilingualism and/or multilingualism;

- The expectation that all teachers are teachers of both content and language, and that management practices (e.g. professional development, performance reviews) support teachers on assuming this dual role;
- The creation of mechanisms for encouraging language and content teachers to cooperate, and for teachers to cooperate across languages;
- The language needs of each student will be assessed in order to develop an individual learning pathway;
- The use of assessment for learning to support content and language learning in all classes including those taught through the L1.

Finally, how the policy is developed and approved will also be central to whether it will be well understood, accepted and implemented. It is suggested that the policy be developed through a stakeholder inclusive process with external advice from language education experts.

# **3.6 Language Objectives**

Draft content subject syllabuses do not include explicit language objectives. Particularly for students who may be learning a content subject through their L2 or L3 this leaves the impression that language learning in content classes is seen as largely incidental. The lack of explicit language objectives implies that the European Schools are under utilising this key tool in language learning.

The objectives and assessment sections of English L2, French L2 and the German L2 language courses' syllabuses suggest that 'non-language' content is used above all as a carrier for language learning. This is likely to make language learning less efficient and meaningful. Ways in which language classes can support content learning particularly in content classes taught through the students' L2 could be strengthened. In addition the importance of culture is signalled as a high level aim of the European Schools, yet a review of L2 language courses syllabuses shows that there is also a certain disjunction between curriculum objectives and assessment, and the achievement of the high level aim related to culture.

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

# **Recommendation 2**

To integrate language objectives into curriculum documents for all content subjects whether these subjects are taught through the students' L1, L2 or L3.

It would be important for these language objectives to support:

- The development of language awareness (e.g. how language works, making explicit academic language);
- Communication awareness (e.g. understanding the systems that operate when people communicate, student's role);
- The learning of skills specific to language learning; and

• The skills, dispositions and knowledge required for effective intercultural communication.

### **Rationale for Recommendation 2**

Language plays a crucial role in learning in general, and is a major focus of four of the key competencies defined in the European Framework for Key Competencies for Lifelong Learning:

- 1. Communication in the Mother Tongue;
- 2. Communication in Foreign Languages;
- 3. Learning to Learn;
- 4. Cultural Awareness and Expression.

Subject teachers carry the majority of the responsibility for helping students to learn and develop proficiency in using the academic language of their subject.

Language objectives are an important tool used in planning for and managing language learning (e.g. academic language; language learning skills; knowledge skills and attitudes needed for intercultural communication). It is easier to systematically scaffold student language and content learning if a teacher has a precise sense of what language and related skills are to be learned.

Language objectives focus on supporting students in noticing, using (e.g. analysing, discussing, applying) and learning the academic language that is embedded in recordings, texts and discussions about academic content. Language objectives are less focused on learning lists of vocabulary and more focused on specific language skills such as the correct use of the comparative, developing an argument, explaining a line of reasoning, using the passive voice correctly, or inquiring into a topic collaboratively. They are focused not just on the correct use of language, but on the development of language learning skills, communication awareness and intercultural communication.

Clear and concise language objectives explain to learners what is expected of them. If expectations are not clear, it is difficult for a student to plan his or her own learning. Clear and concise language objectives also help students build, assess and maintain their motivation to learn language. Current content courses syllabuses, including the new syllabuses such as the Geography Syllabus (4 period course Year 6/7) and ICTC Syllabus - S1 - S3 ICT, tend not to make language learning objectives explicit.

#### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Language Objectives

The following are possible actions that may support the implementation of the recommendation:

- Decide to make explicit (e.g. display on a board or the class's electronic learning space) language objectives in all content classes;
- Develop a plan for how the European Schools will institute this new policy and measure its success (nb. Content teachers, in particular at the secondary level, often resist assuming responsibility for both content and language learning in their classes

unless they are provided professional development in doing so, and ample opportunities to discuss the matter.);

- Review sample language objectives;
- Provide professional development to middle management and teachers in developing language objectives. Ideally, an outcome of this professional development would be a set of high-level/broad-based long-term language objectives per grade, as well as related language sub-skills objectives;
- Also provide professional development to content teachers in drawing out the characteristics and component parts of the language of their subject. This tends to be a major challenge for a large percentage of content teachers. The new Geography syllabus does draw out key words to be learnt, but this is only the tip of the iceberg in terms of the language of Geography that must be learned by students;
- Maintain attention (at the central and school levels) on creating an environment that supports teachers in making this major shift in practice – setting language objectives. The European Schools also need to measure progress in making this major shift and its impact on student learning. This will require keeping the implementation of this policy on the agenda at the central and school levels. It also invites co-operation amongst language and content teachers.

# 3.7 Content Enrichment: Recommendation, Rationale and Suggestions

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

#### **Recommendation 3**

To revise secondary level L2 language curricula to ensure they integrate more substantive and meaningful content including cultural content.

#### **Rationale for Recommendation 3**

The English, French and German L2 secondary level language syllabuses, with the exception of the very short L2 French and English syllabuses, appear light on content and heavy on language learning. These syllabuses would benefit from the inclusion of more meaningful content topics that require greater critical thinking about both content and language. The more substantive nature of these topics would then need to be reflected in course objectives and assessment. By enriching the L2 language syllabuses, students would:

- Be exposed to a richer range of relevant language. This includes a richer variety of topics, vocabulary (including terminology and phraseology), tenses, registers and functions.
- Be called on to use a richer range of language. Working with content subject concepts in language class requires students to use a richer variety of language than would be the case in a standard language class.
- Likely find learning more meaningful, as students would be engaging simultaneously with interesting content and language which are new to them. If that content is used in meaningful ways, students are more likely to recall that language and content.

Content-rich instruction helps create links between ideas and language. Links create meaning and can, metaphorically speaking, be considered the 'glue' that fixes language and content learning into long-term memory.

- Be helped to learn the general academic language needed in several content subjects. The language associated with certain functions is common to many content subjects. These functions include: analysing, classifying, comparing, contrasting, explaining causes and consequences, evaluating, hypothesising, inquiring collaboratively, justifying, persuading, separating fact from opinion, solving problems, synthesising and verifying.
- Have increased motivation, confidence, and success. Students are better able to cope with learning content subjects through the L2 or L3 if they are helped to practise key skills in language classes that are required in most content subject classes.
- Have increased opportunities to think critically about both language and content. Content-based language instruction reinforces the expectation in language programmes that teachers and students think critically about both language and content learning. It helps avoid a situation noted by researchers where some language teachers focus primarily on the language being learned and avoid substantive analysis of the content used to carry the language. This avoidance of substantive analysis of content tends to undermine language learning and the development of critical thinking.

In addition, a review of secondary level English, French and German L2 language syllabuses demonstrate that these language classes could do more to help prepare students for those content subjects they are expected to study through their L2.

Finally, the importance of culture, and the mission of the European Schools to provide a broad multicultural education are signalled as high level aims of the European Schools, yet a review of L2 language courses syllabuses shows that there is a certain disjunction between curriculum objectives and assessment, and the achievement of those high level aims related to culture. Greater attention could be given to analysing several cultures at one time. In addition, culture and intercultural competences are not defined in language learning syllabuses. Some language learning syllabuses provide far more cultural elements for discussion and analysis than others (e.g. Finnish L4 versus English L2).

# Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Enrichment of Language Syllabuses

In order to enrich L2 language syllabuses, more content compatible with those subjects to be taught through the students' L2 and/or L3 could be integrated into L2 language classes. This would then need to be reflected in the content. The syllabuses could also better guide teachers in supporting students:

- In learning and using generic language needed for success across different subjects (phraseology and other formulaic sequences, collocations, connectives, phrasal verbs, tone and terminology needed for undertaking generic tasks);
- In undertaking generic tasks, which are common across the curriculum (e.g. comparing or contrasting texts; developing lines of reasoning; explaining causes and consequences; extracting a line of argument, point of view, or perspective from a text

or other media; holding debates; testing hypotheses; presenting examples and evidence; separating opinions from facts; synthesising).

In order to enhance the cultural, including the intercultural, component of the syllabuses the European Schools could consider:

Exploring diverse definitions of culture and intercultural competence;

- Agreeing on definitions;
- Drawing out more clearly objectives related to culture and intercultural competence;
- Providing professional development to teachers in integrating the teaching of culture. This can for instance include drawing on the following often interrelated categories architecture, art (fine and applied), attitudes, beliefs, concepts of the universe, cuisine, customs, emigration, events, experience, famous people, film, hierarchies, history, immigration, knowledge, legislation, literature, material objects/artefacts, meanings, media, music, notions of time, politics, possessions, practices, public institutions, religion, rituals, role of nature, roles, sports, soap operas, social security, spatial relations, trends and values in order to help students to engage with part of a given culture, and in order to compare and contrast cultures. At the same time, professional development could explore the reality that no cultural construct is likely to be a monolithic symbol embraced by all members of a language community, and that culture is dynamic and therefore constantly changing.
- Making explicit objectives related to intercultural competence. This could involve attitudes, skills and knowledge about the socio-cultural dimensions of language use in diverse cultures, and briefly describe ways in which intercultural competence can be assessed. In the knowledge domain, for example, students might be expected to explain and/or demonstrate: how culture and identity can influence communication and language use; why different forms of communication are important from a sociocultural point of view in different cultural groups; and the socio-cultural characteristics of their own language environment and how they might differ from those of other language communities. In the attitudinal domain, students might be expected to explore: their own and other people's attitudes and prejudices regarding their own and other cultures; how open they are to other cultures and languages; how much importance they accord to the L1, L2, L3 and/or L4; and their willingness to engage with other cultures. In the skills domain, for example, students might be expected to demonstrate their capacity: to use strategies for communicating with someone from another culture and, especially, speakers of their L2 and L3; to modify their behaviour and language during interactions with speakers of other languages and, in particular, speakers of their L2 and L3; to recognise cultural perspectives, affinities and preferences expressed in authentic language materials; and to analyse and understand the norms of other cultural groups and, especially, those related to their L2 and L3.

#### **3.8 Assessment**

A review of various policy prescriptions leaves the impression that the European Schools are under-attending to aspects of assessment that are unique to bilingual/trilingual/multilingual education contexts. These aspects are largely not defined and as such may not be applied systematically in building learning environments. There is a need to revise assessment policies so that they better support language learning.

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

#### **Recommendation 4**

To revisit assessment policies to ensure they support the language learning mission of the European schools, and in particular the use of assessment as a tool for language learning.

#### **Rationale for Recommendation 4**

One clear and highly laudable policy prescription, which is repeated in several documents, is that 'language competence should not be a factor in assessment, unless it creates a serious barrier to effective communication.' However, existing key documents include little or no discussion of how assessment in a bilingual/trilingual/multilingual school is unique or different to assessment in a primarily monolingual education context. This is the case, whether one reviews references to assessment in high-level documents such as the General Rules of the European Schools or references to assessment in old or new syllabuses for a given subject.

Furthermore, the General Rules of the European Schools state that students' results will be assessed on the basis of specifically defined learning objectives and competences for each subject. Since content subjects do not provide distinct language objectives this implies students may not be receiving feedback on language growth/development in content classes. As previously mentioned, this seems to imply that language learning in content classes taught through the host language is being considered as incidental, as opposed to something that is being systematically managed and supported.

In addition, these policy documents neglect assessment for/as learning. This implies that assessment for learning may be under utilised as a tool in language learning. Research indicates that there is a tendency for language learning in bilingual education contexts to level off or cease to progress in the later years of schooling unless teachers and students continue to pay attention to language learning in content classes.

#### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Assessment

It is suggested that an expert group identify those aspects of assessment that are unique to bilingual or trilingual education contexts. For example:

- Achievement of language objectives (pertaining to both language and communication awareness);
- Use of language for various purposes (e.g. academic, peer cooperative work);

- Use of all four language skills (listening, speaking, reading, writing), as well as multimodality, knowledge about language and communication, and language and communication dispositions;
- Ability to work with authentic materials, as well as with native and non-native speakers of the host language;
- Willingness to experiment with language and content;
- Current capacity to apply (not simply reformulate) knowledge gained through L1 in activities done through L2 (translanguaging);
- Development of intercultural competence (e.g. capacity to identify and summarise cultural points of view);
- On-going growth of language knowledge and skills (avoiding plateauing).

All of the above would not necessarily be assessed for a mark, but students would need feedback on all of them.

The process of identifying aspects of assessment unique to bi-/tri-/multilingual education would be followed by a review of existing policy prescriptions that refer to assessment. This work would need to be integrated with the development of language objectives for content classes (see Recommendation 2 in this section of the report).

In addition, it would be helpful to define in greater detail key principles of formative assessment such as ensuring that students are provided, on an individual basis, with concrete advice on how to move forward, and that assessment for learning can be considered successful only if it leads to changes in teaching practices and/or student learning practices, and ultimately to improved student achievement (content and language).

# 3.9 Pedagogy

Pedagogy, the art and science of teaching, holds a powerful key to the improvement of student learning, and is currently an under represented part of the discussion about the reorganisation of studies. Particularly, in a bilingual/trilingual/multilingual education context highly effective pedagogy can help to increase exponentially student learning of both content and language even for students who have been low achievers. Students have potentially much to gain from the European Schools increasing their focus on high quality teaching and student learning.

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

#### **Recommendation 5**

To move the quality of teaching and in particular student learning to the top of the policy and meeting agendas in order to ensure that the multilingual and multicultural European Schools are first and foremost learning powered institutions.

#### **Rationale for Recommendation 5**

Extensive research in diverse educational settings including bilingual education contexts has shown that certain dispositions and strategies are particularly powerful in helping

students to achieve at a high level. For example, central to success for all types of students in bilingual education contexts is a belief by all educators that all students can succeed. Current high failure and drop out rates imply that many educators do not hold such a belief and/or lack knowledge of, or skill in applying, strategies which have a high positive impact on student learning of both content and language. (For a further discussion of this, see chapter five.) In addition, the failure and dropout rates vary across schools and language sections. For example, in French sections a much higher percentage of students fail and repeat a year than is the case in Finnish sections where there is more support and students rarely repeat a year.

Also, the General Rules of the European Schools state in the chapter on assessment that 'during the second semester [if] the teacher detects a definite risk of a student having to repeat the year, the Director shall be required to notify his/her legal representatives in writing in late April or early May at the latest.' This right to know about the risk is important, but more important would be the right for a student who is not meeting learning objectives to get timely advice and support in how he or she could meet those objectives. Students and teachers need a regular exchange of multi-directional feedback to address problems quickly so students can catch up with the majority of their classmates. Assessment-forlearning strategies appear to be neglected. The explicit teaching of general learning skills and learning skills specific to language learning are also considered to have a high positive effect size on student achievement. These are generally neglected in curriculum documents and other policy prescriptions.

Only fleeting mention is made of teaching methodology or other aspects of pedagogy in the minutes of the Working Group's 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' or in the Proposal of the 'Organisation of studies in the secondary cycle' Working Group. The European Schools are showing clear concern for students in particular with regards to failure and drop-out rates, but the near absence of discussion about the quality of teaching seems to covertly place the responsibility for the drop out rates on the current organisation of studies and students, but not on teaching. Professional learning communities that are ultimately focused on improving students' learning tend to see high levels of student achievement for a broad range of students. Finally the previous four recommendations are also tied to issues of pedagogy, and suggest the need to move issues of pedagogy to the top of the policy agenda.

#### Suggestions for Implementing the Recommendation on Assessment

 Agree on a small number of core pedagogical principles (e.g. content and language integrated learning - CLIL, teaching learning skills, fostering learner autonomy and responsibility, assessment for learning, concurrent scaffolding of content and language, setting language objectives in content classes) that the schools will actively promote. Focusing on a limited number of goals can foster teacher autonomy, whilst also helping to support the adoption of under-utilised strategies. As a first step schools could take one or possibly two of these pedagogical principles and focus on this/these for a whole academic year. This priority would then be reflected throughout the system e.g. in school professional discourse, in professional development, meetings, public relations, annual reviews, as well as student and parent surveys.

- Review the extent to which meeting time is devoted to discussing student learning as opposed to organisational or other issues.
- Review the benefits of refocusing attention on placing student learning at the forefront of policy and agendas. Part of this would include a review of the professional literature on influences on student learning and the literature on becoming a learning-powered school.

# **3.10 Language of Instruction**

In a bi-/tri-/multilingual education environment that seeks to foster additive bi-/tri-/multilingualism, the language used to teach any given subject, as long as each language is used to teach some high status subjects, is a secondary issue when compared with the quality of teaching and learning practices. This applies even if students in the final (orientation) years who are making applications to universities choose otherwise. (In the increasingly globalised tertiary education market place, some students in the European School system may wish to align their language of tuition with the language/s of their destination Member State for university studies for reasons of meeting admission requirements and facilitating future success once in the undergraduate course of their choice.)

There is no subject that one could say with absolute certainty that it should be taught through the L2 or L3. Every subject being taught through L2 or L3 could be considered as having its own challenges and benefits. Any reorganisation of studies needs to ensure the best pedagogical practices are applied and that the needs of students studying through their L2, L3 or L4 are taken into account.

# **Recommendations, Rationale and Suggestions**

# Language Recommendation 6

To maintain in large part the status quo regarding choice of languages of instruction, but concomitantly to analyse the consequences of the current and planned requirements pertaining to the language(s) of instruction for student groups who have the same L1, for those who are studying in mixed language groups and for SWALS, so as to ensure that systems are in place to support students as needed.

# **Rationale for Language Recommendation 6**

Recommendations 1–5 all highlight the need to ensure that whatever subject is taught through the L2, L3 or L4 the learning of language and through language is well-planned, supported and assessed.

By continuing to teach subjects (e.g. History and Geography) through a student's second/third language, students will in all likelihood attain substantially higher levels of

proficiency in these languages, and have more positive attitudes towards language learning than would be the case if the L2/L3 was/were only studied in language classes. Exceptionally, as previously discussed, we have recommended that the proposed religion and ethical studies courses be taught through the L1. In addition, due to the international nature of many businesses, and the need to build intercultural competence, we suggest there may be greater value to teaching Business Studies through the L2 than Economics.

It should be noted that teaching a subject through the L1 or L2/L3 does not mean that students are only allowed to use the designated medium of instruction for the given subject. Instead students can be encouraged to draw on all their languages to support their own learning. Although the designated medium of instruction would be the primary language of the classroom, a limited and judicious use of translanguaging (e.g. listening, reading and/or watching about a topic in one language, and discussing or writing about it in another) can be beneficial. A thoughtful use of translanguaging can help deepen understanding and ensure that students are exposed to the terminology, phraseology and other conventions of academic language in two or more languages.

In order to support learning through an L2/L3, it is essential a) that the status quo with regards to the teaching of modern foreign languages be maintained, b) that those languages be taught through the target language, and c) that the language classes be content based and support the learning of other subjects through those languages. The European Schools also need continue to teach the L3 beginning in S1.

In reference to mixed language groups (i.e. teaching and learning in Art, ICT, Music and Physical Education) decisions about pedagogy and which language or languages of instruction will be used for teaching and learning take on a particular importance. For example, it is possible for students in S1 to find themselves in a subject such as ICT that is being taught in their L3 whilst they are only beginning to study their L3. This begs the question as to what extent students' needs vary in mixed language groups due to language knowledge, and how learning is being scaffolded and differentiated individually for students who are learning through their L2 or L3. We are unaware of schools being provided any direction other than having English, French or German being prescribed as a medium of instruction for these subjects. In addition, we are unaware of how European Schools' teachers, teaching mixed language groups, are trained, and what expectations are placed on them regarding differentiation and 'multilingual education'. For example, will teachers teach through several languages or one language, encourage translanguaging, and allow for differentiation? A language policy (see language recommendation 1) could help to bring greater clarity to teaching and learning expectations in mixed language groups.

Despite the fact that the academic achievement of SWALS tends to be higher on average than that of students who are members of a language section language sections should be maintained. Language sections help students develop academic language proficiency in their native tongue and a deeper understanding of their own culture and identity. They reinforce an entire school's multicultural and multilingual ethos and build intercultural communication skills and dispositions. In addition, they assist with student mobility facilitating their integration back into their own national education systems. It is noteworthy that some parents may need support in understanding the nature of bi-/tri-/multilingualism and its related benefits including the value of having their children undertake part of their education through their L1. Finally, it is important that support structures for SWALS be

maintained, and particularly when these students are studying subjects through their L3 or L4.

# Suggestions for Implementing the Language Recommendation on the Language of Instruction

The following are possible actions that may support the implementation of the recommendation:

- Take the above recommendation and rationale into account when developing a language policy document;
- Develop information materials to help parents and students understand the nature of bi-/tri-/plurilingualism and its related benefits;
- Define how the language or languages of instruction will be decided for mixed language groups;
- Provide professional development to teachers, in teaching students who are learning through their L2 and L3, in teaching through more than one language, in translanguaging and in differentiation, and in setting language and content objectives whilst ensuring that the professional development includes plenty of opportunities for teachers to discuss their beliefs and understandings;
- Undertake the early and on-going assessment of needs for students studying subjects through their host country language, and create a programme for addressing those needs;
- Help all students to become independent language learners (e.g. teaching language learning skills);
- Help develop and manage study groups and buddy systems, and through the use of interactive technology.

# 4. Pedagogy with Particular Reference to Science and Mathematics

### **4.1 Introduction**

Both the system of European Schools and the process of widening access to the European Baccalaureate in the case of Accredited Schools are built on the idea that the whole system shares a common pedagogical ethos. The 'opening up' that we referred to in the Introduction is based on the idea that the notion of European schooling is a particular, exportable and replicable type of education. This principle is currently organised through a centralised system that gives the Board of Governors the authority to set, correct and adapt the common criteria of evaluation. Such criteria were established in 2005 and are updated periodically. This chapter will focus on those pedagogic standards that we referred to in chapter two.

On 9th and 10th February 2012 the Joint Teaching Committee, which is the institution with a mandate to oversee all the pedagogical issues of the European Schools system, adopted the following document: 'New structure for all syllabuses in the system of the European schools' (see Appendix One). This document illustrates the path that the European Schools are taking in terms of pedagogical development. It adopts a common structure for all the syllabuses. Each syllabus is divided into six sections: i) General Objectives of the European Schools; ii) Didactic Principles; iii) Learning Objectives; iv) Contents; v) Assessment; and vi) Annex.

With the exception of the first item, which includes the same information for all courses, the rest of the items are adapted to each course. With regards to the first item, the Joint Teaching Committee has adopted a common text that conveys the political and pedagogical vision of the system. The text specifies that the system has two objectives:

The European Schools have the two objectives of providing formal education and of encouraging students' personal development in a wider social and cultural context. Formal education involves the acquisition of competences – knowledge, skills and attitudes across a range of domains. Personal development takes place in a variety of spiritual, moral, social and cultural contexts (Board of Governors, Annex One).

This sentence makes implicit reference to the multicultural environment of the system. It might be assumed from that document that the Joint Teaching Committee considers that the existence of such a multicultural environment plays an essential role in order to fulfil the second pedagogical objective of the Schools. The crucial section of the document reads as follows:

The students of the European Schools are future citizens of Europe and the world. As such, they need a range of competences if they are to meet the challenges of a rapidly-changing world. In 2006 the European Council and European Parliament adopted a European Framework for Key Competences for Lifelong Learning. It identifies eight key competences which all individuals need for personal fulfilment and development, for active citizenship, for social inclusion and for employment: 1.Communication in the mother tongue;

2.Communication in foreign languages; 3.Mathematical competence and basic competences in science and technology; 4.Digital competence; 5.Learning to learn; 6.Social and civic competences; 7.Sense of initiative and entrepreneurship; and 8.Cultural awareness and expression. The European Schools' syllabuses seek to develop all of these key competences in the students (Board of Governors, Annex One).

Significantly, the pedagogical objectives of the European Schools are defined on the basis of the European Framework for Key Competences, as adopted by the European Institutions.

The new common structure in terms of pedagogy emphasises the will to connect the European Schools with the educational policy of the European Union. Such a change means de facto that European Schools are the first educational system across Europe to structure their curriculum in terms of the guidelines and the non-binding framework adopted at the European level. What is relevant to note here is that beyond such a debate, the simple decision to base the curriculum of the European Schools on the guidelines and priorities set by the European Union is already illustrative of a major development within the system.

The document of the Joint Teaching Committee makes official the link between the notion of 'European schooling', as developed by the European Schools, and the educational policy of the European Union. This is particularly noticeable in the introductory sentence of the document:

The underlying concept of this structure expresses a change from the contents-oriented syllabus to a competence-based syllabus. The structure of the syllabus is intentionally brief and precise (Board of Governors, Annex One).

Significantly, the Joint Teaching Committee adopts the vision of 'competence-based' education, which corresponds to the vision developed by the European Institutions for its educational policy.

The tendency to bring closer the pedagogical objectives of the European Schools with the European Union is also emphasised in the Alicante Declaration on European Schooling made by Interparents, in April 2012, in particular in point 14, where parents:

(a)sk that Member States' determination to invest in the development of quality education, youth and mobility, cultural and linguistic diversity, the European dimension and citizenship as well as a global perspective, Europe 2020-strategy and lifelong learning goals also apply to European Schools (Board of Governors, Annex One).

The Alicante declaration identifies directly those documents that are considered to be the bedrock of the educational agenda at the European level: the 2020-strategy and the concept of 'life-long learning'.

The strategy to bring the type of pedagogical curriculum offered at the European Schools closer to the educational policies set by the European institutions is also evident in the changes that were introduced for the European Baccalaureate. When the Board of Governors adopted the final report of the working group 'Reform of the European

Baccalaureate', it was agreed that the marking/grading criteria would be inspired by the ECTS (European Credit Transfer System), which is precisely the marking criterion used by the European Union at the postgraduate level.

In chapter two, we suggested that there are three elements of a curriculum. These are curriculum standards (i.e. knowledge components, skills and dispositions), pedagogic approaches and summative assessments. These curriculum standards (derived from the eight competences) are not the same as pedagogic approaches (those arrangements in schools we make to allow learning to take place, and this includes formative processes of assessment) or summative assessments (how we evaluate whether those curriculum standards have been met at set points in time). This chapter focuses on science and mathematics teaching with the proviso that these pedagogical strategies are derived from the curriculum standards that the EU system of schooling is yet to generate. In addition, we provide here some general remarks about pedagogy.

# 4.2 Science and Mathematics Teaching

Writings about what makes for a good Science or Mathematics curriculum largely rely on conceptual work and professional wisdom. We lack high quality, large-scale evaluations that rigorously test interventions. For this reason an evidence-based research synthesis (let alone any sort of systematic review) is simply not possible (e.g. Watson *et al.*, 2013 re mathematics). Nevertheless in both Science education and Mathematics education there is a growing body of evidence-informed work about what makes for a good curriculum. The approach adopted here is therefore to draw on this consensus, at the same time pointing out where substantial differences of opinion exist.

Perhaps the most fundamental issue is that of content. In Science Education there has been a growing acknowledgement in recent times that there is too much content in school curricula, and this also applies to the European schools current Mathematics and Science syllabuses. Too much time is spent covering a myriad of specific, often isolated, pieces of content with the result that the 'big picture' is lost. In contradistinction to this, the 'big ideas' of Science Education have been identified. Concentrating on these big ideas not only facilitates the development of secure knowledge and understanding but also enhances student motivation. The best known of the attempts in Science Education to map what these big ideas might consist of is provided by Harlen *et al.* (2010) who came up with ten ideas *of* science and four *about* science:

#### 4.2.1 Ideas of Science

These content ideas then need to be absorbed into teaching and learning practices.

- 1. All material in the Universe is made of very small particles.
- 2. Objects can affect other objects at a distance.
- 3. Changing the movement of an object requires a net force to be acting on it.
- 4. The total amount of energy in the Universe is always the same but energy can be transformed when things change or are made to happen.

- 5. The composition of the Earth and its atmosphere and the processes occurring within them shape the Earth's surface and its climate.
- 6. The solar system is a very small part of one of millions of galaxies in the Universe.
- 7. Organisms are organised on a cellular basis.
- 8. Organisms require a supply of energy and materials for which they are often dependent on or in competition with other organisms.
- 9. Genetic information is passed down from one generation of organisms to another.
- 10. The diversity of organisms, living and extinct, is the result of evolution.

#### 4.2.2 Ideas about Science

- 1. Science assumes that for every effect there is one or more causes.
- 2. Scientific explanations, theories and models are those that best fit the facts known at a particular time.
- 3. The knowledge produced by science is used in some technologies to create products to serve human ends.
- 4. Applications of science often have ethical, social, economic and political implications.

At a level above such lists of 'big ideas', there are considerable differences between countries and other educational systems in the extent to which certain of the sciences are included within school science. We further discuss this arrangement of Science subjects in chapter five. While Biology, Chemistry and Physics are universally found within the fold, countries vary in the degree to which they include astronomy, earth science(s), electronics and psychology.

In Mathematics there have been a number of comparable lists. At a high level, a report, funded with support from the European Commission, characterised 'Big Ideas' in Mathematics as:

- Having high potential for developing conceptual knowledge;
- Having high relevance for building knowledge about Mathematics as a science;
- Supporting communication and mathematics-related arguments;
- Encouraging reflection processes of teachers (Kuntze *et al.*, 2011, p.8).

Watson *et al.* (2013) produced a list that is comparable with Harlen *et al.*'s list for Science. Their seven key Mathematical domains are:

- Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions;
- Ratio and proportional reasoning;
- · Connecting measurement and decimals;
- Spatial and geometrical reasoning;
- Reasoning about data;
- Reasoning about uncertainty;
- Functional relations between variables.

#### 4.2.3 Progression

It is clearly important to have a curriculum that facilitates (or at the very least enables) students to progress in their learning as best they can. In both Mathematics and Science there are a large number of studies that look at how students of different ages differ in their conceptual understanding. However, such cross-sectional studies have a number of limitations; in particular, they do not track learning at the individual level. The number of longitudinal studies is much smaller – a classic instance is Shapiro (1994).

Studies on students' progression in learning (whether in Mathematics, in Science or more generally) have often been interpreted as though learning progresses up a ladder or in stages, so that each rung of the ladder (or stage) needs to be reached before subsequent progression can occur. Unsurprisingly, fine-grained observations of students' learning, such as those by Shapiro (1994), reveals that learning is rarely like this. Not only do learners sometimes regress, they also at times 'jump' a stage (or rung on the ladder). The implication for curriculum developers is that concepts need to be ordered in a logical sequence that facilitates learning but it should not be assumed that learning proceeds inflexibly along such a route. Learning can be more like putting together the pieces of a jigsaw, where this can be done successfully in a number of ways rather than in one predetermined order.

#### 4.2.4 Pathways

Related to the concept of progression is that of pathways. Many Mathematics and Science curricula at some age divide into two or more pathways. A common dichotomy is between (a) academic/pure and (b) vocational/applied. In principle this could be independent of ability/attainment, and sometimes this proves to be the case. For example, in higher education, courses in medicine and veterinary science, while manifestly vocational/applied, often have higher entry requirements than their academic/pure counterparts. At school level, however, those taking vocational/applied routes are generally lower attaining students.

A particular issue in Science is whether the various sciences should be taught separately or together. With younger children (e.g. in primary schools), the sciences are typically taught by one teacher, and this facilitates, but does not require, a more interdisciplinary approach. As students age, they are more likely to be taught science by two or three different teachers though some schools continue to teach combined science to the end of compulsory schooling. There is no evidence that studying combined sciences reduces failure rates. Indeed, one of the arguments in favour of having separate sciences (assuming they are not all compulsory) is that students can concentrate on the sciences they most enjoy and/or are good at – e.g. Chemistry and Physics, dropping Biology. On the other hand, one advantage of combined Sciences (even if taught by teachers teaching to their specialism within science) is that it makes it easier to cover subjects like earth sciences, which tend to get rather messed about if forced into the separate boxes of biology, chemistry and physics.

Common to both Mathematics and Science is the issue of whether the choice of particular courses cuts off the opportunity for subsequent study. This possibility is especially acute in science. For example, before the introduction of the National Curriculum in England and

Wales in 1989, a student (often, in reality, the school on their behalf) could choose how many, if any, of the three subjects, biology, chemistry and physics, to study. The result was that only a minority of students studied all three to age 16, with a gendered pattern resulting so that girls were more likely to choose biology and boys chemistry and physics. Such choices are resilient to change so that decisions made during secondary schooling, often with little conscious reflection, can have lifelong consequences.

#### 4.2.5 The Use of Contexts or Applications

Much of school Science and Mathematics has the reputation of being difficult, dull, out-oftouch with students' aspirations and irrelevant to society as a whole (Osborne *et al.*, 1998; Hogden *et al.*, 2013). Specifications have traditionally been constructed from the perspective of professional Mathematics or Science educators with the concepts being presented in ways that are seen to be sensible by such educators. But many students see things differently and want teachers to show them *why* the concept is important. One possibility is to make the context – or storyline – the driving force (Hall *et al.*, 2003).

A number of curricula in Science and Mathematics have adopted this approach, sometimes with near-evangelical zeal, with claims that such curricula will enhance both learning and motivation. It is difficult to undertake rigorous evaluations, not least because it is often the case that schools can choose whether or not to adopt courses that have this sort of approach; this means that any notion of controls is hard to come by. By and large, careful evaluations seem to suggest that any generalisable benefits are probably small in terms of conceptual development, if they occur at all, but that such courses may serve to motivate certain students (Barker and Millar, 2000; Bennett *et al.*, 2007).

#### 4.2.6 The Development of 'Skills'

The notion that skills exist independently of content has been widely critiqued yet the development of 'practical skills' features as an aim in many science courses, whereas such an aim features much less in Mathematics courses. Practical work in Science encompasses a broad range of activities that can have widely differing aims and objectives (Lunetta and Tamir, 1979). As such, the effectiveness of *specific* practical tasks, rather than the effectiveness of practical work in general, is what needs to be considered. An analytical framework that is increasingly being used in research on school practical work derives from Millar and Abrahams (2009). It can be summarised by thinking about practical work in terms of *doing* things with objects and ideas and/or *learning* about objects and ideas. For some activities, the teacher just wants the students to 'do things' with objects or materials in order to see a phenomena or an event, and remember what they saw. Such activities usually described as 'hands-on' are essentially just about 'doing' things. For others, the aim of the teacher is to help students understand some of the ideas that science uses to describe or to explain what they observe, and only really make sense as activities if one looks at them from the perspective of a particular set of ideas. For such activities, thinking is as important as doing and such activities can be thought of as being both 'hands-on' and 'minds-on' (Abrahams and Reiss, 2012).

#### 4.3 Teaching and Learning

The implementation of the curriculum standards (see chapter two) has five components: developing a standards document for parents, planning a sequence of lessons, goalorientated teaching, scaffolding in teaching, and individual student progression. These precepts are directly applicable to the European School system, as they are to all school systems. They are included here to indicate a direction of travel for the European Schools system, and they are intended to point to gaps and insufficiencies in the teaching and learning approaches taken by teachers within the European Schools system, as with other systems.

#### 4.3.1 Parental Engagement

Parental engagement with the school is one important factor in their child doing well at school. Developing a standards document for parents and sharing it with them is an example of this. Parental involvement in their child's education is a broad concept and should not be understood exclusively as: a set of documents, or one-to-one conversations and meetings between teachers and parents, or helping children with their homework, or parents taking part in school-based events. These are examples of parental involvement but they are neither necessary in isolation nor sufficient as a whole. Developing material about the curriculum standards for parents is a positive school initiative to engage parents in their children's education.

The development of a parent-teacher relationship is an important factor in schooling. Such a relationship implies specific actions from both parties to build trust and maintain effective communication, which is focused on individual student progress and the viability of school programmes. Parental interest in what is happening to their child in school is desirable. It allows parents to identify specific ways in which parents can support their child's education outside the school, and it works best when it is thoughtfully coordinated between the school and its parents. Developing a standards document for parents is a school-based and school-initiated activity.

#### 4.3.2 Planning

A second implementation strategy is planning. Lesson planning is a process that increases the teacher's ability to help their students learn a body of knowledge in a way that is in accordance with the discipline from which it is taken, and national values and aspirations, in line with the curriculum standards; and adapted to make it accessible and suitable for their students, who are not yet acquainted with it. Planning is an essential pedagogic activity, and is underpinned by a notion of anticipation, that is anticipating what will happen during the lesson that is being planned.

Lesson planning by teachers needs to take account of the following:

• The performance of the teacher, i.e. how they use the standards; the pacing or sequencing of the lesson; what type of classroom relations (between teacher and student, and between student and student) they establish within the classroom; and

the most appropriate pedagogic relations, such as: didacticism, inquiry-learning, modelling, demonstrating, eliciting, facilitating, testing, and scaffolding.

- The most appropriate arrangement of relevant and appropriate resources, in relation to: texts, artefacts, written material, electronic resources, displays, and their availability, the curriculum standards, and those enabling and amplifying technologies for learning, e.g. computers, microscopes, chemicals, etc., within the classroom.
- Spatial and temporal arrangements within the school and during the lesson.
- The need for a learning theory which specifies: how learning can take place in the
  particular learning environment; the resources and technologies needed to allow that
  learning to take place; the most optimum type of relationship between a teacher and
  a student (in a formal setting where the intention is that learning relating to a
  standard(s) should take place), or between a student and another student, or
  between a student and their parents, to effect that learning; and a theory of
  acquisition and transfer of knowledge and skills.

Effective lesson planning is time-consuming. Furthermore, if this lesson planning is carried out merely to fulfil a bureaucratic demand, either from the school or from the system, then it is likely to be an unproductive exercise. If, on the other hand, the planning of the lesson is seen by teachers as an essential part of determining the arrangements for learning in their classroom, and for allowing the teacher to better anticipate classroom events and happenings, then it is likely to be beneficial.

#### 4.3.3 Goal Direction

A third implementation strategy is ensuring that teaching and learning is goal-directed. Goal clarity is therefore a component of productive learning environments. To that end, teachers need to provide their students with statements and explanations about the intended aims and objectives in a lesson or series of lessons. Goal clarity has three teacher-focused aspects: explaining to their students about how they are expected to perform the tasks assigned to them; providing opportunities for students to grasp what is expected of them, and evaluating whether or not the students gain experience as self-directed learners in the completion of the task.

Goal-oriented teaching requires the teacher to undertake specific actions to ensure goal clarity and focus on task completion at three stages of the lesson: at the beginning, setting learning goals and providing students with a model of the meta-cognitive strategies to start the task; in the middle or during the lesson, monitoring and assessing their goal progress, motivating students to look for explanations by means of exploration; and supporting them when they struggle, e.g. by suggesting relevant learning strategies and giving them personalised feedback such as how to adjust those strategies; and at the conclusion, providing students with an overall assessment of their goal progress, motivating them to extend their efforts, to persist and to keep adjusting their strategies, and to develop their own goals regarding future learning once they have met those they are working on.

#### 4.3.4 Scaffolding

A generic model of teaching and learning can be characterised as a scaffolding process. Scaffolding essentially means an aid that is developed and offered to the learner by a more experienced person in support of the learning process with a focus on learning outcomes or curriculum standards. It has a number of characteristics: it is a temporary support; it is offered to the learner in relation to specific tasks that they are asked to perform, those tasks being derived from the learning outcomes; the learner is unlikely to complete the task without it; and the scaffold is provided to the learner by the teacher in their capacity as 'expert' in relation to the satisfactory completion of the task.

Scaffolding involves the following processes:

- Modelling, i.e. offering behaviour for imitation;
- Feedback, i.e. providing information on a performance as it compares to a standard;
- Instructing, i.e. requesting specific actions;
- Questioning, i.e. requesting a verbal response that helps by producing a mental operation that the learner cannot or would not produce alone;
- Cognitive structuring, i.e. providing explanations;
- Task structuring, i.e. chunking, segregating, sequencing, or otherwise structuring a task into or from components.

Scaffolding takes on a particular importance in L2, L3 and L4 learning environments as students need targeted support to help them:

- To identify and use academic language and grammatical conventions;
- To gain practice in using these languages to sort out and express their thinking; and
- To remain motivated in task completion that is complicated by the extra demands of working through an additional language.

The efficacy of scaffolding is influenced by the teacher's thoughtful combination of techniques and tasks, and the extent to which the teacher provides their students with multiple chances to engage with the relevant concepts and 'high-order' thinking processes. Teachers need to appreciate the different levels of scaffolding (i.e. intense, moderate, and minimum) and become skilled in applying them accordingly, providing more support when a particular student struggles with a specific task and reducing help as they collect evidence that the student is now proficient in that task. Technology-based scaffolds are regarded as valuable to support procedural tasks and to offer suitable cues for meta-cognitive processing. They also help by freeing up some of the teacher's attention in the classroom, allowing them to give more attention to their students' reasoning.

#### 4.3.5 Student Progression

Student progression relates to a curriculum standard or at least to a set of related curriculum standards. The teacher specifies the standard(s) and the relationships between the standards and discusses them with their students. The student is given: the opportunity to articulate the standard or set of standards in relation to how they are expected to progress; a written and contextualised indication of their performance specifying

weaknesses, impediments and successes in relation to the achievement of these standards, and the means for improvement.

This mechanism involves a number of processes:

- Identifying the standards and interpreting their meaning;
- Providing a description with the student of their mastery of those standards, which should allow the identification of weaknesses in the student's mastery and the means for ameliorating these weaknesses;
- Record keeping for further identification of the student's current capability;
- Reflection on this and the identification of the means for improving;
- A focus on the curriculum standards,
- A meta-reflective record of progress in the curriculum.

Some consideration should be given to the type of record used, the media and storage of recording, and the logistics of use. Individual student progression is built on a formative approach which implies: instruction with the intention to further develop learning; a series of teaching decisions made on the basis of the teacher having gathered and studied evidence of their student's achievement in relation to a curriculum standard or set of standards, and the collection of evidence suggesting that the student's learning developed following feedback.

In the next chapter we discuss curriculum arrangements in the system.

# 5. Curriculum Arrangements in the European School System

# **5.1 Introduction**

We suggest here that our proposals for the new curriculum in the European School system apply to all aspects of their teaching and learning environments: subjects to be taught, relations between subjects, core and optional curriculum elements, different types of teaching groups, summative forms of assessment, etc., and they cannot be treated as separate items. These curriculum arrangements refer to:

- Subject areas in the European Schools Curriculum.
- Types of boundaries between those subject areas in the European Schools Curriculum. These are either strong or weak.
  - Strong Language, Literature, Mathematics, Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Foreign Language, Physical Education, History, Geography, Sociology, Art, Music and Drama. These boundaries can be considered strong in the sense that the subjects are clearly demarcated and independent of one another.
  - Weak Language Studies, Science, Mathematics, Humanities, Performing and Creative Arts, Physical Education and Foreign Languages. These boundaries can be considered weak in the sense that the subjects are inter-connected and rely on interdisciplinary applications.
- *Models of Curriculum Integration.* These can be placed on a linear scale (see Figure 1) with traditional/fragmented approaches at one end, and networked approaches at the other. Over the last 50 years, there has been a move away from traditional/fragmented approaches towards networked approaches in most school and university curricula.

#### **Figure 1: Curriculum Integration**



In between these two points, traditional and networked, there are eight other points on the continuum: connected, nested, sequenced, shared, webbed, threaded, integrated and immersed.

1. A *fragmented curriculum* has clear boundaries between the different subjects and thus this first type cannot reasonably be thought of as integrated. Subject delineations are clear-cut, they are taught in separate blocks on the timetable, they have their own formal knowledge structure, and content is treated as distinctive and belonging to the specific area. This would appear on the far left of the linear scale in

the diagram above, and is likely to represent a model of the curriculum that many readers will be familiar with from their own schooldays.

- 2. In a *connected curriculum*, reference is made to other content areas, connections are sought and suggestions are made as to how knowledge in another domain can supplement and contribute to knowledge in the specified domain. This is a common approach in many schooling systems, as it helps to encourage students and students to see knowledge in context and learn from different subject areas, whilst maintaining subject boundaries.
- 3. A *nested curriculum* has some similarities; however, a clear distinction is made between generic skills and specific content. This model is only partially integrated as the content of the subject area is still treated as specific to a curriculum area; however, some common skills are identified which cross the boundaries between different content areas and these are taught across the curriculum. This model is often used as a compromise in processes of curriculum reform, where it is recognised that some generic skills are important (for example literacy and numeracy), but where there is still a very strong commitment to subject boundaries.
- 4. Further along the continuum is a reference point, which we might want to describe as sequenced. Here deliberately planned topics are taught at the same time so that learners moving between different subject areas are taught the same concept albeit that reference is made to a different application and a different discipline in two or more different contexts. For example, statistical probability is taught in Mathematics and in Social Science to reinforce the learning of the concept and to allow students to understand how it can be used in different contexts. In this model, we start to see more complex inter-connections amongst subjects and their boundaries start to weaken. The advantages of this approach are similar to those of a connected curriculum.
- 5. The next point on the continuum is where the curriculum can be thought of as *shared*. Here, a particular topic is chosen which has a number of different disciplinary strands. Teachers from different subject disciplines are partnered and teach different aspects of the topic. This model is useful in allowing students and students to recognise and test the basis for knowledge claims and also to develop their own learning paths, which may not correspond closely to particular subject areas; for example, the topic of 'spin' can be approached from a Mathematics, Physics and Engineering viewpoint for the purposes of study, in order to ensure comprehensiveness.
- 6. A *webbed curriculum* has some similarities with a shared curriculum; the difference being that there is a greater degree of integration. The curriculum is divided into themes, and each theme is treated in a different way by the subject teachers. Thus the integrity of each discipline is retained, and the methods and approaches that are distinctive to these disciplines are taught even if the generic subject matter is the same. A good example of this in practice is the study of a European country through the medium of history (to gain a retrospective view of its formation as a nation state), geography (to understand the relationship between its physical borders and assets, its population, and its geopolitical status), and language (to appreciate its culture).

Each of these subjects could realistically be studied independently of one another but ideally the teachers should collaborate and integrate their work in order to ensure the most effective outcome for students.

- 7. Next to it on the continuum is a *threaded curriculum*, where the emphasis is on the process of learning, or on what might be called a meta-theoretical process. The content is subordinated to the teaching of these skills and a curriculum is devised which cuts across the traditional disciplines and focuses on common skills, such as literacy and numeracy. It can be difficult to assess outcomes using traditional assessment techniques using this model of learning, given that knowledge can be less specific and more variable than with other curriculum approaches.
- 8. A threaded curriculum in turn gives way to an *integrated curriculum*. Here disciplinary boundaries begin to dissolve, as teachers work in inter-disciplinary teams to plan units round overlapping concepts and themes. This is an approach to curriculum that has been widely used in UK primary schools for the past 40 years, and it is now also being introduced in Finland. It is also evident in many progressive schools internationally.
- 9. Almost at one end of the continuum is *immersion*. Here, integration becomes the responsibility of the learner as they focus on a particular topic or theme, and they borrow from different disciplines ideas, theories, skills and the like. There is little evidence here of any adherence to the methods and protocols embedded within particular disciplines. Immersion is often used as a therapeutic approach to education or at the extreme end of progressive schooling methods. If well-managed it can lead to extraordinary leaps in learning and cognitive development, but it often requires substantial resources in order to work well, beyond that of most schooling systems. There is also a risk that what might be regarded as crucial 'core' knowledge, such as accurate writing or technical arithmetical functions, are overlooked in favour of more experimental learning.
- 10. This finally gives way to a *networked curriculum*. Such an approach requires learners to reorganise relationships of ideas within and between the separate disciplines as well as ideas and learning strategies within and between learners. This is a form of flexible learning that challenges existing learning orthodoxies and once again can be difficult to test or evaluate using conventional methods and resources.

Each of these forms of integration can be positioned along a continuum (see Figure 2):

#### Figure 2: Curricular Modes in a Continuum



There are implications of adopting either fragmented or networked approaches or taking up positions in between. A fragmented or traditional approach fits better with how universities,

teachers, parents and students understand curricular divisions at school level; these structures enable choice between subject options whilst retaining core subjects; better reflects current arrangements; and can be better accommodated within traditional pedagogic structures. A networked approach can better accommodate the acquisition of the eight competences; reduces choice because it implies that all aspects of the curriculum have to be covered in the teaching and learning arrangements that are put in place; and may better reflect the nature of subject knowledge.

The European Schools system, as it is currently conceived, its proposals for reform, and the Interparents' variant, are generally of a fragmented or traditional type. And what we mean by this is that there are strong and clear boundaries between the different subjects. Our suggestion in this report is that in order to genuinely take into account the needs of students faced with the demands of the modern world; conform to the accepted and logical principles of curriculum design; be relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system; guarantee in the last two years, leading to the European Baccalaureate, a general education around the eight key competences for lifelong learning; and impact favourably on specific groups, such as students without a language section, students with special educational needs, students with more than one national language and small language sections, then weaker forms of subject integration or networked approaches to subject boundaries need to be adopted. This in turn means that new arrangements for recruiting suitable teachers need to be made, though these new arrangements do not have to be in place from an early stage of the reforms. What has to be in place is a curriculum that conforms to the accepted and logical procedures for effective curriculum design.

- Compulsory areas of the curriculum students in the European Schools system should be required to study, and the frequency/duration of such subject teaching. We also need to give consideration to whether a particular pedagogic mode is required, i.e. in Science theory-based and practical lessons can be distinguished.
- Optional areas of the curriculum from which all students in the European Schools system would be required to choose. Again, frequency/duration and pedagogic mode need to be determined.
- Streaming, setting and grouping processes, including language sections, as they
  relate to compulsory and optional areas of the European Schools curriculum. This
  might mean that different streams or sets of students are created within each school;
  or a policy is adopted in the schools of mixed ability groupings throughout the
  timetable. The important point here is to have a considered, evidence-based,
  understanding of the reasons underpinning the decisions that are made, to avoid
  arbitrary groupings based on historical precedence rather than proven educational
  effect sizes.
- In the light of this, we also need to consider *the size of classes and any related pedagogic arrangements* in relation to streaming and setting policies, compulsory and optional subjects, *and* the degree of integration in subjects on the curriculum.
- There is also a need to consider *the allocation of resources*, and in particular teacher resources, in relation to the curriculum issues set out above. Some curriculum models require more resources than others, and this refers to the capacity of teachers to adopt the optimum pedagogic approaches in their classrooms.
- Finally, we need to review *centralising and decentralising arrangements within the European Schools System*, i.e. whether these decisions about the curriculum should

apply to all parts of the system, or whether we think that different types of schools within the system should be allowed to make these curriculum decisions by themselves. In other words, the choice that needs to be made is between curriculum uniformity and diversity of provision within the system.

In any system, curriculum changes will always impact on assessment processes, for the reasons given above. Therefore, there are implications of some of these decisions for the constitution of the European Baccalaureate and in particular, for the Baccalaureate rules. There are also implications for higher education access.

#### **5.2 Subject Areas and Boundaries**

There are a number of important considerations as to which subjects should be taught in the EU Schools' curriculum.

#### 5.2.1 The Role of Parents and Students

Parents and students will invariably bring their own understandings about curriculum planning to any discussion of a reform process. This means that if parents hold traditional views about subjects within a curriculum, for example, that there needs to be three separate sciences (i.e. Physics, Chemistry and Biology), then it follows that, as far as they are concerned, a general science curriculum is going to appear incomprehensible or, in their view, represent a simplification and thus reduction in the quality of this important area of the curriculum. It doesn't matter whether parents are correct in their judgements about the subject make-up of the curriculum, their beliefs are significant factors in any decisions made by European school curriculum-makers, and need to be taken into account accordingly. A system that overrides the views of those closely involved on a day-to-day basis is unhelpful and unresponsive, and any reforms are unlikely to work in practice unless parents are considered to be an important part of the reform process. However, parents do not necessarily make appropriate judgements about curriculum matters.

#### 5.2.2 The Role of Teachers

Teachers will also bring their own understandings of curriculum planning to any debate. This has the same effect as with parents, though teachers approach the problem from a different angle. Their perspective emanates from longstanding and perhaps strongly held beliefs about curricular divisions, their own disciplinary perspective (i.e. their university subject and their pedagogical training in that subject) and the syllabuses and curricula they have been teaching for, in some cases, many years. Again, effective reform is impossible without adequate teacher engagement and support, so teachers' views need to be taken seriously.

#### 5.2.3 Governance

In Article 4 of the Convention, the following recommendations are mandated:

- 1. The courses of study shall be undertaken in the languages specified in Annex II;
- 2. Certain subjects shall be taught to joint classes of the same level;
- 3. A particular effort shall be made to give students a thorough knowledge of modern languages;
- 4. The European dimension shall be developed in the curricula;
- 5. The conscience and convictions of individuals shall be respected; and
- 6. Measures shall be taken to facilitate the reception of children with special educational needs.

As Article 4 is legally enshrined, any reforms need to take account of these six points.

#### **5.2.4 The Role of Competences**

The incorporation of eight key competences for lifelong learning into the European Schools curriculum has been recommended by the European Parliament and the Council. The Board of Governors accepted this recommendation as a key element of the curriculum in European Schools. These competences are:

- 1. Communication in the mother tongue;
- 2. Communication in foreign languages;
- 3. Mathematical competence and basic competences in science and technology;
- 4. Digital competence;
- 5. Learning to learn;
- 6. Social and civic competences;
- 7. Sense of initiative and entrepreneurship;
- 8. Cultural awareness and expression.

In planning any curriculum reform, it is important to avoid subject areas that do not have an overall rationale or are not exemplifications of the eight competences, otherwise the curriculum becomes an arbitrary collection of subjects. The point we are making here is that a curriculum should have an overall rationale, and this is provided by the eight mandated key competences. Other types of rationale could have been chosen, such as a comprehensive coverage of all the possible forms of knowledge or a conformity to European higher education curricula. To argue that these eight key competences can be supplemented by other competences or forms of knowledge weakens the stipulation that the curriculum should be based round these particular and specific competences. The current situation, the proposals for reform and the Interparents' variant both minimise the importance of the eight key competences for lifelong learning and in addition do not have an overall rationale or justification underpinning them. These Subjects also need to fit with current and/or future arrangements for the Baccalaureate.

#### 5.2.5 University Entrance

A further factor is university entrance. It should be noted that subjects that fall within traditional disciplinary boundaries are also more readily recognised by a range of university systems. However, universities may recognise these subject boundaries as subject divisions at the point of student entry; but arrange knowledge into subjects that do not conform to these traditional subject boundaries, i.e. only a very few universities currently divide their Science provision into Physics, Chemistry and Biology. It should also be noted that university entrance requirements are variable, depending on the national system in operation, the apparent prestige of the university, how competitive course entry needs to be (for example, medicine is an example of a highly competitive course), the type of entrance qualification for particular students, overall student numbers, and the length of time a course has been in operation, to name a few factors. An important factor in any reform is therefore flexibility.

University access for students in the European School system is determined by a number of factors: the legal requirement for European Universities and Colleges of Higher Education to recognise the European Baccalaureate, the credibility of the Baccalaureate as an award, an acceptance that the standards of the award (as exemplified in the marks given to individual students) conform to the entry requirements in those universities and colleges of higher education, and are comparable to other forms of entry accreditation, such as 'A' levels in the English national system, and the type of subjects studied at school (these will vary depending on the degree course that the student wants to study on). With regards to the latter, we found no evidence to suggest that the current arrangement of subjects, the new proposals, the Interparents' variant and the curriculum that we are proposing would prevent any student from studying on any of the courses we identify below. Students who fail to gain entry to their chosen university or college of higher education are rejected on the grounds of their achievements or lack of them in the Baccalaureate, and not on the three other factors identified here.

In terms of preparing students for university within the European Schools system at S6 and S7 the following subject areas are currently incorporated into the curriculum: Art, Biology, Chemistry, Economics, Physical Education, Geography, Ancient Greek, History, ICT, Language 1, Language 2, Language 3, Language 4, Latin, Mathematics, Advanced Mathematics, Ethics and Religious Studies, Music, Other National Language, Physics, Religion and Philosophy. (nb. the situation of Latin and Ancient Greek is unusual in that it only relevant to a relatively limited number of students, such as for university entrance requirements in Greece).

There are some areas of the curriculum that are taught at universities and higher education institutes in Europe but not included in this list. For example, there is no mention of Psychology, Linguistics, other ancient languages besides Latin and Ancient Greek, Sociology (except in the Interparents' variant and as an option in the proposed new arrangements), Social Science, Engineering, Law, Technology, etc.

In this report a full analysis of all universities and their entrance requirements would clearly not be possible. However we have examined the types of degrees (and thus the types of knowledge areas) of three leading universities in three different member states, in order to give a snapshot of the current position.

#### 5.2.6 University College London (UCL)

The range of degrees on offer at UCL is as follows. As can be seen, many are interdisciplinary in character, or represent subjects not studied at the European Schools.

- Anthropology (2 degrees);
- Applied Medical Sciences (2 degrees);
- Archaeology (6 degrees);
- Architecture (3 degrees);
- Arts and Sciences (2 degrees);
- Biochemical Engineering and Bioprocessing (4 degrees);
- Biochemistry and Biotechnology (2 degrees);
- Biological Sciences (2 degrees);
- Biomedical Sciences (1 degree);
- Chemical Engineering (2 degrees);
- Chemistry (13 degrees);
- Civil and Environmental Engineering (2 degrees);
- Classical World (10 degrees);
- Computer Science (3 degrees);
- Earth Science (9 degrees);
- Economics (2 degrees);
- Economics and Business (3 degrees);
- Education (3 degrees);
- Electronic and Electrical engineering (2 degrees);
- English (1 degree);
- European Languages, Culture and Society (15 degrees);
- European Social and Political Studies (2 degrees);
- Fine Art (2 degrees);
- Geography (6 degrees);
- Hebrew and Jewish Studies (5 degrees);
- History (5 degrees);
- History (Russian and East European) (2 degrees);
- History of Art (2 degrees);
- Human Sciences (2 degrees);
- Law (5 degrees);
- Linguistics (2 degrees);
- Management Science and Innovation (4 degrees);
- Mathematics (14 degrees);
- Mechanical Engineering (4 degrees);
- Medical Physics and Biomedical Engineering (4 degrees);
- Medicine (1 degree);
- Natural Sciences (2 degrees);
- Neuroscience (2 degrees);
- Pharmacology (2 degrees);
- Pharmacy (1 degree);
- Philosophy (4 degrees);

- Physics and Astrophysics (6 degrees);
- Political Science (1 degree);
- Politics (2 degrees);
- Population Health (1 degree);
- Project Management for Construction (2 degrees);
- Psychology (2 degrees);
- Psychology and Language Sciences (1 degree);
- Russian and East European Languages and Culture (12 degrees);
- Science and Technology Studies (2 degrees);
- Social Sciences (2 degrees);
- Statistical Science (6 degrees);
- Urban Planning and Urban Studies (3 degrees).

#### 5.2.7 University of Luxembourg

The University of Luxembourg offers the following undergraduate degrees (Bachelors). Once again, it is clear that many of the subject areas are applied or interdisciplinary.

- Bachelor en Informatique (Language of Instruction English and French);
- Bachelor en Ingénierie (Language of Instruction French and German):
- Fillère Électrotechnique, Fillère Energie et Environment, Fillère Génie Civil (Construction), Fillère Génie Civil (Urbanisme et Aménagement du Territóoire, Fillère Gestion de Chantiers en Europe, Fillère Mécanique Générale, Fillère Mécatronique, Fillère Télécommunication;
- Bachelor en Sciences et Ingénierie (Language of Instruction English, French and German) – Fillère Ingénierie (Électrotechnique, Génie civil Mécanique, Informatique), Fillère Mathématiques, Fillère Physique; Bachelor en Sciences de la Vie (language of Instruction – French and German) – Fillère Biologie, Fillère Médecine, Fillère Pharmacie;
- Bachelor en Droit (Language of Instruction French and English);
- Bachelor en sciences Économiques et de Gestion (Language of Instruction French and English);
- Bachelor en Gestion (Language of Instruction French and English) Fillère Assurances, Fillère Banques, Fillère Entreprises;
- Bachelor en Cultures Européennes (Language of Instruction French, English and German) – Fillère English Studies, Fillère Études Françaises, Fillère Germanistik, Fillère Histoire, Fillère Philosophie;
- Bachelor en Psychologie (Language of Instruction French, English and German);
- Bachelor en Sciences de l'Éducation (Language of Instruction French, English, German and Luxembourg);
- Bachelor en sciences Sociales et Éducative (Language of Instruction French and German).

#### 5.2.8 University of Barcelona

In the University of Barcelona the following undergraduate degrees are being offered, and again, many are applied and/or interdisciplinary.

- Administració i direcció d'empreses
- Antropologia social i cultural
- Arqueologia
- Belle arts
- Biologia
- Bioquímica
- Biotechnologia
- Ciència i technologia dels aliments
- · Ciència ambientals
- Ciència biomèdiques
- Ciències culinàries i gastronòmiques
- · Ciències de l'activitat física i de l'esport
- · Ciències del mar
- Ciències politiques i de l'administració
- · Cinema i mitjans audiovisuals
- Comerçi distribució
- Comunicació audiovisual
- Comunicació i industries culturals
- Conservació-restauració de béns culturals
- Continguts digitals interactius
- Criminologia
- Disseny
- Dret
- Economia
- Educació social
- Empresa internacional
- Enginyeria biomedical
- Enginyeria de materials
- Enginyeria electronica de telecomunicaciò
- Enginyeria geològica
- Enginyeria informàtica
- Enginyeria quimica
- Estadística
- Estudis anglesos
- Estudis àrabs i hebreus
- Estudis francesos
- Estudis francesos
- Estudis literaris
- Farmàcia
- Filologia catalana
- Filologia clàssica
- Filologia hispànica

- Filosofia
- Física

#### 5.2.9 Curriculum Subjects

These three examples give some indication of the range of subjects offered at Bachelor level in European Universities and Higher Education Institutes (and other European universities typically offer similar ranges and types of courses). The titles of the various degrees do not equate with the titles of the subjects offered currently in the European Schools system. These differences reflect both omissions and particular sets of combinations. They also reflect the type of university or institute of higher education, the various ways those institutions have combined subjects together, their institutional histories, and the availability of teaching staff and other resources. Likewise, the European school systems' current arrangements reflect the history of the system, the availability of resources (including teacher resources) and the types of schools that have been developed. This means that there is no overall curriculum rationale for the selection of subjects and combinations of subjects in either the European School System or the European Higher Education System, though there is some attempt in both to be broad and comprehensive. Student mobility between the European School system and other national European school systems is and will continue to be a problem. There is, and will remain, a disjuncture in relation to subject contents, subject designations, pedagogic approaches, summative forms of evaluation and curriculum arrangements between the European school system and other European national systems. The greater flexibility offered by the new curriculum arrangements that we suggest below will mean that student mobility, in relation to the curriculum, is better facilitated.

However, these differences between the overall European Schools' curriculum (in terms of the curriculum offered) and the overall curriculum of European Higher Education Institutions, and also in the curriculum offered in national systems in Europe, are not unexpected. And yet, breadth and comprehensiveness are mandated in the European School System by the Board of Governors. This is that the curriculum (including choice of subjects, relations between core, option and complementary subjects, length of instructional time given to each of those subjects, etc.) should reflect the eight core competences. Otherwise, decisions relating to choice of subjects, relations between those subjects, the content of those subjects, and the length of instructional time for these subjects become a matter of special pleading and are relatively arbitrary.

Philosophy is an example of this. A number of arguments have been put forward to support the idea that it should be central to the EU School Curriculum, many of them valid, some less so. Philosophy already forms a part of the Baccalaureates for France, Italy and Spain. Students applying to universities in these countries without Philosophy as a component of their pre-university qualification are placed at a disadvantage. A European Baccalaureate without Philosophy would therefore be considered a second-class qualification by some European citizens. Indeed, Philosophy gives an excellent basis for Law, Psychology, Economics, Theology, Literature, History, Geography, etc. and in addition is a coordinating and unifying subject in its own right. In addition, Philosophy is the only subject that allows students to consolidate and unify knowledge across the disciplines. Without Philosophy in the curriculum as a compulsory subject, students graduate with fragmented pockets of knowledge, but no framework that encompasses all the disciplines and allows them to develop a consistent, intellectual worldview. The Philosophy syllabus therefore fills in critical gaps that exist in other parts of the European Schools curriculum. For example, the Philosophy course is the only place that students consider civics, political theory, epistemology, philosophy of science, ethics etc. For many S6 and S7 year students, this helps them to make sense of the academic knowledge that they have acquired and creates a framework for their knowledge. In addition, Philosophy would fit well into the competency curriculum, being relevant to competences five, six, seven and eight: learning to learn; social and civic competences; sense of initiative and entrepreneurship; and cultural awareness and expression. These are powerful arguments for Philosophy being central to the EU Schools Curriculum, and for being a core rather than optional subject, quite aside from any thought of university admissions requirements.

Latin is another example where it is relatively easy to make a strong case for its continued inclusion in the curriculum, though again we do not agree with all the arguments set out below. A number of arguments then, have been developed as to why Latin should be a part of the curriculum. Students want to study it and thus limiting or eliminating it would restrict both the principle of choice and diminish the possibilities for learning implied by offering choice to students, i.e. they are more likely to be motivated in their studies if they have some choice in what they study. Latin is the foundation for many European languages and thus studying Latin facilitates the learning of many of these languages. The language of Latin has cultural significance for European students. For those students who want to study ancient civilizations at European Universities, studying Latin is particularly advantageous.

Disagreement about the content areas of the curriculum occurs in all subjects and religious education is no exception. However, controversy about the purpose of the religious education curriculum can be particularly intense. Here we identify the three main aims for a religious education curriculum, and discuss which of these, or which combination of these, might be most appropriate for European Schools.

A well-established aim of much religious education is to maintain the faith of students in one particular religion or denomination (i.e. confessional religious education). While there may be some debate as to how this principle should be interpreted, it is clear that the 'proselytising' approach is in contravention of Article 4.6 of the Convention, which suggests that 'the education given in the schools shall be organised on the following principles [...] the conscience and convictions of individuals shall be respected'. This proselytising approach is often popular with certain parents who want to see a school promoting the same religious way of understanding the world that they provide in their homes. This aim is often found in what are typically referred to as 'faith schools' (whether publicly or privately funded), by which is meant that one particular understanding of religious faith predominates. Proponents of this approach may argue that parents have a right to ensure that their children are educated within a particular religious framework or ethos.

Schools that have this approach vary greatly in the amount of time that is explicitly devoted to religious education in the curriculum. In some schools this can take up half the timetabled curriculum. In others the time spent on religious education may be much less, typical of or less than that spent on other subjects. A related aim is to proselytise (convert) students from no religious faith or (more rarely) from one religious faith to another. However, such an explicit aim is increasingly uncommon within Europe.

An aim of religious education that has become more common in recent decades is to introduce students to one or more religions, typically one or more of what are often referred to as the five world religions – Christianity, Islam, Hinduism, Buddhism and Judaism (even though at a global level Judaism has fewer adherents than a number of other religions). Students are generally introduced to a number of dimensions of each religion, including its scriptures, main doctrines and practices. The aim is typically to get students to understand what it is like to be an adherent of a religion, without in any way implying that they should develop a religious faith if they do not already have one, and to help students appreciate the similarities and differences between religions. Done well, of course, such an approach to religious education should not undermine a student's own religious faith, if they have one.

Proponents of this approach typically argue that religions play an important role in society, even in countries where only a minority of people profess a religious faith, and that better understanding of religions might increase social cohesiveness and perhaps reduce religious extremism. In certain respects this approach is akin to what teachers of geography, history and even foreign languages do when they attempt to help students understand what it is to live elsewhere or at a different time or to have a different home language and culture.

One aim of religious education, which can co-exist with either of the other two, is to use the subject expertise of religious education teachers to help students improve the quality of their reasoning about such major philosophical questions as 'What is a good life?' and 'How should we behave?' Of course, in pluralist and liberal societies, a high proportion of people hold that the answers to such questions are not to be found only within a religious worldview but the pragmatic reality is that religious education teachers often have a more rigorous philosophical training than do teachers of most other subjects and so are particularly suited to teaching such topics, whether or not they are addressed within a religious framework.

This aim of religious education can be popular with many students, especially those for whom religion has little or no attraction. Such students are unlikely to be much interested in the practices, doctrines or history of religions but may be much more interested in a range of possible answers, religious and non-religious, to questions about meaning and ethics.

Every age may think that things are changing faster than they have before, yet it seems clear that with the last generation or two European society has changed hugely in terms of the importance of religion. These changes have been of three main types. First, the proportion of people who openly state that they are atheists, humanists or simply don't have much or any interest in religion has increased very substantially. Secondly, the importance of religion now plays almost no public role beyond the occasional ceremonial or traditional. Thirdly, there has been an increase in religious diversity. This has been most notable in the case of Islam. Countries in Europe that only a generation or two seemed to have very few Muslims may now have large Muslim communities and questions to do with Islam and Muslims are much higher up the political agenda.

Accordingly, it seems to us that European Schools have a great opportunity, perhaps even a duty, to prepare students to deal with these changes. Given the firmness with which many people hold views about religion (whether for or against), it seems valuable to have education in schools that would both inform students about religions and allow them, within the sort of structured environment that a good teacher can provide, to explore and come to understand different points of view about religious faith, doctrine and practice. Done well, such teaching should neither weaken the religious faith of those students who have such a faith nor seek to convert students to any religious adherence; rather, it should facilitate understanding, values clarification and, within appropriate limits, such virtues as tolerance.

There are four programmes for religious education in the European Schools: for Catholicism (i.e. Roman Catholicism), for Islam, for Orthodox Religion (i.e. Orthodox Christianity) and for Protestant religious education. In addition, there has long been a syllabus for non-confessional ethics. However, only in 2008 did the Board of Governors mandate a Working Group on which the representatives of the religious authorities would sit, charged with developing syllabuses common to all the European Schools for the different religions. Up to four have been approved at this point. Nevertheless, there are other religions (e.g. Judaism, Buddhism...) where groups can be formed (with no minimum size) which do not have a syllabus.

Each of the relevant syllabuses has an Introduction, which describes the 'common objectives for all religion classes being taught in the European Schools'. These include:

- Religious Studies classes taught in the European Schools are intended to provide a special educational environment. Through these classes, individual students acquire points of reference for their future lives, learn how to select from different options for their daily lives, and also how to organise themselves and to live in a way that is carefully thought out and responsible.
- They implement a comprehensive education which principally searches for meaning and poses questions, 'drawing inspiration from cultural, religious and humanist inheritance of Europe' such as defined in the Preamble of the Lisbon Treaty.
- Religion classes provide rigorous information on the articles of faith that belong to each religion. They stimulate initiatives which develop a consistent approach to values in order to prepare all students to become responsible citizens, capable of contributing to the development of societies that are democratic, supportive, pluralist and open to other cultures, and to access the wealth of cultural diversity, whilst encouraging the recognition and respect of the diversity of beliefs.

As with Philosophy, Latin and now Religious Studies, we can see that a special case can be made for each of them as a core subject, or at least as an optional alternative, in the secondary curriculum. Yet the problem with maintaining student choice at the levels currently permitted, and (for example) maintaining instruction in particular subjects such as Philosophy, Religious Studies or Latin, is that it has led to a very complex and diverse system with inconsistencies between schools. In some cases students are denied their first choices, or required to take subjects that they do not want to take. We therefore need to decide how best to balance the curriculum in a way that ensures a rounded education for students as well as reasonable equity of choice.

We now set out three general alternatives: no options, option choices within pathways, and core and option subjects.

#### **5.3 First Alternative: No Options**

The first alternative is to eliminate options and teach elements of all the possible subjects that could be a part of the curriculum (and this would include subjects which currently are not offered in the European School System curriculum such as psychology, linguistics, sociology, history of art, engineering, etc.) or are recognised as subjects by European universities. This could be achieved in a number of ways. General subject areas or pathways (and some of these are recognised in European University curricula) are created along the lines of the mandatory eight European competences, and all the possible subjects and all the subjects recognised by European universities are allocated to these areas. For example, instead of offering History (European or otherwise), Geography, Religious Studies, Ancient Civilizations, Literature, Fine Art and History of Art, Music History and Appreciation, Law, Archaeology, Architecture and Philosophy, elements of these could come under the overall subject heading of Humanities or Cultural Studies. Another example is Social Studies. So for example, instead of offering Psychology, Sociology, Statistical Science, Economics, Business Studies and Political Science as options, elements of these are subsumed into a generic area of study or pathway, which could be called Social Studies or Social Sciences. A third example is Natural Sciences, and this would incorporate Physics, Chemistry, Biology, Biochemistry, Biotechnology, Technology, Earth Science, Astronomy and Medicine.

In these three examples, students wouldn't choose between these subject areas, they would study all of them. However, unless more time was allocated to the teaching of the curriculum, this restricts the amount of time given to each of the subject areas (whether this is expressed as number of periods or as number of minutes of study). It delays specialisation of study by the student and effectively locates this decision at the point of entry to higher education. Such a proposal restricts content (defined as knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions within the subject discipline) for each subject area. However, depending on the way subject content is chosen, arranged and taught within the pathway, this should not be thought of as necessarily resulting in a weakening of each subject area.

There are considerable savings by abolishing or limiting option choices. These would come from limiting the number of small classes in the system, though language issues would still be a major factor in the size of classes. The principle that should be followed is that the size of class is determined by an educational rationale (the optimum number of students in each class to enable learning to take place) and not by a bureaucratic rationale (i.e. fitting student preferences into pre-specified groupings with consequent clashes between, and disappointments in choosing, options). Often the rationale in the current arrangements for each set of eliminatory options from S4 onwards remains unspecified, and some of the timetabling choices that are being made have the effect of appearing relatively arbitrary to the outsider. In S4 for example the options are presented as follows: Music or ICT, Art or Mathematics+, L4 or Latin, Economics or Greek, as in the working group's proposals. Some options are opposed to courses that correspond to the same 'family' of knowledge (for example Latin or L4), but other eliminatory choices restrict breadth and comprehensiveness in their curriculum (a good example being the need to choose between Music or ICT at the early age of S4, which effectively precludes the useful study of Music Technology). It is important to address this issue, as current satisfaction with existing subject choices is comparatively low:

- BERGEN: 79.1%;
- EEBII: 81.4% (2014); 85.6% (2013);
- EEBIII: 80%-90%;
- LUX1: 69% (2013-14); 71% (2014-15);
- LUX2: 53.5% (2012-13); 55,1% (2013-14); 61,4% (2014-15);
- MUNICH: 84% (2013-14); 77.9% (2014-15).

These figures are broadly characteristic of the schools within the system.

# **5.4 Second Alternative: Option Choices within Pathways**

A second alternative is to retain the six curriculum pathways but instead of offering Social Studies, Humanities or Science as generic areas of study, each pathway is broken down into four, five or six compulsory subjects. So, in the Social Studies pathway, students would study Psychology, Sociology, Statistical Science, Economics, Business Studies and Political Science, with each of these subjects retaining its identity and being given one sixth of the available time given to the pathway (this can be expressed as time or as lessons) or unequal portions of the available time (as in two-period, four-period or six-period arrangements depending on decisions being made about their relative importance). If it was considered that too small amounts of time or not enough lessons were being allocated to each subject, then the length of the school day could be increased to accommodate all the subjects being taught or time for one pathway could be increased at the expense of other pathways. Considerable savings would be made in comparison with the current arrangements because class sizes are maximised since all students would be studying all the subjects.

There are a number of other advantages. The eight competences could genuinely act as a guiding curriculum framework as they are mandated to. Students would be able to make better choices of which subjects they should study at university because they have studied them all or at least versions of them all. The curriculum would have genuine breadth and be comprehensive in coverage. As soon as a system of options is introduced each individual person's curriculum is reduced in breadth and comprehensive coverage. The problems associated with clashing options (i.e. having to choose between Biology, ICT and Geography when the student wants to study Biology and ICT and has to settle for Biology and History) and with option choices between subjects that are not compatible (i.e. choosing two options from Biology, Chemistry, ICT, Physics and Geography) would not exist. The principal disadvantage of this arrangement also applies to the first alternative, and this is that coverage (i.e. exposure to the knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions) of the disciplinary subject would be restricted (unless the amount of time given to the curriculum was increased). Further, this alternative and the first one would entail radical changes to the curriculum and there are extra costs and potential risks associated with this.

# 5.5 Third Alternative: Core and Option Subjects

The third alternative is a mixture of core subjects and options (of different types and as having different relations with the core subjects). The first version is the current arrangements (adapted from the InterParents' document, 2015-01-D-10-en-1 annex\_IOE).

# 5.5.1 Current Arrangements

The organisation of the secondary studies was the object of a broad reform in April 1990 (2015-01-D-10-en-1 annex\_IOE, p. 4 footnote 8). Additional reforms to S1-S3, originally introduced as part of the current proposal for the reorganisation of secondary studies, were implemented starting from September 2014. Broadly it is worth noting that the school day is divided into periods of 45 minutes separated (at minimum) by a break of 5 minutes. The figures presented in the various tables below are the number of 45-minute periods dedicated to each course per week. Further to this, the curricula for the three cycles in secondary school comprise, in differing proportions: *core (compulsory) subjects* which are run irrespective of the number of students; for core subjects, non-viable group sizes are managed by grouping students across several levels (so-called "vertical grouping") or across languages ("horizontal grouping"); if this is not possible teaching hours are reduced according to the following table:

Number of Periods/Week Timetabled	Number of Periods to be Organised
5 or 6	4
4	3
3	2
2	1 (Religion and Ethics)

A group is not considered viable if it has less than seven students for S1 to S5 and less than five students for S6 and S7. Optional courses run in a language, only if there are a sufficient number of students selecting the option. For optional courses, students are often given the choice to take the course in a vehicular language, if it is offered.

In exceptional circumstances derogations to these rules may be granted. More detail is given at various points below to illustrate how these rules are applied throughout the three secondary cycles.

The number of courses using a student's 'non-dominant' language (i.e. not L1) as the language of instruction increases as the student progresses into secondary school. In particular, by the end of the first cycle of secondary school and into the second cycle there is a marked increase in the number of courses taught in L2; in the second cycle, options are also added, which likewise increases the chance of students (particularly in smaller language sections) taking courses in their L2 or other vehicular language. The progression is meant to follow students' linguistic development, i.e. by S3 students are believed to be equipped with the skills to learn academic subjects in their L2.

In the current structure, students have some degree of personal choice over how much of their secondary education they undertake in their L2 or other languages. However, in most instances they are only able to exercise this control by confining their choice of subject options according to the specified language of instruction. This situation may favour multilingual students, but it can have strong disadvantages for students who are not linguistically able/advanced due to learning difficulties or late entry into the system, quite common given the mobility of the target population between countries and systems of education. There is also a wide range of experiences depending on the size/viability of the language section to which the student belongs, with students in smaller sections more often compelled to take courses in vehicular languages.

# **Current Organisation of Studies in S1-S3**

Subject	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3
Dominant language (L1)	5	5	4
Mathematics	4	4	4
L2	5	4	4
L3	2	3	3
Physical Education	3	3	3
Religion/Ethics	2	2	2
Human Sciences	3	3	3
Integrated Science	4	4	4
Latin (optional)		2 (optional)	2 (optional)
Art	2	2	2
Music	2	2	2
ICT	1	1	2 (optional)
Total	33	33 or 35	31 or 33

The lower cycle of the secondary programme is organised along the following lines.

The timetable ranges between 31 and 35 periods per week for these years.

In S1, a second foreign language (L3) is introduced (it previously started in S2). Students are required to take their second foreign language through to S5, after which it becomes an option. Some subjects (Physical Education, Music, ICT and Art) are taught in a working language (WL, one of the three vehicular languages or the HCL, host country language). The practice of teaching these courses in a working language continues throughout the whole of the secondary cycle.

In S2, the timetable remains unchanged in its main features. L2 is decreased by 1 period and L3 increased by the same amount. Students are also given (since September 2014) the option to take 2 periods of Latin. Currently, Latin can be taken as an option through to the Baccalaureate, though many students stop after S3 or S5.

Beginning in S3, Human Sciences and (since September 2014) Religion/Ethics are taught in L2, with some exceptions. The L1 course is decreased by one period to 4 periods. In S3, ICT becomes a 2-period option; students may choose either Latin or ICT but not both. Currently, ICT can be taken as an option through S5 and as a complementary (non-Baccalaureate subject thereafter).

As options, Latin is not guaranteed in S2 or S3 nor ICT in S3; both are offered only when 7 students from a given language section request the course. If a group is not created, students may be given the choice to take the option in a vehicular language, subject to availability. Religion and ethics are also treated as options in relation to whether particular classes are sufficiently popular to be created but have exceptional rules controlling the creation of groups.

In S1 through S3, eligible nationals may continue to take an ONL for 2 periods a week; Greek students are introduced to Ancient Greek for 2 periods a week. SWALS students are enrolled in their dominant language as L1 and the vehicular language as L2. They take all other classes in their vehicular language; this sets them apart from other students.

# **Current Organisation of Studies in S4-S5**

The current organisation of studies in S4-S5 was approved by the Board of Governors on 18 and 19 December 1979. Each student must take 31 to 35 periods per week: 27 to 29 periods of core subjects, common to all students, plus 2 to 8 option periods. For the latter, students have to choose from seven subjects. Additionally, eligible nationals may take ONL and Ancient Greek. The same timetable applies in both S4 and S5.

Subject	Number of periods	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS		
L1	4	L1
Mathematics	4 or 6	L1
L2	3	L2
L3	3	L3
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Religion/Ethics	1	L2
History	2	L2
Geography	2	L2
Biology	2	L1
Chemistry	2	L1
Physics	2	L1
Total	27 or 29	
OPTIONS		
Economics	4	L2
L4	4	L4
Latin	4	L1
Greek / Ancient Greek	4 (2)	L1
Music	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Art	2	WL (VL/HCL)
ICT	2	WL (VL/HCL)

Beginning in S4, L2 is reduced by one period to 3 periods per week. Physical Education is also reduced from 3 to 2 periods and Religion/Ethics from 2 periods to 1 period (still taught in L2). 3 periods of Human Science is replaced with separate History and Geography courses (also taught in L2) of 2 periods each. 4 periods of Integrated Science is replaced with Biology, Chemistry and Physics of 2 periods each. Latin, L4, Economics and Greek are introduced as 4-period options (with Economics taught in L2 and Latin/Greek in L1), while Music, Art and ICT are introduced as 2-period options (still taught in a working language As noted above, courses in compulsory subjects are always created, though in some cases students may be vertically or horizontally grouped or course hours reduced. Courses in option subjects are created only when seven students chose them. Where necessary, students who have chosen courses, which might not be created, are invited to choose a subject corresponding to the courses created. Students who have not taken an option in S4 and/or in S5 but wish to take it in S6 and S7 are required to pass an examination before going into S6. The examination covers the necessary prerequisites to keep up successfully with the desired course in S6 and S7. Generally though, a subject lost at S4 is lost as a future option. It should be noted that all courses also depend on the successful secondment (or increasingly, local recruitment) of a suitably gualified subject teacher.

Currently, in S4 students choose between a 4-period and 6-period advanced course in mathematics. If students find the 6-period course too difficult, it is possible to drop it for the 4-period course during the first semester (upon approval of the Director and the Class Council). There is another opportunity to move to the basic course during the transition to S5 (again with the approval of the Director and the Class Council). The only additional provision is that when dropping the 6-period course, the minimum number of periods must not fall below 31. This possibility encourages students to try the advanced mathematics without locking them into this choice.

# **Current Organisation of Studies in S6-S7**

The proposals introduced for the reorganisation of the upper secondary cycle (S6-7) were the most far reaching and have thus been the most divisive. These were also the most deeply analysed by the working group, parents and other stakeholders. Currently, each student must take 31 to 35 periods per week; at least, 29 periods must be covered by core subjects and options.

Core Subjects		Options		Complementary Subject
Column 1/periods	Column 2	Column 3	Column 4	Column 5
L1 4 L2 3 Mathematics 3/5 Rel. / Ethics 1 Physical Ed. 2	Biology2History2Geography2Philosophy2	Latin4Greek4Philosophy4L34L44History4Geography4Economics4Physics4Chemistry4Biology4Art4Music4	Advanced L1 3 Advanced L2 3 Advanced Maths 3	Lab-Physics2Lab-Chem2Lab-Bio2Computing2Elementary Econ2Sociology2Art2Music2Sport2
Total: 13-15 p.	Total 0-8 p			
	These courses must be taken if not chosen in col. 3. Bio. is compulsory unless Physics , Chemistry. or Biology is chosen in col. 3.		Adv. Maths only with 5-period Maths in col. 1.	Art, Music and Economics not allowed if taken in col. 3.

The current structure is organised along the following lines:

- Core subjects must be offered.
- Options and complementary subjects may be offered if there are enough students in a section or school interested. (The minimum number of students required to create a course at this level is five).

- Some subjects are offered at both basic (2 periods, 3 for mathematics) and advanced levels (4 periods, 5 for mathematics). These include: Mathematics, Biology, History, Geography and Philosophy.
- Physics and Chemistry are offered only in 4 periods (no 2-period option is offered).
- It is compulsory to choose History, Geography and Philosophy, either at a basic or a superior level.
- It is compulsory to choose at least one Scientific Subject, i.e. Biology, Physics or Chemistry.

The possible choices are restricted by the Baccalaureate written and oral examination rules. A student might therefore take the following:

- L1 (4 periods)
- L2 (3 periods)
- L3 (4 periods)
- Advanced L1 (3 periods)
- Mathematics (3 periods)
- Religion/Ethics (1 period)
- Physical Education (2 periods)
- Biology (2 periods)
- History (2 periods)
- Geography (2 periods)
- Philosophy (2 periods)
- Economics (2 periods)

Total number of periods = 32.

This depends on the availability of options being offered in L3 and Economics, and on the possibility of vertical grouping being arranged within each institution. This student has a restricted scientific education at S6 and S7, studying only Biology and even then a basic course in this subject (Biology is deemed to stand in as proxy for Natural Science Subjects). Social Science is restricted to a two-period and therefore basic course in Economics. There may be a lack of coordination between syllabuses offered at basic and superior levels. This particular student is committing themselves to language-orientated courses at university level at the end of S5, since the level of study in all the other subjects is at a basic level.

Another student might choose to take the following:

- L1 (4 periods)
- L2 (3 periods)
- Mathematics (5 periods)
- Religion/Ethics (1 period)
- Physical Education (2 periods)
- Physics (4 periods)
- History (2 periods)
- Geography (2 periods)
- Philosophy (2 periods)
- Advanced Mathematics (3 periods)
- Biology (4 periods)

Total number of periods = 32.

This depends on the availability of options being offered in Physics, Biology and Advanced Mathematics, and on whether it is possible to arrange appropriate language groupings within the institution. We can see here that this student is concentrating on Mathematical and Natural Sciences and thus not leaving themselves open to studying Social Sciences, Humanities and Language subjects at university level.

Any route through this complicated arrangement means that some form of specialisation prior to S6 and S7 is inevitable. Students are confronted with choices between disparate sets of options and even then, depending on the size of the school, the number of students opting for particular subjects, the types of L1 students choosing these subjects and the possibility of forming groupings within each school to accommodate this, they may not be given their first choices and thus have to settle for subjects which they did not choose.

# 5.5.2 Proposed Reorganisation of Studies

The second version is the proposed re-organisation of studies at S4-S7 (adapted from the InterParents' document, 2015-01-D-10-en-1 annex\_IOE). For both S4 and S5, the proposed timetable requires a minimum of 31 periods and a maximum of 35 periods. Options in the same horizontal line are incompatible. However, schools are allowed to reverse the position of Music and Art, and this takes into account the choices made by students.

Subject	Number of periods	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS S4		
L1	4	L1
Mathematics	4	L1
L2	3	L2
L3	3	L3
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Religion/Ethics	1	L2
History	2	L2
Geography	2	L2
Biology	2	L1
Chemistry	2	L1
Physics	2	L1
Total	27	
OPT	ONS S4	1
Economics 4 / Greek / Ancient Greek	4 (or 2 Ancient Greek)	L2/L1/L1
L4 / ONL / Latin	4	L4/ONL/L1
Music / ICT	2	WL/WL
Art / Maths+	2 (or 3 Maths+)	WL/L1

These are arrangements proposed for S4. At S5 the following arrangements are proposed:

Subject	Number of periods	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS S5		
L1	4	L1
Mathematics	4 or 6	L1
L2	3	L2
L3	3	L3
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Religion/Ethics	1	L2
History	2	L2
Geography	2	L2
Biology	2	L1d
Chemistry	2	L1
Physics	2	L1
Total	27 or 29	
OPTIONS S5		
Economics 4 / Greek / Ancient Greek	4 (or 2 Ancient Greek)	L2/L1/L1
L4 / ONL / Latin	4	L4/ONL/L1
Music / ICT	2	WL/WL
Art	2	WL

The proposals for S4 and S5 are based on the current timetable with a few changes. The principal change is that in S4 (but not in S5) the choice between Maths 4 and Maths 6 is removed. Instead, all students are required to take Maths 4 in mixed ability groups. A concurrent 3-period Maths+ option has been added for advanced students. This is informally known as the 'modular mathematics proposal'. The syllabuses for Maths 4 and Maths 6 courses in S4.

The other change is that whereas currently, options are scheduled independently by each school, according to demand and available resources, in the proposal options are presented as a predictable set of choices, in which a student may choose one per row. While this may prevent schools from exceptionally opening certain options and option combinations, it has the advantage of increased predictability, as students can foresee option clashes and may make informed decisions during the earlier phases. It remains the case that not all options must be given in each language. Unless a derogation is made, an option is not created for less than seven students.

# **Mathematics**

As mentioned, one of the key proposals for S4-S5 concerns the creation of so-called "modular mathematics" in S4. In its December 2013 meeting, the Board of Governors expressed serious doubts as to the pedagogical consequences of this proposal and voted to extend the scope of the evaluation to include S4 and S5. There are also practical considerations. Currently, in S4 students choose between a basic and advanced course in mathematics; these are 4 and 6 periods respectively. If fewer than seven students request either course, then the number of periods for Maths 4 can be reduced from 4 to 3 and for Maths 6 from 6 to 4. If modular mathematics is introduced, then Maths+ takes on the status of an option taught in L1 rather than a core course. In this case, the course will not be offered if seven students from a given language section do not request it. Students will likely be given the option to take the course in a vehicular language if it is available at all. This will disproportionately affect the smaller schools and small language sections, those with class sizes of sixteen students or fewer.

# Proposed Organisation of Studies in S6 and S7

In S6 and S7, the proposed curriculum breaks into three specialised courses of study: Science, Economics, Humanities/Languages/Arts. There is a common core of 14 periods with 3 to 5 periods of add-on subjects. Students must choose at least three additional options (for this purpose, advanced courses are not counted as options). Students may choose an additional advanced option, from among three available "appro" options (L1+, L2+, Mathematics+). Advanced Mathematics may only be chosen by students taking Mathematics 5. The total number of periods is a minimum of 29 and a maximum of 35.

	Number of Periods	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS S6 and S7		
L1	4	L1
L2	3	L2
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-on)	L1
Cross Curricular Project	1 (only in S6)	Na
Ethics and Religious Studies	2 (1 in S6)	L2
Total	14 or 16	
<b>ADVANCED OPTIONS S6 and S</b>	57	
L1+/L2+/Mathematics+	3	L1/L2/L1

In the Science Specialisation, students are obliged to choose at least two options from Biology, Chemistry, ICT, Physics and Geography. Mathematics 5 is compulsory for students choosing Physics. Human Sciences is compulsory for those students not choosing Geography.

SCIENCE SPECIALISATI	ON: COMPULSORY ADD ON	
Human Sciences	3	L2
SCIENCE SPECIALISATION: OPTIONS		
Biology	4	L1
Chemistry/ICT/ONL	4	L1/ONL
Physics/Geography/Latin	4	L1/L2/L1
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3

In the Economics Specialisation, students are obliged to take Economics and at least one of the History or Geography options. General Science is compulsory for those students not choosing scientific options. Mathematics 5 is compulsory for students choosing Physics.

ECONOMICS SPECIALISAT	ION: COMPULSORY ADD O	N
General Science	3	L1
ECONOMICS SPECIALISATION: OPTIONS		
Economics	4	L2
History/ICT/ONL	4	L2/ONL
Physics/Geography/Latin	4	L1/L2/L1
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3

In the Humanities Specialisation, students are obliged to take at least one option from History and Philosophy. General Science is compulsory.

HUMANITIES SPECIALISAT	ION: COMPULSARY ADD OI	N
General Science	3	L1
HUMANITIES SPECIALISATION: OPTIONS		
Music/Philosophy	4	WL/L1
History/L4/ONL	4	L2/L4/ONL
Art/Geography/Latin	4	WL/L2/L1
Greek/L3	4	L1/L3

Beginning in S6, the religion/ethics course becomes a non-confessional ethics and religious studies course (still taught in L2). L1 and L2 courses remain 4 and 3 periods respectively, but advanced options are added to allow specialisation in these subjects. Mathematics changes from a 4/6-period course in S5 to a 3/5-period course in S6. Mathematics+ is offered to allow students taking Mathematics 5 to further specialise. (Mathematics+ is not required for scientific options; Mathematics 5 is required for Physics.) All options are 4 periods in S6 and S7, including Art, Music and ICT; options in S6 and S7 are all part of the Baccalaureate examination.

According to this proposal, core and add-on compulsory courses are automatically created, though in some cases with grouping or reduced course hours. If the minimum number of applicants (five students at this level) does not request an option and a derogation is not

granted, then the school allows a second choice from amongst the options created (this may include the same option in another language). Students wishing to take an option from outside of the chosen specialisation will be regarded as independent candidates according to Article 13 of the Baccalaureate regulations.

# **Cross-Curricular Project (CCP)**

Based on the recommendation presented in a report prepared by the University of Cambridge, *International Examinations on the European Baccalaureate*, in their External Evaluation of the European Baccalaureate, a cross curricular project is being proposed. The project is proposed as a 1-period course whereby students work under the tutelage of a teacher-tutor to prepare an extended essay. The administrative details, including a guarantee that pedagogical support will be available, remain vague.

# **Human Sciences and General Science**

The education provided to all European citizens should include structured reflection on scientific and environmental phenomena as well as on the historical, geographical and philosophical aspects of modern society. The complexity of these questions makes it necessary to provide a full programme through to Baccalaureate level.

Human Sciences and General Science are add-on compulsory courses depending on a student's specialisation and option choices. The 3-period courses are intended to cover a range of topics across the disciplines of Biology, Chemistry and Physics for the General Science course and History and Philosophy for the Human Sciences course. It is likely that several teachers will be involved in teaching, according to their area of specialisation. Details of the syllabuses and of the practical organisation of these two courses still have to be developed, which remains a concern to some stakeholders.

The current choice from a number of 2-/4-period options is felt to suffer from several disadvantages, which the proposed courses are intended to address. First, the current requirement in the scientific fields for those not focusing on the sciences (a minimum of 2-period Biology) is viewed as too lightweight and narrow. Second, the acceptance of the 2-period courses in the tertiary education of some member states is in question. And finally, decreasing the sheer number of courses may help consolidate groups and optimise class numbers / resources.

With this set of proposed arrangements, the following problems remain with regards to student choice:

- Early specialisation;
- Choosing between subjects which are not related;
- Choosing between subjects which are related with the consequence that students are likely to be disappointed if they want to specialise in the Humanities, the Natural Sciences or the Social Sciences;
- Because of the arrangement of resources within the system or within the school (i.e. size of classes, L1 distributions of students, possibility of vertical groupings) they may be denied their first choices, with consequent effects on their motivation and the quality of their work;

 By designating some subject areas as 2 period (restricted curriculum) or 4 period (extended curriculum) or 4 period plus (supplementary curriculum), different levels of learning and different types of students are created. This complicates and may distort the process of progression through a subject-based curriculum.

### 5.5.3 Interparents' Variant

The third version is the proposed re-organisation of studies by Interparents at S6-S7 (adapted from the Interparents' document, 2015-01-D-10-en-1 annex\_IOE). In Autumn 2013, Interparents prepared an alternative proposal for S6 and S7. This alternative proposal was officially presented in November 2013. The Interparents' proposal analysed the actual course combinations taken in S6 by students in Brussels and Luxembourg (the so-called "clash tables") and tried to minimize the clashes based on the empirical evidence of courses offered and selected in those schools.

The Interparents' proposal takes many of the elements from the working group proposal with two major differences: 1) the 2-period options are kept in lieu of Natural Sciences and Human Sciences courses; 2) students are allowed to choose between those add-on courses and options presented in a single row; practically speaking, these would be those options that were timetabled simultaneously. It also keeps the possibility for Laboratory courses and offers the space for a new Sociology course.

The proposal requires a minimum of 29 required periods and a maximum of 35 periods, as in the working group proposal. There is a common core of 13 periods with 6 periods of add-on subjects. Students should take at least two, but not more than four 4-period options.

Subject	Number of Periods	Language (as a rule)
CORE SUBJECTS S6 and S7		
L1	4	L1
L2	3	L2
Physical Education	2	WL (VL/HCL)
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-	L1
Cross Curricular Project	1	NA
COMPULSORY ADD ONS		
History 2	2	L2
Philosophy 2 / Religion	2	L1/L2?
Biology 2 / Geography 2	2	L1/L2
Mathematics	3 or 5 (i.e. 2 add-	L1
Cross Curricular Project	1	NA
OPTIONS		
Chemistry / Geography 4 / Philosophy	4	L1/L2/L1/WL
Biology 4 / History 4 / Music / ICT	4	L1/L2/WL/WL
Physics / Economics / Sociology / Latin	4	L1/L2/L2/L1
Greek / L3	4	L1/L3
Maths+/L1+/L2+/L4/ONL/Lab	3/3/3/4/4/2	L1/L2/L2/L4/ONL/L1

In the Interparents' proposal, Religion/Ethics becomes an optional course and is timetabled against Philosophy 2. Like the working group proposal, the Interparents' proposal introduces a 4-period ICT option. Beyond this, it also introduces a 4-period Sociology option.

The restrictions are that students may not choose a 2-period and 4-period version of the same subject, and students may not choose two subjects in the same row. Otherwise, they are given considerable leeway to develop their own programme in line with their interests and the requirements of specific national systems.

Core and add-on courses are obligatory with the following exceptions:

- History 2 is compulsory for those not choosing History 4.
- Biology 2 is compulsory for those not choosing Physics, Biology, Chemistry or ICT.
- Geography 2 is compulsory for those students not choosing Geography 4, History 4, Philosophy 4, Economics or Sociology.

It is suggested that the schools should integrate the Cross Curricular Project into the timetable as and if it fits the existing infrastructure and teaching capacities. The subject is conceptualised as a 3-month module. Optionally, in S7 the hour put aside for the Cross Curricular Project could be used for extra-curricular subjects necessary to ensure the admission to a national university (e.g. to enable students independently to follow topics of enquiry which might be needed to fulfil a university admission requirement). The timetable could be modified or adapted by directors taking into account the local needs of the students if the organisation of the school so requires.

The Interparents' proposal is an attempt to take what is best from the current and proposed timetables: the adaptability of the former with the predictability of the latter. Of course, neither the current nor proposed structures guarantee that all options will be offered at each school and in each language. Furthermore the Interparents' variant makes only a marginal difference to our key concern, which is to rationalise the system of core, option and supplementary choices to allow: better progression in the curriculum, better access to higher education, better provision for all children within the system, and a better use of resources (including financial ones).

# 5.5.4 Conclusions

All three of these proposals (current, proposed and Interparents' variant) suffer from the same problems (but to different degrees):

- The eight mandated competences are marginalised.
- Allowing choices even at the beginning of S6 means that though the overall curriculum may be broad and comprehensive, at the individual level it lacks some breadth and comprehensiveness.
- Allowing choices indicates a degree of early specialisation, which students may regret later. (In many national systems, specialisation occurs at 16 years of age as in the UK or at 14 as in Germany.)

- By allowing more choice at S6-S7 than at S1-S3 and S4-S5 there is a serious problem with subject progression between S1 and S7.
- By offering subjects at different levels, this may affect and distort progression, comprehensiveness and breadth at the individual subject level.

However, if a non-optional curriculum or a restricted optional variant was adopted, then,

- The problems associated with clashing options and with option choices between incompatible subjects would be reduced or eliminated.
- Subject progression is more easily facilitated.
- There are considerable savings in reducing the number of options.
- Class sizes as a result can conform to an educational rationale (optimum size for learning) rather than a bureaucratic one (fitting a large number of option choices into a workable scheme).
- The actual curriculum of the individual student is now more likely to conform to the actual curricula offered by European Universities or by European Institutes of Higher Education.
- Language (of instruction) needs in the schools can be more easily accommodated.

Reducing or eliminating option choices is a radical proposal and there are some costs and risks in either reducing or eliminating choice from the system.

# **5.6 Designation of Compulsory or Optional Areas**

Traditionally courses at the S6 to S7 level have been offered as core and elective modules. There are a number of reasons for this. In order to accommodate a broad and comprehensive curriculum conceived in strongly classified terms (i.e. where there are clear boundaries between subject areas), the only possible arrangements that can be made are to cluster some subjects together and offer choices within those clusters. This has the disadvantage that the clusters and the core subject areas, unless they are carefully designed, may not offer a comprehensive coverage of the curriculum and may allow a neglect of some of the key elements of the curriculum. For example, unless the core (which might include compulsory and clusters of optional subjects) is understood as having an overarching rationale, then it may not be fully comprehensive. What this means is that some students, especially those who specialise early, will follow a narrow curriculum.

We already have an overarching framework, the eight competences. The rationale, therefore, for any arrangement of compulsory and optional subjects should be these eight competences, leading to the European Baccalaureate: communication in the mother tongue; communication in foreign languages; mathematical competence and basic competences in science and technology; digital competence; learning to learn; social and civic competences; sense of initiative and entrepreneurship; cultural awareness and expression. And what this means is that traditional subject arrangements (core + core optional areas or core + choices from a range of clusters of subjects) may not be the best way of translating the competences into a viable curriculum. The Interparents' suggestions for reforming the curriculum, to a degree, neglect the commitment to a new competences curriculum.

On the other hand, there is always a problem with moving from traditional curriculum arrangements to new ones, because teachers, parents and students have over a period of time developed a familiarity with these arrangements, and change is always unsettling. There is also the issue that changing the arrangements for the curriculum may act to reduce the credibility of the European Baccalaureate and thus put at risk students' ability to access higher education. Another implication of changing the curriculum arrangements from a system that allows some choice, to one in which there is little choice, is that this reduced specialisation limits students' capacity to make choices for themselves and to study subjects and areas of the curriculum which have a special interest for them. This could have a negative effect on the motivation of the students. In order to ameliorate these problems, careful planning is essential.

# **5.7 Streaming and Setting Processes**

Often setting and streaming are used as mechanisms in schools to allow for ability grouping and specialisation. Used strictly as a technical term, setting involves students being tested and divided into ability groups for particular subjects. They will then continue through with these groups unless they later are seen to be very much in advance of their group peers, or behind, in which case teachers will arrange for a more appropriate setting for an individual student. With setting, it would be possible to be in, say, a top set for mathematics whilst being in a lower set for, say, science, depending on what was thought to be in the student's best interests. If setting is done sensitively and appropriately, any student in any set should be able to achieve the highest grades; in other words, being in a lower set should not condemn a student to low aspirations, or mean that they need to drop a subject later on. Rather, the teaching needs to be arranged to ensure the most appropriate approach for the students at any given time to ensure the best results. Streaming, on the other hand, is a technical term often used to describe a system when a student will be in a group for most or all of their subjects, regardless of their individual ability in any particular subject. Whilst being in a consistent peer group has advantages for some students, this model of grouping can be rigid as it does not reflect differential ability and prior attainment in individual subjects. In the European Schools system, horizontal grouping or streaming occurs to accommodate L1 competences, i.e. through language sections.

Both setting and streaming come with a number of inherent, and often erroneous, assumptions and expectations, for example:

- 1. Groups are evenly distributed. In reality, the top and bottom sets or streams may contain statistical outliers, in student ability terms, and the remaining middle groups may largely comprise students of broadly similar ability levels.
- 2. In order to study a subject at university, the student needs to have been in a top set for this subject, or a top stream, as this demonstrates their ability level. In reality, if setting is carefully organised, its aim should be to achieve a careful match between teaching style and student, in order to maximise attainment.
- 3. The set or stream where the student starts determines where he or she finishes. Once again, if ability grouping is carefully practised, the groups should be reviewed regularly (at least annually) to ensure a correct fit. The role of puberty, rate of cognitive development, and effect of peer group relationships needs to be

taken into account in the case of all the students, to ensure they are well served by such ability groupings, and there needs to be routine movement up and down accordingly, in consultation with students and parents.

The evidence from primary and secondary education suggests that, overall, structured ability grouping (streaming and setting), of itself has no positive impact on average attainment, and indeed can widen the gap between low- and high-attainers. Therefore as a mechanism for ensuring a good match between teacher style and student learning approaches, it may have some validity as an administrative convenience, but should not be relied upon as a mechanism that automatically leads to improved academic attainment for the majority of students.

In terms of the upper secondary curriculum reorganisations proposed by the European Schools, the term 'streaming' is being used in a different sense, namely as a kind of 'pathway' for different subject areas. This mixing of terms is leading to a degree of confusion. However if we take into account the principles of the Working Group and the Board of Governors (2013-09-D-17-en-5, approved 3, 4 and 5 December 2013), we can see the main issues of concern are rationalising educational programmes, and adjudicating between the conflicting imperatives of relevance, coherence and breadth.

The philosophy of the current proposals requires any curriculum reorganisation to:

- Adapt the studies on offer to *students' interests* faced with the demands of the modern world. (Relevance)
- Take account of the opening up of the European Schools system and of the recommendations made in the different reports: January 2009 University of Cambridge, recent reports of the Chairmen of the European Baccalaureate Examining Board, May 2011 Cavada report. (Relevance)
- Propose solutions for *greater rationalisation* of courses in the secondary cycle. (Coherence)
- Present students with the *same offer of courses* for all the European Schools and Accredited Schools and bring together in a single document information which is currently to be found in various places. (Coherence)
- Guarantee a general education for all students around the *eight key competences* for lifelong learning. (Breadth)

It is also important to consider how the secondary curriculum can best prepare students for access to further and higher education, as this is an understandable ongoing concern for students and their parents. Our recommendation is that the system of language sections is retained, but that all other forms of setting and streaming are abolished, if at all possible. This is therefore relevant to the work being undertaken in the European Schools system on policies related to gifted and talented children, as well as special classes for such students. The argument against the designation of such types of students is complicated; however, we suggest that the adoption of such policies has pedagogic implications not just for these designated students but all the students within the system. In some of the smaller schools language sections cut across year cohorts of students (in order to make viable groups) and we suggest that these practices are only retained if no other arrangements can be made.

# **5.8 Other Types of Groupings**

We need to consider three other important issues that relate to the teaching and learning arrangements made in these European Schools: repeating years, multi-age or multi-grade teaching and the language of instruction.

### **5.8.1 Repeating Years**

Repeating a current grade level the following school year for some students continues to be a common practice in school systems around the world. Arguments in favour of student retention and the reasons to repeat a grade level, include the following: the different levels of maturity exhibited by students; a belief that allowing a student to repeat a year will lead to enhanced performance in the future; a belief that the curriculum is organised in such a way that missing out on some progression steps means that there is no chance of the student accessing later parts of the curriculum, and the threat of retention may motivate students who do not apply themselves in school to invest more effort in their studies.

Research indicates that there is no evidence supporting retention (not being promoted to the next year) as beneficial and that retention may actually be harmful. According to Jimerson *et al.* (2007), research indicates that grade level retention has been shown to enhance a student's learning. While initial academic improvements may occur during the year a student is retained, research studies show that academic achievement gains actually decline within 2-3 years following the repeating of a grade level, suggesting only a temporary positive academic effect of retention.

Further research suggests significant negative effects of retention/repeating a grade level. Some of the negative effects of retention/repeating a grade level are the following: significant financial costs to retaining students; a lowering of self-esteem of retained students; poor rates of school attendance of retained students; noted increases in behavioural problems of these students, including aggressiveness, acting up in the classroom, and a history of suspension or expulsion; and increased drop-out rates. There is some evidence to suggest that when retained children went on to the next grade following the retention of a grade level, they actually performed more poorly on average than if they had gone on without repeating. Typically, students held back do not catch up. Studies suggest that low-performing students learn more when promoted.

### 5.8.2 Multi-Age or Multi-Grade Teaching

Historically, multi-age grouping preceded the introduction of the age-group paradigm in every country of the world (Little, 2006). The organisation of schools based on the age-group paradigm arose principally in industrial areas as a result of rural-urban migration and the need to accommodate larger numbers of children within existing structures. Although this system has remained in place in parts of the world, some countries have reverted to a multi-age structure for what are claimed to be pedagogical reasons.

Internationally there are many different ways in which schools and classes are organised. Learning and teaching in 'multigrade' classes is an extensive feature of countries in the developed world, but is by no means limited to these countries (Little, 2006). However, the age-group paradigm is still widely regarded as the norm by teachers in other countries, and many regard mixed age teaching as a poor relation.

### 5.8.3 Language of Instruction

The language policy of the European Schools has been discussed in chapter three, and here we make a number of recommendations in this regard. Briefly, these are:

- 1. A language policy needs to be developed that explicitly fosters bilingualism, trilingualism and multilingualism, via a stakeholder inclusive process. This needs to cover the entire period from nursery education to school leaving age.
- 2. Language objectives need to be integrated into curriculum documents for all content subjects, regardless of whether these subjects are taught through the students' L1, L2 or L3.
- 3. Secondary level L2 language curricula need to be revised to ensure they integrate more substantive and meaningful content, including cultural content.
- 4. Assessment policies need to be revisited to make sure they support the language learning mission of the European Schools, in particular the use of formative assessment as a tool for language learning.
- 5. The quality of teaching and student learning needs to be moved to the top of the policy agenda in order to ensure that the multilingual and multicultural European Schools are primarily learning-powered institutions.
- 6. Adequate systems need to be securely in place to support language learners with additional needs with regards to the above.
- 7. SWALS and ONL students are adequately catered for.
- 8. New curriculum arrangements (S1-S7) are set in place that allow groupings of students (within language sections) that best accommodate the learning needs of all students. The new arrangements set out below better fulfil this purpose.

One of the primary tenets of bilingual education is that it does not simply involve changing the language of instruction. Teaching and learning practices need to change. It is noteworthy that certain teaching and learning practices tend to have a greater impact on student achievement than others. Similarly, studies in bilingual education demonstrate that pedagogy plays a significant role.

No reorganisation of studies can, in and of itself, fully address students' language learning needs or lead them to achieve the levels of language competence needed to study content subjects through their L2 or L3. A primary principle of bi-/multilingual education is that it is not simply a matter of switching the language of instruction, of offering an additional language of instruction. Issues pertinent to language learning need to be distilled and clearly articulated for the entire school community. As a first step, these issues can be expressed through a language policy that would propose a systematic approach to multilingual education. In addition, content subject curricula and pedagogical practices need to support the simultaneous learning of both language and content. (At the moment, generally speaking, they do not do so.) Further, language learning curricula need to be sufficiently content-based to support students in learning those content subjects taught through their L2, L3 and possibly their L4.

### 5.9 Curriculum Arrangements

In general terms, smaller classes lead to greater opportunities for students to learn. Further, complicated systems of compulsory and optional subjects lead to variability of class size, variability of what can be offered to students in the various schools and variability in learning opportunities. If the system is simplified, rationalised and standardised across the system, then this rationalisation of studies is likely to lead to efficiencies and to lowering of costs (savings can of course be used elsewhere to improve the learning opportunities of students). However, this rationalisation (involving a set of core subjects, based on the eight competences, with fewer option choices being offered) has other curricular implications, which we have discussed above.

Standardisation across the system is another key issue. This relates to centralising and decentralising arrangements within the European Schools system, i.e. whether these decisions about the curriculum should apply to all parts of the system or that different types of schools within the system should be allowed to make these curriculum decisions by themselves. In other words, the choice that needs to be made is between curriculum uniformity within the system or diversity of provision within the system.

# 6. Ways Forward

The philosophy of the current proposals requires any curriculum reorganisation to be relevant, coherent, comprehensive, and allow breadth of study for all students in the system. We therefore need to consider how a series of pathways might look that offer sufficient coherence, relevance and breadth, whilst still being manageable administratively, and allowing smooth transitions to further and higher education. These are both subject and language oriented. A language practice tracks different language learning opportunities in L1, L2, L3 and L4 from S4 upwards, so there is a pedagogical logic to the way children are engaging with language within the EU Schools.

Moving forwards, it is possible to conceive of a series of educational pathways for students at the European Schools that allows a limited degree of specialisation at upper secondary levels, promoting coherence of study and provision of subject teaching across all schools without sacrificing too much in the way of breadth. An approach such as this is likely to reduce existing coherence problems associated with subject choices at individual schools, as manifested in the yearly 'clash tables', and lead to a greater degree of predictability and parity across all European Schools, minimising local variations.

Such a pathway system (with one option choice at S4-S5 and two option choices at S6-S7):

- 1. Offers coherence within a pathway to avoid overloading of timetables;
- 2. Would be easy to replicate across schools in almost all cases, leading to greater parity of provision;
- Encourages breadth and flexibility through the provision of a limited range of optional subjects, for example, allowing students to continue with Science in addition to a strong focus on Arts or Humanities subjects, or vice versa at S6-S7;
- 4. Fits coherently with the expectations of university admissions officers in European universities;
- 5. Introduces more sophisticated and appropriate provision for technological and technical subjects, in keeping with developments globally in terms of higher education and employment, and acknowledging the need for high quality technical and vocational education at school level within Europe.

The approach and arrangements set out below, though they allow a measure of specialisation at S6-S7 still retain the essential quality of being faithful to the eight competences and even more importantly allow for the possibility of subject coherence (though inevitably, as soon as any form of choice is built into the system, individual curriculum coherence is impaired).

### 6.1 Pathways

There are three age ranges to be considered.

#### 6.1.1 S1-S3

Pathway 1 (Core): Communication L1 Language and Literature (4 periods per week)

#### **Integrated Themes:**

- Reading
- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 2 (Core): First Modern Foreign Language

L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

### **Integrated Themes:**

- L2 Reading
- L2 Writing
- L2 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
- L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 3 (Core): Second Modern Foreign Language L3 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# **Integrated Themes:**

- L3 Reading
- L3 Writing
- L3 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L3 Language and Communication
- L3 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 4 (Core): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.)

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# Pathway 5 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies (4 periods per week)

### **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

# Pathway 6 (Core): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study.)

- · Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# Pathway 7 (Core): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# Pathway 8 (Core): Mathematics

(4 periods per week)

# **Integrated Themes:**

- Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions
- Ratio and proportional reasoning
- Connecting measurement and decimals
- Spatial and geometrical reasoning
- Reasoning about data
- Reasoning about uncertainty
- Functional relations between variables

S1-S3 – All students take: pathway 1 (four lessons), pathway 2 (four lessons), pathway 3 (four lessons), pathway 4 (four lessons), pathway 5 (four lessons), pathway 6 (four lessons), pathway 7 (four lessons) and pathway 8 (four lessons). [Total = 32 lessons]

# 6.1.2 S4-S5

Pathway 1 (Core): Communication
L1 Language and Literature
(4 periods per week)

# Integrated Themes:

- Reading
- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 2 (Core): First Modern Foreign Language

# L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# **Integrated Themes:**

- L2 Reading
- L2 Writing
- L2 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
- L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 3 (Core): Second Modern Foreign Language L3 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

### **Integrated Themes:**

- L3 Reading
- L3 Writing
- L3 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L3 Language and Communication
- L3 Language and Communication Dispositions

# Pathway 4 (Core): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.)

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# Pathway 5 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies

(4 periods per week)

# **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

# Pathway 6 (Core): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study.)

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- · Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# Pathway 7 (Core): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# Pathway 8 (Core): Mathematics

(4 periods per week)

# **Integrated Themes:**

- · Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions
- Ratio and proportional reasoning
- · Connecting measurement and decimals
- Spatial and geometrical reasoning
- Reasoning about data
- · Reasoning about uncertainty
- Functional relations between variables

# Pathway 9 (Core): Option Choice

Options offered in Pathway 8 depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school. What this means is that not all these subjects will be offered in the curriculum of individual schools. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. Students choose one option from the following:

- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek
- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy
- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education
- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- · Biochemistry
- · Biotechnology
- Technology
- Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

S4-S5 – All students take: pathway 1 (four lessons), pathway 2 (four lessons), pathway 3 (four lessons), pathway 4 (four lessons), pathway 5 (four lessons), pathway 6 (four lessons), pathway 7 (four lessons), pathway 8 (four lessons) and choose one option (four lessons). [Total = 36 lessons.] Options offered in Pathway 9 depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

6.1.3 S6-S7

Pathway 1 (Core<sup>1</sup>): Communication L1 Language and Literature (4 periods per week) Integrated Themes: • Reading

- Writing
- Speaking and Listening
- Multi-modality
- Knowledge about Language and Communication
- ICT
- Language and Communication Dispositions

<sup>1</sup> Students who choose the Communication stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 1 (Core): Communication.

# Pathway 2 (Core<sup>2</sup>): Modern Foreign Languages L2 Language and Literature

(4 periods per week); to include ONL Irish, Finnish, Maltese, Swedish.

# **Integrated Themes:**

- L2 Reading
- L2 Writing
- L2 Speaking and Listening
- Knowledge about L2 Language and Communication
- L2 Language and Communication Dispositions

<sup>2</sup> All students who choose the language stream in Pathways 8 and 9, are required to take Pathway 2 (Core): Modern Foreign Languages, and in addition have to choose between Pathways 8 and 9.

# Pathway 3 (Core<sup>3</sup>): Humanities

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Humanities Area of Study.)

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

<sup>3</sup> Students who choose the Humanities stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 3 (Core): Humanities.

# Pathway 4 (Core<sup>4</sup>): Performance and Expressive Studies

(4 periods per week)

# **Connected Themes:**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

<sup>4</sup> Students who choose the Performance and Expressive Studies stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 4 (Core): Performance and Expressive Studies.

# Pathway 5 (Core<sup>5</sup>): Science

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes:** (These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Science Area of Study)

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

<sup>5</sup> Students who choose the Science stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 5 (Core): Science.

# Pathway 6 (Core<sup>6</sup>): Social Studies

(4 periods per week)

**Integrated Themes: (**These are not subjects but elements of subjects forming a Social Studies Area of Study.)

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

<sup>6</sup> Students who choose the Social Studies stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 6 (Core): Social Studies.

# Pathway 7 (Core<sup>7</sup>): Mathematics

(4 periods per week)

# Integrated Themes:

- · Relations between quantities and algebraic expressions
- · Ratio and proportional reasoning
- · Connecting measurement and decimals
- · Spatial and geometrical reasoning
- Reasoning about data
- · Reasoning about uncertainty
- Functional relations between variables

<sup>7</sup> Students who choose the Mathematics stream in Pathways 8 and 9 are not required to take Pathway 7 (Core): Mathematics

# Pathway 8: Options (1)<sup>8</sup>

Students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. (Four periods per week)

# **Stream 1: Communication Baccalaureate**

• Elementary Language and Communication

# Stream 2: Language Baccalaureate

- L3
- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek

# **Stream 3: Humanities Baccalaureate**

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# **Stream 4: Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- · Art and Design
- Physical Education

### **Stream 5: Science Baccalaureate**

- Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

# **Stream 6: Social Studies Baccalaureate**

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# **Stream 7: Mathematics Baccalaureate**

• Elementary Mathematics

# Stream 8: Applied Studies Baccalaureate<sup>9</sup>

- Subject A
- Subject B

<sup>8</sup> Options offered in the streams depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

<sup>9</sup> Students choosing this stream would not be required to take Pathway 6.

# Pathway 9: Options (2)<sup>10</sup>

Students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. These are traditional or fragmented subject areas. (Four periods per week)

# **Stream 1: Communication Baccalaureate**

Advanced Language and Communication

# Stream 2: Language Baccalaureate

- L3
- L4
- Latin
- Ancient Greek

# **Stream 3: Humanities Baccalaureate**

- History
- Geography
- Religious Studies and Ethics
- Ancient Civilizations
- Fine Art and History of Art
- Music History and Appreciation
- Law
- Archaeology
- Architecture
- Philosophy

# **Stream 4: Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate**

- Music
- Drama
- Dance
- Art and Design
- Physical Education

### **Stream 5: Science Baccalaureate**

- · Physics
- Chemistry
- Biology
- Biochemistry
- Biotechnology
- Technology, including Computer Science
- Earth Science
- Astronomy
- Medicine

### **Stream 6: Social Studies Baccalaureate**

- Psychology
- Sociology
- Statistical Science
- Economics
- Business Studies
- Political Science

# **Stream 7: Mathematics Baccalaureate**

Additional Mathematics

# **Stream 8: Applied Studies Baccalaureate**

- Vocational Subject A
- Vocational Subject B

<sup>10</sup> Options offered in the streams depend on the availability of resources and the grouping possibilities within each school.

# 6.1.4 Student Routes at S6 and S7

- Student One (Communication Baccalaureate): Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Stream 1, Pathway 9 Stream 1.
- Student Two (Language Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 2, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 2.
- Student Three (Humanities Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 3, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 3.

- Student Four (Performative and Expressive Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Choice from Stream 4, Pathway 9 Complementary Choice from Stream 4.
- Student Five (Science Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 6, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 Choice from Stream 5, Pathway 9 Complementary Choice from Stream 5.
- Student Six (Social Studies Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 7, Pathway 8 – Choice from Stream 6, Pathway 9 – Complementary Choice from Stream 6.
- Student Seven (Mathematics Baccalaureate): Pathway 1, Pathway 2, Pathway 3, Pathway 4, Pathway 5, Pathway 6, Pathway 8 Stream 7, Pathway 9 Stream 7.

The issue of whether students need to take an advanced Mathematics course as a requirement for university entry to study physics, for example, would depend on the level of Mathematics offered in Pathway (core) seven, and, more importantly, on how the Science stream curriculum was constructed, so that it is inclusive of those knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions designated as advanced and in relation to Mathematics.

# 6.1.5 Language of Instruction

A series of decisions have to be made about the language of instruction for the range of courses in the new curriculum (see below). Because the EU schools vary so much in size and organizational arrangements, then compromises may have to be made with regards to our model for language of instruction in the new curriculum. This refers to the dominant language used in the classroom. However, teachers who are highly proficient, i.e. have native-like fluency in other languages than their first language, can be deemed qualified from a language perspective to teach these classes. The ideal model that we offer here has to take account of a range of distinct types of groupings:

- One L1s: Groups in which students have the same L1 or native-like proficiency in the L1;
- Mixed L1s: Groups in which there are more than two different L1s represented among the students;
- Students without a Language Section (SWALS);
- Subject-specific pathway courses where there is one teacher for the whole of the course;
- Subject-specific pathway courses where there is more than one teacher for the course;
- Subject-specific pathways related to a modern foreign language.

Course	One	Mixed	SWALS	One	More	Modern
	L1	Groups		Teach	than one	Foreign
				er	Teacher	Language
Communication L1 Language and Literature – S1-S3	L1	L1	L1	L1	L1	
First Modern Foreign Language – S1-S3	L2	L2	L2 (supported)	L2		Language of MFL
Second Modern Foreign Language – S1-S3	L3	L3	L3 (supported)	L3		Language of MFL
Humanities – S1-S3	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	L2	
Performance and Expressive Studies – S1-S3	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Social Studies – S1- S3	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Science – S1-S3	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Mathematics – S1- S3	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Communication L1 Language and Literature – S4-S5	L1	L1	L1	L1	L1	
First Modern Foreign Language – S4-S5	L2	L2	L2 (supported)	L2		Language of MFL
Second Modern Foreign Language – S4-S5	L3	L3	L3 (supported)	L3		Language of MFL
Humanities – S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	L2	
Performance and Expressive Arts – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Social Studies – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Mathematics – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		

L4 – S4-S5	L4	L4	L4 (supported)	L4	Language of MFL
Latin – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Ancient Greek – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
History – S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Geography – S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Religious Studies and Ethics – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Ancient Civilizations - S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Fine Art and History of Art – S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Music History and Appreciation – S4- S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Law – S4-S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Archaeology – S4- S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Architecture – S4- S5	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2	
Philosophy – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Music – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Drama – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	

Dance – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Art and Design – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Physical Education – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Physics – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Chemistry – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biochemistry – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biotechnology – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Technology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Computer Science – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Earth Science – S4- S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Astronomy – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	

Medicine – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Psychology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Sociology – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Statistical Science – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Economics – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Business Studies – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Political Science – S4-S5	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Language and Communication (L1) – S6-S7	L1	L1	L1 (supported)	L1	L1	
Elementary Language and Communication (L1) – S6-S7	L1	L1	L1 (supported)	L1	L1	
Advanced Language and Communication (L1) – S6-S7	L1	L1	L1 (supported)	L1	L1	
Language and Communication (L2) – S6-S7	L2	L2	L2 (supported)	L2		Language of MFL
Mathematics – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		

Science– S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Expressive and Performative Studies– S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Social Studies– S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	L1	
Humanities – S6-S7	L2	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L2	L2	
Elementary Mathematics – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Advanced Mathematics – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
L3 – S6-S7	L3	L3	L3 (supported)	L3		Language of MFL
L4 – S6-S7	L4	L4	L4 (supported)	L4		Language of MFL
Latin – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Ancient Greek – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
History – S6-S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2		
Geography – S6-S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2		
Religious Studies and Ethics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1		
Political Science – S6-S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L2		

Fine Art and History	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
of Art – S6-S7		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Music History and	L2	L2 of	L2	L2		
Appreciation – S6-		the	of			
S7		Majority	-			
57		wajonty	the Majority			
Law – S6-S7	L2	L2 of	(supported) L2 of the	L2		
Law - 30-37						
		the	Majority			
A reheadle and CC		Majority	(supported)			
Archaeology – S6-	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
S7		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Architecture – S6-	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
S7		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Philosophy – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of	L1		
		the	the Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Music – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of	L1		
		the	the Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Drama – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Dance – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Art and Design –	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
S6-S7		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Analant Oblight of the		10-6				
Ancient Civilizations	L2	L2 of	L2 of the	L2		
– S6-S7		the	Majority			
Dhusias 00.07		Majority	(supported)			
Physics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Chemistry – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			
		Majority	(supported)			
Biology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of	L1 of the	L1		
		the	Majority			

		Majority	(supported)		
Biochemistry – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Biotechnology – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Technology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Computer Science – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Earth Science – S6- S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Astronomy – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Medicine – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Psychology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Sociology – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Statistical Science – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Economics – S6-S7	L1	L1 of the Majority	L1 of the Majority (supported)	L1	
Business Studies – S6-S7	L2	L2 of the Majority	L2 of the Majority (supported)	L1	

### 6.1.6 Timetabling

- There are now nine slots on the timetable for S4-S7, each of them equates to four periods. At S1-S3 there are eight slots on the timetable. [Total Number of Periods S1-S3 = 32; S4-S5=36; S6-S7=36.]
- Pathway 9 (S4-S5) and Pathways 8 and 9 (S6-S7) have their own timetabled slots.
- The majority of core and option subjects at S1-S3, S4-S5 and S6-S7 are taught by one teacher. In some core subjects (i.e. Humanities, Social Studies, Expressive and Performative Arts) there may be a need to teach the subject using more than one teacher. This depends on the make-up of the new curriculum for these core subjects and the availability of teachers to teach either the whole or specific parts. In all these cases the language of instruction should be the same across the subject.

### **6.2 The Baccalaureate**

### 6.2.1 The European Schools Baccalaureate

This is a summative form of assessment. Currently:

- Candidates take three oral examinations.
- Candidates take five written examinations: Language 1 or Advanced Language 1, Language 2 or Advanced Language 2, Mathematics (5 periods) or Mathematics (3 periods), Option (4 periods) and Option (4 periods).
- The following three factors are taken into consideration for the Baccalaureate: the average preliminary mark C expressed out of 100, the average written examinations mark W expressed out of 100, and the average oral examinations mark O expressed out of 100.
- The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts will be as follows: 50 per cent for the average preliminary mark C, 35 per cent for the average W for the written examinations, and 15 per cent for the average O for the oral examinations. The final result = 0.50 C + 0.35 W + 0.15 O.
- The preliminary mark is made up of the following: class marks (A marks) and part examination marks (B marks).
- Class marks account for 20 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A class mark will be given for each subject taken in year 7, with the exception of religion/ethics, at the end of each semester.
- The marks for the examinations part will account for 30 marks out of 50 for purposes of calculating the preliminary mark (C mark). A mark will be given for each subject, with the exception of religion/ethics, on the basis of the results obtained in the part examination.
- The following can be the subject of written and oral examinations: compulsory subjects (with the exception of physical education and religion/ethics), options, and advanced subjects.

### 6.2.2 New Arrangements

It is suggested that:

- Baccalaureate Rules are amended so that each student takes eight examinations the determination of each of these examinations, i.e. whether it includes oral, coursework and/or written papers, and the relations between them, is discussed below.
- Forms of discriminatory groupings, such as streaming, setting, multi-age and multigrade arrangements, are minimised insofar as resources within the system and institutions allow this to happen.
- The nine-year upper tenure limit for European Schools teachers, and the loss of organizational knowledge that is associated with removing these skilled practitioners at the end of their tenure, often to be replaced with a Chargé de Cours (locally hired) teacher who is not appointed via the same route, is reviewed.
- Candidates take eight examinations: Language and Communication (L1), Mathematics, Language and Communication (L2), Humanities, Expressive and Performative Studies, Science, Social Studies, Option 1, Option 2. In Option 1, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway. In Option 2, students choose between streams. They are only allowed to make one choice from their stream in this pathway.
- Each examination consists of four elements: coursework, practical, oral and a written paper. The proportion of the final total mark for the examination allotted to the various parts depends on the curriculum content (i.e. knowledge constructs, skills and dispositions) of the subject area. In other words, not every subject should be tested through all four elements, but only through those elements that refer to the type of curriculum content of the subject (see below). For example, Language and Communication (L1) is tested through 30% coursework (C), 20% oral (O) and 50% written examination (WE). The final result = 0.30 C + 0.20 O + 0.50 WE.
- Class marks are no longer awarded as this is a summative examination.
- Coursework assignments are handed in by the student six months before the date of the examination in each subject. Orals and practicals are conducted one month before the date of the examination in each subject. Coursework, oral and practical completion and assessment rules need to be written.

The following principles apply to coursework completion and assessment:

- Subject-specific task(s) are generated by the inspectors for each area of the curriculum that is awarding coursework marks. Each coursework task is criterion-referenced with those criteria being open and available to students. Marks are allocated to each criterion and made public.
- Coursework is completed in non-regulated settings.
- Coursework is marked by the teacher, sample-moderated by the Baccalaureate office, and sample-moderated by an external examiner (to the system), who in addition would benchmark the marking against comparable systems.
- Marks would not be released until the final examination result had been declared.

The following principles apply to oral completion and assessment.

- Oral questions and tasks are generated by the inspectors and the Baccalaureate Office for each area of the curriculum that is awarding oral marks. Each oral assessment is criterion-referenced with those criteria being open and available to students. Marks are allocated to each criterion and made public.
- Oral assessments are completed in regulated settings.
- Oral assessments are conducted and marked by the teacher and audio-recorded. These oral recordings are sample-moderated by the Baccalaureate office and the inspectors, and sample-moderated by an external examiner (to the system), who in addition would benchmark the marking against comparable systems.
- Marks would not be released until the final examination result had been declared.

The following principles apply to practical completion and assessment:

- Subject-specific tasks are generated by the inspectors and the Baccalaureate Office for each area of the curriculum that is awarding practical marks. Each practical task is criterion-referenced with those criteria being open and available to students. Marks are allocated to each criterion and made public.
- Practicals are completed in regulated settings.
- Practicals are marked by the teacher, sample-moderated by the Baccalaureate Office and the inspectors, and sample-moderated by an external examiner (to the system), who in addition would benchmark the marking against comparable systems.
- Marks would not be released until the final examination result had been declared.

The following principles apply to written paper completion and assessment:

- Subject-specific written papers are generated by the inspectors and the Baccalaureate Office, one paper for each area of the curriculum that is being examined by a written paper. Each written paper is criterion-referenced with those criteria being open and available to students. Marks are allocated to each criterion and made public.
- Written papers are completed in regulated settings and invigilated by the teachers.
- Written papers are marked by teachers from other schools or by the Baccalaureate Office or by the appropriate inspectors, sample-moderated by the Baccalaureate Office and the Inspectorate, and sample-moderated by an external examiner (to the system), who in addition would benchmark the marking against comparable systems.
- Marks would not be released until the final examination result had been declared.

The Baccalaureate is awarded with a percentage average of the total marks awarded in each subject. For example, a student is awarded the following marks:

European School System Evaluation - Final Report

In addition, this student is awarded a Science Baccalaureate.

Consideration could be given to differential weighting of marks between core and option subjects. Table Two below sets out the proportions of marks allocated to the four elements of the examination: coursework, oral, practical, written paper.

Subject	Coursework	Practical/	Examination
		Oral	= = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =
Language and Communication (L1)	30%	20% O	50%
Elementary Language and	30%	20% O	50%
Communication (L1)	0.001		500/
Advanced Language and Communication (L1)	30%	20% O	50%
Language and Communication (L2)	30%	20% O	50%
Mathematics	30%		70%
Science	25%	25% P	50%
Expressive and Performative Studies	20%	40% P	40%
Social Studies	30%		70%
Humanities	30%		70%
Elementary Mathematics	30%		70%
Advanced Mathematics	30%		70%
L3	30%	20% O	50%
L4	30%	20% O	50%
Latin	30%		70%
Ancient Greek	30%		70%
History	30%		70%
Geography	30%		70%
Religious Studies and Ethics	30%		70%
Political Science	30%		70%
Fine Art and History of Art	30%		70%
Music History and Appreciation	30%		70%
Law	30%		70%
Archaeology	30%		70%
Architecture	30%		70%
Philosophy	30%		70%
Music	20%	40% P	40%
Drama	20%	40% P	40%
Dance	20%	40% P	40%
Art and Design	20%	40% P	40%
Ancient Civilizations	30%		70%
Physics	25%	25% P	50%
Chemistry	25%	25% P	50%
Biology	25%	25% P	50%
Biochemistry	25%	25% P	50%

Biotechnology	25%	25% P	50%
Technology	25%	25% P	50%
Computer Science	25%	25% P	50%
Earth Science	25%	25% P	50%
Astronomy	25%	25% P	50%
Medicine	25%	25% P	50%
Psychology	25%	25% P	50%
Sociology	25%	25% P	50%
Statistical Science	25%	25% P	50%
Economics	30%		70%
Business Studies	25%	25% P	50%

### 6.2.3 The European Schools Baccalaureate Unit

This unit with the inspectors would have the following responsibilities:

- 1. Setting the tasks for the four elements of the examination: coursework, oral, practical and written paper, and ensuring that the tasks comprehensively cover the syllabuses.
- 2. Writing the marking criteria for the four elements of the examination.
- 3. Constructing the marking grid for all the elements of the examination.
- 4. Co-ordinating the examination in the schools.
- 5. Sample moderating the four elements of the examination.
- 6. Coordinating the work of the external examiner.
- 7. Publishing the final awards.
- 8. Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the European Schools System Baccalaureate.

### 6.3 The Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit

#### 6.3.1 Functions

The Curriculum and Pedagogic Unit would have three general functions:

1. Write the new curricula for the following courses (i.e. curriculum standards, pedagogic approaches and assessment protocols), depending on demand and available resources in the schools:

### S1-S3

Core Communication L1 Language and Literature Core Modern Foreign Languages L2 Language and Literature Core Humanities Core Performance and Expressive Studies Core Science Core Social Science Core Mathematics

### S4-S5

Core Communication L1 Language and Literature Core Modern Foreign Languages L2 Language and Literature **Core Humanities** Core Performance and Expressive Studies **Core Science Core Social Science Core Mathematics** Option L3 Option L4 **Option Latin Option Ancient Greek Option History Option Geography Option Religious Studies and Ethics Option Ancient Civilizations** Option Fine Art and History of Art **Option Music History and Appreciation Option Law Option Archaeology Option Architecture Option Philosophy Option Music Option Drama Option Dance** Option Art and Design **Option Physics Option Chemistry Option Biology Option Biochemistry Option Biotechnology Option Technology Option Computer Science Option Earth Science Option Astronomy Option Medicine Option Psychology Option Sociology Option Statistical Science Option Economics Option Business Studies Option Political Science** 

# S6-S7

Core Communication L1 Language and Literature Core Modern Foreign Languages L2 Language and Literature **Core Humanities Core Performance and Expressive Studies** Core Science **Core Social Science Core Mathematics** Option Elementary Communication L1 Language and Literature Option Advanced Communication L1 Language and Literature **Option Elementary Mathematics Option Advanced Mathematics Option L3 Option L4 Option Latin Option Ancient Greek Option History Option Geography Option Religious Studies and Ethics Option Ancient Civilizations** Option Fine Art and History of Art **Option Music History and Appreciation Option Law Option Archaeology Option Architecture Option Philosophy Option Music Option Drama Option Dance** Option Art and Design **Option Physics Option Chemistry Option Biology Option Biochemistry Option Biotechnology Option Technology Option Computer Science Option Earth Science Option Astronomy Option Medicine Option Psychology Option Sociology Option Statistical Science Option Economics Option Business Studies Option Political Science** 

- 2. Renew the syllabuses to keep them up-to-date.
- 3. Develop and implement an in-service programme of study for teachers

This programme would have the following general learning outcomes (sometimes expressed as curriculum standards) for the practising teacher. Each teacher should:

- Update their body of knowledge (which includes cognitions, skills and dispositions) that constitutes the content knowledge domain in teaching.
- Understand how this reconstituted body of knowledge (which includes cognitions, skills and dispositions) can be translated into pedagogic knowledge, and strengthen the capacity to translate the one into the other.
- Update their body of knowledge (which includes cognitions, skills and dispositions) relating to the four foundational forms of knowledge, i.e. psychology of education, sociology of education, history of education, and philosophy of education; and their applications in schools.
- Update their understandings of systemic and institutional educational structures in Europe.
- Undertake action research projects and take part in teacher learning communities, and be supported in this activity.
- Reconstitute their classroom teaching dispositions relating to performance, behaviour, communication, and relations with students.
- Strengthen their capacity to apply knowledge, skills and dispositions in educational settings.
- Strengthen their capacity to behave in ethically appropriate ways in different circumstances.
- Strengthen their capacity to appropriate and apply professional standards in real-life educational settings.
- Strengthen their capacity for independent and workplace learning over the lifespan of a professional career in the European School System.
- Reconstitute those strategies that relate to classroom management, with particular reference to the maintenance of discipline and maintaining a positive learning environment.
- Revisit the general principles of learning, and in particular, how all learning is context-specific and related to developmental stage; reconstitute those strategies for applying each of the theories of learning in the classroom; strengthen their capacity to apply the various teaching and learning strategies in the classroom; and strengthen those dispositions which are required for implementation of these teaching strategies.
- Strengthen their capacities for, and dispositions relating to planning.
- Regenerate their capacity to read and construct educational texts, such as curricula, syllabuses, textbooks, policy and media documents, where those capacities refer to critical thinking, educational literacy, re-conceptualisation, and textual application.
- Continue to use the spoken and written language clearly, fluently and appropriately to interact in different educational contexts; and recognise and appreciate Europe's linguistic diversity.
- Continue to use arguments and reasoning when analysing situations, identifying

problems, formulating questions, expressing judgements and providing solutions to problems.

- Select, analyse, evaluate and share information from different sources, and use the technical resources available for in-depth study and continuous extension of their knowledge.
- Be familiar with the human rights and values that favour democratic life in Europe, putting them into practice when analysing situations and making decisions responsibly and in accordance with the law.
- Recognise and value different cultural practices and processes, and contribute to respectful coexistence with regards to social, ethnic, cultural and linguistic diversity.
- Continue to develop knowledge of self; the capacity to project the self in present and future educational settings; and the capacity to regulate the self.
- Care for and maintain high professional standards throughout a working career.

### 6.3.2 Teacher Professional Development

A further improvement strategy for schools is providing opportunities for teachers to develop their practice. Apart from the content and methodological knowledge that European School teachers need in order to plan and teach a lesson, they also have to take a variety of other factors into consideration and integrate them in a coherent, efficient and pedagogically effective way. Among these are the previous knowledge, schooling biographies and expectations of their students, the individual differences between them (e.g. abilities, interests and motivations), the objectives of the programme and the overall institution, as well as their own pedagogical aims, theoretical assumptions and values. Teachers have to make a considerable number of instantaneous and ad hoc decisions: they need to react to and take the lead in classroom interactions and modify their plans and methodological procedures according to the needs of students at specific points in time during the lesson. Ideally they should create an atmosphere that encourages learning and communication and make sure that the task level is neither too high nor too low. In addition to this, institutions as well as classes have their own particular norms and patterns of interaction and communication. Teachers play a key role in mediating between this institutional culture and the students. They usually determine the content of classroom talk, organize the distinct phases of the lesson, determine the behaviour that is expected from students, select who is permitted to respond to a question or contribute to a discussion, decide what kind of answers are regarded as valid, and so forth.

The fact that teachers have to take a multitude of sequential and simultaneous decisions which include personal, interpersonal, interactive, disciplinary, pedagogic and institutional factors requires a new approach to in-service teacher-training and development. Imposing a pre-defined and fixed innovation on teachers (and students) in diverse institutional and regional contexts in a coercive, top-down fashion is counter-productive and likely to make teachers revert to 'safe' routinised practices. It seems more promising to encourage practitioners to try out new ideas in their classroom, to make adjustments, generate new material and justify their decisions. To this end an awareness of the contexts teachers work in and their own behavioural and communicative patterns has to be developed. Participants have to be enabled to analyse their own classes, strengthen their communicative

competencies and classroom management strategies, and amplify their pool of teaching resources.

Although the concept of the 'reflective practitioner' (Schon, 2005) has become extremely influential in teacher education and training, the concept has also, sometimes been used as a slogan. It is therefore crucial to make concrete suggestions about how reflexivity can be fostered in professional development workshops. The following list constitutes an amplified version of the practical suggestions we consider particularly useful for the present context:

- Teachers familiarise themselves with the new ideas, their objectives, rationale, contents and procedures and experiment with these elements in their actual classrooms. They engage in processes of developing their professional practice and at the same time adapt, refine and contribute to the refinement of the curriculum being implemented.
- Teachers reflect on their past and current teaching practice e.g. through a teacher portfolio or a professional autobiography, two genres in which they can explore, either privately or publicly, their own development, positive and critical experiences which have shaped their career, changing goals, values and expectations among other issues.
- They reflect upon their professional practices, routine activities and values in their institutional, socio-cultural, economic and political context, i.e. from different angles and perspectives. This might encourage the redefinition and re-conceptualisation of problems and their potential solutions.
- Practitioners share teaching material and exchange views of and experiences with particular pedagogic strategies with peers. This allows them to get to know alternatives and to amplify their own pool of resources.
- They look beyond their own classroom through peer coaching, team teaching and classroom observation. Again, they can learn from others and contribute to the learning of their peers.
- Teachers are introduced to and employ methods of analyzing classroom interaction and communication in relation to contextual affordances and constraints.
- They may seek feedback from their students who are a great but often underrated source of teacher development for example, through individual and group journals and discussions. They also monitor students' development and learning.
- Practitioners connect with the existing knowledge base and research either through professional or academic publications that relate to specific relevant issues, such as for example, classroom management or student motivation. These readings could be shared as a stimulus for professional dialogue among peers.
- Teachers engage in collaborative inquiry, e.g. through action research.
- They share and publish the generated knowledge so that it can inform practices in other schools and contribute to a pool of resources for all teachers involved.

This list can obviously be amplified and adapted according to particular needs that arise in the process. In the following section we will outline the goals and procedures of Action Research.

#### 6.3.3 Action Research

One area that attempts to overcome the gap between theory and teaching practice by involving teachers as agents in actual investigations is *Action Research* (AR). Action Research seeks to solve practical, mostly classroom-based problems and to foster the practical judgment of actors in real situations. Involving teachers in curriculum development and implementation allows practitioners to 'own' the knowledge they generate. It is assumed that innovation is more likely to be accepted if teachers are involved in the design of materials that is relevant for their students and adapted to their needs. Since curriculum development depends upon a high level of professional judgment, it is appropriate to build professional development around a teacher-as-local-expert model.

This comprises a series of steps:

- Areas of practical concern are identified: *What is the focus of enquiry?*
- These areas of concern are expressed as questions: What question needs to be answered to understand and solve the problem?
- The purpose is identified:
   What is the enquiry for?
   Who benefits from the investigation?
- Evidence is collected to enable these questions to be answered: What do we already know about the focus for enquiry? What do we need to know in order to answer the question? How can we access this information?
- This allows the practitioners to modify their perceptions about their practice, to identify change mechanisms and to evaluate the state of readiness of the school and the individual participants:

Does the empirical data confirm our hypothesis? Has the data changed our understanding of the problem? Who needs to be involved in the change? Are these individuals in favour of the change?

- Changes are made by the practitioner to their practice.
- The effects of these changes are monitored and evaluated: What kind of effects does the intervention have? Are these the effects we expected? What needs to be changed in order to bring about the desired effects?
- The experiences and new insights are shared with others in similar contexts: *How and where do we share the outcomes?*
- A new research programme is instituted: Where does this investigation lead to? What will happen next?
- And the practitioner starts a new action research cycle.

The knowledge created through Action Research is both unique and generalisable. It originates in a particular institutional context with particular agents but it can at the same

time inform practices in other schools and contribute to their pool of resources whenever the unique characteristics of the original context are made explicit.

Action Research is based on democratic procedures and values and can involve reflection upon the internal dynamics of the workplace, i.e. the way students, teachers and administrators interrelate and interact in an institution. Ideally, Action Research projects emphasize collaboration, access to and sharing of information and knowledge, openmindedness and dialogue. Building and sustaining Teacher Learning Communities (TLCs) is hence an essential precondition for effective Action Research cycles.

### 6.3.4 Teacher Learning Communities and Collaborative Enquiry

Interpersonal and interdisciplinary exchange and collaboration still seems to be the exception rather than the rule and teachers work in a fairly isolated fashion. Effective professional development should not only encourage reflection and lifelong learning on an individual level but also collaboration through Teacher Learning Communities (TLCs). Such communities share and critically interrogate their practices in a collaborative, inclusive and growth promoting fashion and ultimately pursue the common goal of improving their effectiveness for the benefit of their students. There are several additional reasons why TLCs are particularly appropriate:

- TLCs are a non-threatening venue allowing teachers to notice weaknesses in their content and pedagogic knowledge and get help with these deficiencies.
- TLCs are embedded in the day-to-day realities of teachers' classrooms and schools, and thus provide a time and place where teachers can hear real-life stories from colleagues that show the benefits of adopting these techniques in situations similar to their own. Without that kind of local reassurance, there is little chance teachers will risk upsetting the prevailing classroom contract. Even though it is limiting, the old contract at least allowed teachers to maintain some form of order and matched the expectations of most principals and colleagues.
- As teachers adjust their practice, they are risking both disorder and less-thanaccomplished performance on the part of their students and themselves. Being a member of a community of teacher-learners engaged together in a change process provides the support teachers need to take such risks. In short, TLCs provide a forum for supporting teachers in converting the curricular reform into 'lived' practices within their classrooms.
- Collaborative enquiry and learning has great transformative potential as it involves larger sections of the teaching force and enhances their capacity to deal with change.
- School-embedded TLCs are sustained over time, allowing change to occur developmentally. Knowledge created will also be disseminated in real time.
- The collaborative enquiry is an inclusive activity and thus contributes to the generation and maintenance of a learning organisation. The involvement of the entire institution in a curricular reform is particularly important in contexts where a mismatch exists between the operational logic of the administrative and the academic system, usually at the expense of the latter.
- Collaborative enquiry creates professional knowledge that is potentially relevant to larger populations of teachers and can hence be fruitfully transferred to other schools.

While collaboration in and through TLCs is generally supportive of teacher growth and development, particular group dynamics can also inhibit development. Teachers might for example be resistant to sharing their knowledge with peers or collude in withholding information. This, in turn, could be caused by particular interpersonal or intergroup dynamics as well as by the very institutional conditions under which these teachers work. It is therefore of utmost importance for the facilitators to link collaboration explicitly with norms, equal opportunities and transparent rules - some predefined, some negotiated by the group - for participation. They should encourage sharing, mutual trust, respect, help, open-mindedness and questioning of taken-for-granted practices and beliefs. Above all, the teacher developers should create a sense of community and emphasize a common sense of purpose that helps to sustain commitment and collective responsibility among members. Arrangements for cross-grouping of teachers from different grades, different disciplines and different schools can be particularly valuable as they facilitate the emergence of discourse communities on the basis of shared professional knowledge and interests rather than interpersonal alliances.

The next chapter will discuss some of the implications of managing major change initiatives and suggest ways of implementing the new curriculum.

# 7. Change Management

Insight into problems faced by an education system and awareness of potential solutions do not necessarily lead to the ability to act in an effective manner in order to guide stakeholders in instituting a change. The rapid and successful implementation of reforms in a school system is directly dependent on the quality of the knowledge, skills and thinking that a system and those that introduce its planned reforms bring to the reform process. Moreover, innovations and reforms call for new and often substantially improved, knowledge, skills and thinking in several domains. This includes knowledge about obstacles to change at both the instrumental and affective levels and about the change process itself.

Kotter (2012) details eight steps that characterise effective change: establishing a legitimate sense of urgency; creating a guiding coalition with enough power and knowledge to lead the change; developing strategy and vision; communicating the change vision; empowering broad-based action; generating short-term wins and celebrating them; consolidating gains and producing more change; and anchoring new approaches in the work culture. Kotter warns that it is particularly in the later stages of a change process when progress is being made toward achieving goals that change is likely to fail because people are then often tired and feel enough has been accomplished. If planned changes are not sufficiently integrated with organisational routines, they tend to dissipate. Applying Kotter's eight steps is far from being a simple mechanistic process. It requires a solid knowledge about communications, planning, stakeholder inclusion, knowledge management and the development of systems, as well as commitment to the planned change. In addition, Kotter (2002) also stresses the need for planned changes to appeal as much to the heart as the mind. In his most recent work, Kotter (2014) argues that in times of accelerated change, organisations need two systems that operate in concert: (1) traditional hierarchies, and (2) flexible networks staffed with people from throughout an organisation who are empowered to propose and lead change.

In reforming education systems, Fullan (2001) proposes: maintaining a focus on moral purpose; understanding the change process; increasing coherence among various aspects of a planned change; relationship-building; knowledge creation and sharing; and building commitment among an organisation's internal and external members (stakeholders). Fullan focuses on consciously being aware of, shaping and using the ideational realm of aspirations, commitment and values, as well as on the mechanics of how people work together, create and manage knowledge. His work suggests that particular care has to be given to ensure that various documents, be those vision statements, plans or polices, are aligned with one another so each supports the other, and core messages and directions are clear to those reading and implementing the documents.

However, despite what is known about educational change, it is noteworthy that education systems and their institutional arrangements are stubbornly resistant to change. Argyris (2010) goes even further arguing that organisations and their leaders tend to be 'trapped in the status quo' and in their own behaviours. These behaviours are often characterised by a tendency to blame others, and self-deception and rationalisations (Arbinger Institute, 2010). Similarly, Kegan and Lahey (2009) identify a common malaise of 'immunity to change' at both the individual and institutional levels. They posit that if a leader has not gone through a significant personal change process, the change that he or she leads tends to be shallow.

Two central messages about overcoming resistance to change rise out of the work of leading thinkers in change management. The first is that those leading change require high levels of meta-cognitive, meta-affective and meta-social awareness. The second is that people arrive at work with their personal understandings and feelings, and that these need to be explored in relationship to work in order to understand their impact on the work process. In other words, change in the workplace almost always requires more than mechanical or technical solutions. Whatever changes are sought, usually these also need to lead to a change in beliefs, feelings, knowledge and behaviours, if a change is to be sustainable.

To move beyond purely mechanistic solutions, Kegan and Lahey (2009) argue that this requires the identification of those assumptions, which are driving decision-making. Assumptions are something we take as being true without thorough investigation. For example, if a stated organisational commitment is to distribute leadership in order to ultimately improve student learning, a leader may still not delegate sufficiently because he or she does not wish to lose control. He or she may believe that holding onto control is a way of maintaining standards. Until that underlying assumption is challenged through analysis, and the development of a belief in the capacity of others to lead, substantial change will not take place. Kegan and Lahey (*ibid*.) propose that individuals need to be supported in exploring their own individual immunity to planned changes, and that the institution needs to explore its collective immunity to the desired or planned change. Without challenging underlying assumptions at both the personal and institutional level, it will be difficult for an organisation to institute change.

Three questions are relevant here:

- Having identified a series of problems in the system and suggested solutions to them, how can these solutions be implemented?
- What are the deep order obstacles to these suggested solutions and how can these be overcome?
- What are the potential intended and unintended consequences of these proposed implementations?

The following activities in the European School system need to be undertaken:

- Setting up the new curriculum and examinations units;
- Writing the new curricula;
- · Consulting with relevant stakeholders about the new curricula;
- Revising the new curricula;
- Setting in place in the schools new arrangements for teaching the new curricula, i.e. new arrangements of resources, including teacher resources.
- Instituting and institutionalising new in-service arrangements for teachers in the schools to allow them to develop pedagogic approaches for these new curricula, and for their long-term professional development.
- Writing the new rules for the Baccalaureate.
- Over a period of time introducing the new curricula and the new Baccalaureate arrangements into the system.

- Liaising with the European University Sector to ensure the credibility of the new European Schools System Baccalaureate.
- Monitoring over time the introduction and institutionalisation of these new arrangements.

# 8. References

(References to European School system texts are in the body of the work.)

Abrahams, I. and Reiss, M.J. (2012) Practical work: its effectiveness in primary and secondary schools in England, *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 49, 1035-55.

Arbinger Institute (2010) *Leadership and Self-Deception: Getting out of the Box*, San Francisco: Berrett-Koehler Publishers.

Argyris, C. (2010) *Organizational Traps: Leadership, Culture, Organizational Design*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Beardsmore, H. (1993) The European School Model, Clevedon: Multilingual Matters.

Banfi, C. and Rettaroli, S. (2008) Staff Profiles in Minority and Prestigious Bilingual Education Contexts in Argentina, in C. Helot, and A.-M. De Mejia (eds) *Forging Multilingual Spaces: Integrating Perspectives on Majority and Minority Bilingual Education*, Bristol: Multilingual Matters, pp.140-180.

Barker, V. and Millar, R. (2000) Students' reasoning about basic chemical thermodynamics and chemical bonding: what changes occur during a context-based post-16 chemistry course? *International Journal of Science Education*, 22, 1171-1200.

Bennett, J., Lubben, F., and Hogarth, S. (2007) Bringing science to life: A synthesis of the research evidence on the effects of context-based and STS approaches to science teaching, *Science Education*, 91, 347-370.

Brinton, D.M., Snow, A.M. and Wesche, M. (2011) *Content-based Second Language Instruction (5<sup>th</sup> edition)*, Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press.

Bulmer, J. (1990) 'Becoming a European: languages and nationalities in a European School', *Ricerca Educativa*, 3-4 (number of pages not specified).

Cambridge University, Department of International Examinations (2009) *Final Report on the External Evaluation of the European Baccalaureate*, Cambridge: University of Cambridge.

Chamot, A. U. and O'Malley, J. M. (1996) 'The Cognitive Academic Language Learning Approach (CALLA): A model for linguistically diverse classrooms', *The Elementary School Journal*, 96, (3), pp. 259-273.

Cloud, N., Genesee, F. and Hamayan, E. (2000) *Dual Language Instruction: A Handbook for Enriched Education*, Portsmouth, NH: Heinle and Heinle.

Council of Europe (2011) *Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, Teaching, Assessment*, Strasbourg: Council of Europe.

Delors, J. (1993) Letter to the European Schools, Reprinted in *Schola Europaea*: 1953-1993. Brussels: European School. Echevarria, J., Short, D. and Powers, K. (2006) School reform and standards-based education: An instructional model for English language learners, *Journal of Educational Research*, *99*, (4), pp. 195-210.

European Commission (2007) Report, European Parliament.

Finaldi-Baratieri, D. (2000) The "Only" European schools in the European Union? *European University Institute Working Papers*, HEC No. 2000/6.

Fortune, T.W. and Tedick, D. (2014) Two-way Immersion (presentation), Tallinn, Estonia.

Fullan, M. (2001) Leading in a Culture of Change, San Francisco: Jossey-Bass

General Secretary European Schools (2011) Report, European Schools Network.

Hall, A., Reiss, M. J., Rowell C. and Scott, C. (2003) 'Designing and implementing a new advanced level biology course', *Journal of Biological Education*, 37: 161-167.

Harlen, W. *et al.* (2010) *Principles and Big Ideas of Science Education*, Association for Science Education, Hatfield..

Hattie, J. (2002) Visible learning for teachers, London: Routledge.

Hogden, J., Marks, R. and Pepper, D. (2013) *Towards Universal Participation in Post-16 Mathematics: Lessons from high-performing countries*, Nuffield Foundation, London.

Housen, A. (2002b) 'Processes and Outcomes in the European Schools Model of Multilingual Education', *Bilingual Research Journal*, 26 (1), pp. 43-62.

Housen, A. (2008) 'Multilingual Development in the European Schools', in R. De Groof (ed.), Brussels and Europe – Bruxelles et l'Europe, Brussels: Academic and Scientific Publishers, pp. 455-470.

Howard, E., Sugarman, J., Christian, D., Lindholm-Leary, K. and Rogers, D. (2007) *Guiding Principles for Dual Language Education*, Washington, DC: Center for Applied Linguistics.

Hu, M. and Nation, I.S.P. (2000) 'Vocabulary density and reading comprehension', *Reading in a Foreign Language*, 13 (1), pp. 403–430.

Jimerson, R. et. al. (2002) Exploring the association between grade retention and dropout: a longitudinal study examining socio-emotional, behavioural, and achievement characteristics of retained students, *The California School Psychologist*, 7, pp. 51-62.

Kegan, R. and Lahey, M. (2009) *Immunity to Change: How to Overcome It and Unlock the Potential in Yourself and Your Organization*, Boston: Harvard Business Press.

Kotter J.P. (2012) The Heart of Change, Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Kotter, J.P. (2012) Leading Change, Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Kuntze, S., Lerman, S., Murphy, B., Siller, H-S., Kurz-Milcke, E., Winbourne, P., Vogl, C., Dreher, A., Wagner, A., Wörn, C., Schneider, M. and Fuchs, K-J. (2011) *Awareness of Big* 

*Ideas in mathematics classrooms: Final report,* Audiovisual and Culture Executive Agency, European Commission, Pädagogische Hochschule, Ludwigsburg.

Lambert, W.E. (1975) 'Culture and Language as Factors in Learning and Education', in A. Wolfgang (ed.) *Education of Immigrant Students: Issues and Answers*, Toronto: Ontario Institute for Studies in Education, pp. 55-83.

Lindholm-Leary, K. J. (2001) Dual language education, Avon, UK: Multilingual Matters.

Lunetta, V. N. and Tamir, P. (1979) Matching lab activities with teaching goals, *The Science Teacher*, 46(5), 22-24.

Marzano, R.J., Pickering, D.J. and Pollock, J.E. (2001) *Classroom instruction that works: Research-based strategies for increasing student,* Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.

Mehisto, P. (2008) 'CLIL Counterweights: Recognising and Decreasing Disjuncture in CLIL', *International CLIL Research Journal*, 1 (1), pp. 93-115.

Mehisto, P. (2012) *Excellence in Bilingual Education: A Guide for School Principals*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Mercer, N. and Dawes, L. (2008) 'The Value of Exploratory Talk', in N. Mercer, S. Hodgkinson (eds) *Exploring Talk in Schools*, London: Sage, pp. 55-71.

Met, M. and Lorenz, E. B. (1997) 'Lessons from U.S. immersion programs: Two decades of experience', in R. K. Johnson, M. Swain (eds), *Immersion Education: International Perspectives,* New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 243-264.

Millar, R. and Abrahams, I. (2009) 'Practical work: making it more effective', *School Science Review*, 91(34), 59-64.

Osborne, J., Driver, R. and Simons, S. (1998) 'Attitudes to science: issues and concerns. *School Science Review*', 79 (288), 27-33.

Savvides, N. (2006) 'Developing a European Identity: A Case Study of the European School at Culham', *Comparative Education*, 42 (1), pp. 113-129.

Schon, D. (2005) *The Reflective Practitioner: how professionals think in action*, San Francisco: Jossey Bass.

Shapiro, B. (1994) What Children Bring to Light: a constructivist perspective on children's learning in science, New York: Teachers College Press.

Shore, C. and Finaldi, D. (2005) 'Crossing boundaries through education: European schools and the supersession of nationalism', in Stacul, J. et al, (eds.) *Crossing European Boundaries Beyond Conventional Geographical Categories,* Berghahn Books, pp. 23-40.

Smith, A. (1995) 'The special needs of gifted children in the European schools', *Schola Europaea*, Brussels: European School (number of pages not specified)

Stevens, F. (1983) 'Activities to promote learning and communication in the second language classroom', *TESOL Quarterly*, 17, pp. 259-272.

Swan, D. (1996) A Singular Pluralism: the European Schools 1984-94, Dublin: Institute of Public Administration.

Van Dijk (2006) *Evaluation of the European Schools at Culham, Mol, Bergen and Karlsruhe and options for the future, 17 of August 2006*, Brussels: Van Dijk Consultants, number of document not specified.

Watson, A., Jones, K. and Pratt, D. (2013) *Key Ideas in Teaching Mathematics: Research-based guidance for ages 9-19*, Oxford University Press, Oxford.

# Annex

# STRUCTURE FOR ALL SYLLABUSES IN THE SYSTEM OF THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS

JOINT BOARD OF INSPECTORS Meeting on 11 February 2015 – Brussels

JOINT TEACHING COMMITTEE Meeting on 12 and 13 February 2015 – Brussels 2011-09-D-47-en-4 2/4

# GENERAL STRUCTURE FOR ALL SYLLABUSES IN THE SYSTEM OF THE EUROPEAN SCHOOLS

Competences are the basis for the European Schools' syllabuses. Competences include knowledge, skills and attitudes that are appropriate to different contexts. They are fundamental for developing problem-solving strategies and critical thinking.

Subject-related competences as well as personal and social competences are defined in each syllabus.

The structure of the European School syllabuses is intentionally brief and precise.

### 1. General Objectives of the European Schools

The European Schools have the two objectives of providing formal education and of encouraging students' personal development in a wider social and cultural context. Formal education involves the acquisition of competences (knowledge, skills and attitudes) across a range of domains. Personal development takes place in a variety of spiritual, moral, social and cultural contexts. It involves an awareness of appropriate behaviour, an understanding of the environment in which people live, and a development of their individual identity.

These two objectives are nurtured in the context of an enhanced awareness of the rich ness of European culture. Awareness and experience of a shared European life should lead students towards a greater respect for the traditions of each individual country and region in Europe, while developing and preserving their own national identities.

The students of the European Schools are future citizens of Europe and the world. As such, they need a range of competences if they are to meet the challenges of a rapidly-changing world. In 2006 the European Council and European Parliament adopted a European Framework for Key Competences for Lifelong Learning. It identifies eight key competences which all individuals need for personal fulfilment and development, for active citizenship, for social inclusion and for employment.

- 1. Communication in the Mother Tongue
- 2. Communication in Foreign Languages

- 3. Mathematical Competence and basic competences in Science and Technology
- 4. Digital Competences
- 5. Learning to Learn
- 6. Social and Civic Competences
- 7. Sense of Initiative and Entrepreneurship
- 8. Cultural Awareness and Expression.

The European Schools' syllabuses seek to develop all of these key competences in the students.

The text above is identical for all syllabuses.

References to documents of the European Council or of other European institutions concerning aims, objectives, strategies and competences relating to the subject/subjects could be added.

### 2. Didactic Principles

The learning and teaching of the subjects is based on the following didactic principles:

- Integrated teaching and learning: Links and correlations among the different areas of the European School curriculum make learning a more comprehensive and meaningful experience.
- Active learning: Students gradually become responsible for their own learning process

These principles are applied through a variety of teaching and learning approaches and strategies, the use of differentiated teaching methods, and the use of a wide range of learning resources including digital tools and resources.

Didactic principles are provided as a guide for the learning and teaching of the different subjects.

### 3. Learning Objectives

This section sets out the main learning objectives and expected outcomes to be attained at the end of:

- Nursery cycle
- Each year of the primary cycle for L1 and Mathematics
- Primary cycle for other subjects
- S3
- S5
- S7

Progression should be outlined from one level to the next.

If desirable, key learning objectives and competences to be attained in each year can be recommended / highlighted in the continuum for any subject.

Greater alignment needs to be provided in the transitional years P5 - S1.

## 4. Contents

The relevant contents in each subject necessary to meet the learning objectives are outlined. Contents are sequenced per each year/cycle.

## 5. Assessment

The bases for assessment are the learning objectives for each year/cycle. Specific assessment criteria in relation to the students' attainment are set for each subject. Assessment criteria must meet the principles of validity, reliability and transparency according to the Assessment Policy in the European Schools (Ref: 2011-01-D-61-en-3 Assessment Policy in the European Schools).

# 5.1. Attainment descriptors

Each syllabus should contain attainment descriptors for each cycle. The structure of the attainment descriptors for each cycle for all subjects will be based on the European Schools general marking scales.2011-09-D-47-en-4 4/4

# 6. Annexes

Annexes with comments, clarifications, further considerations and any other supporting documents may be added to the European Schools syllabuses when considered necessary or convenient. All primary syllabuses include general assessment criteria.

### 6.1. Sample Baccalaureate examination paper

Syllabuses for years S6–S7 secondary education will contain a sample Baccalaureate examination paper.

# PROPOSAL

The Joint Board of Inspectors is requested to approve the present document and to approve connected actions:

- Implementation of the document at the latest for the Baccalaureate session 2018. It can be implemented earlier if the inspectors responsible for the different L1 consider it convenient;
- Application of the document in all syllabuses that are under revision at this moment in both primary and secondary;
- Adaptation of current syllabuses according to the document as soon as possible and information to directors/deputy directors/teachers about changes.

The Joint Teaching Committee is requested to take note of the present document for its information.